provided by Helsingin yliopiston digita

# Death pathways activated in the neurotrophic factor-deprived neurons

Li-ying Yu

The Finnish Graduate School of Neuroscience Institute of Biotechnology and Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences Faculty of Biosciences University of Helsinki

Academic dissertation

To be presented for public criticism, with the permission of the Faculty of Biosciences of the University of Helsinki, in the auditorium 2402 at Viikki Biocenter 3 on the 13<sup>th</sup> of February 2009, at 12 o'clock noon.

Helsinki 2009

#### Supervised by:

Docent Urmas Arumäe Institute of Biotechnology University of Helsinki Finland

#### **Reviewed by:**

Docent Matti Airaksinen Neuroscience Center University of Helsinki Finland

And

Docent Esa Kuismanen Department of Biosciences Division of Biochemistry University of Helsinki Finland

#### **Opponent:**

Professor Dale E. Bredesen Buck Institute for Age Research Novato, California United States of America

ISBN 978-952-10-5272-9 (pbk) ISBN 978-952-10-5273-6 (PDF) ISSN 1795-7079

Yliopistopaino, Helsinki, 2009

### 致我的最爱:

栎琏

毅

### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ABBREVIATIONS	
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	
ABSTRACT	
1. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	1
1.1. Programed cell death	1
1.1.1. Programed cell death in the development of nervous system	1
1.2. Neurotrophic factors	2
1.2.1. Neurotrophin family	3
1.2.1.1. Nerve growth factor	4
1.2.1.2. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor	4
1.2.1.3. Neurotrophin-3	5
1.2.2. Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor family	5
1.3. GDNF as a neuroprotective trophic factor for midbrain dopaminergic neu	rons6
1.4. Classification of cell death: apoptosis and necrosis	8
1.5. Apoptotic pathways	10
1.5.1. Bcl-2 family	10
1.5.2. Caspase family	13
1.5.3. Intrinsic or mitochondrial apoptotic pathway	17
1.5.4. Extrinsic or death receptor apoptotic pathway	
1.5.4.1. Death receptors	
1.5.4.2. Death receptor apoptotic pathway	19
1.6. Non-apoptotic programed cell death pathways	21
1.6.1. Autophagic cell death	
1.7. Model of neurophic factor denrived neurophic	
1.9. A stive modes of death	
1.8.1 Dependence recentors	
1.8.7 Pro neurotrophins and P75 <sup>NTR</sup>	23
1.0. One cell multiple cell death pathways	23
2 AIMS OF THE STUDY	20
3. MATERIALS AND METHODS	
3.1. Cell cultures and survival assays (I, II, III and IV)	
3.2. Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RI-PCR) (IV)	
5.5. INICROINJECTION and transfections (1, 11, 111 and 1V)	
5.4. Immunochemistry (I, Illand IV).	
2.6 Electron microscony analysis (I)	
2.7 Statistical analysis (I, II, III and IV)	
$\mathcal{S}$ . $\mathcal{I}$ . Statistical aliarysis (1, 11, 111 and 1 V)	

4. RESULTS	32
4.1. GDNF-dependent sympathetic neurons die via a non-mitochondrial	
pathway which requires caspase activation (I)	32
4.2. The dependence receptor activity of TrkC is necessary for	
the death of NT-3-deprived sensory neurons (II)	33
4.3. A survival assay of transiently transfected dopaminergic neurons	
to analyze the apoptotic proteins in these neurons (III)	34
4.4. GDNF- or BDNF-deprived dopaminergic neurons die via a non-	
mitochondrial pathway which requires activation of death receptors and	
caspases (IV)	35
5. DISCUSSION	38
6. CONCLUSIONS	43
7. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	44
8. REFERENCES	45

### **ABBREVIATIONS:**

AIF	apoptosis inducing factor
Apaf-1	apoptotic protease activating factor-1
ATP	adenosine diphosphate
BAF	bocaspartyl-(OMe)-fluoromethyl-ketone
BDNF	brain-derived neurotrophic factor
BH domain	Bcl-2 homology domain
CARD	caspase recruitment domain
Caspase	cysteinyl aspartate-specific proteinases
CDNF	conserved dopamine neurotrophic factor
CNTF	ciliary neurotrophic factor
DD	death domain
DED	death effector domain
DISC	death-inducing signaling complex
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
DRG	dorsal root ganglion
eGFP	enhanced green fluorescent protein
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
FADD	Fas-associated protein with death domain
FAIM	long isoform of Fas apoptosis inhibitory molecule
FGF	the fibroblast growth factor
GDNF	glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor
HBSS	Hank's balanced salt solution
IAP	inhibitor of apoptosis protein
IGF	insulin-like growth factor
IL-6	interleukin 6
JNK	c-jun N-terminal kinase
LIF	leukemia inhibitory factor
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MLK	mixed lineage kinase
NGF	nerve growth factor
NRIF	neurotrophin receptor interacting factor
NT-3	neurotrophin-3
6-OHDA	6-hydroxydopamine
PARP	poly-(ADP-ribose) polymerase
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PCD	programed cell death
Ret	rearranged during transfection
RT-PCR	reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction
SCG	superior cervical ganglion
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
Smac/DIABLO	second mitochondria-derived activator of
	caspase/Direct IAP binding protein

substantia nigra
transforming growth factor beta
tyrosine hydroxylase
tumor necrosis factor
TNFR1 associated death domain protein
X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis

### LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original papers that will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

- I. **Li-Ying Yu**, Eija Jokitalo, Yun-Fu Sun, Patrick Mehlen, Dan Lindholm, Mart Saarma and Urmas Arumäe (2003). GDNF-deprived sympathetic neurons die via a novel nonmitochondrial pathway. J Cell Biol. 163(5):987-97.
- II. Servane Tauszig-Delamasure, Li-Ying Yu, Jorge Ruben Cabrera, Jimena Bouzas-Rodriguez, Catherine Mermet-Bouvier, Catherine Guix, Marie-Claire Bordeaux, Urmas Arumäe, and Patrick Mehlen (2007). The TrkC receptor induces apoptosis when the dependence receptor notion meets the neurotrophin paradigm. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 104(33):13361-6. (first two authors have equal contribution).
- III. **Li-ying Yu** and Urmas Arumäe (2008). Survival assay of transiently transfected dopaminergic neurons. J Neurosci Methods. 169(1):8-15.
- IV. Li-ying Yu, Mart Saarma, and Urmas Arumäe (2008). Death Receptors and Caspases But Not Mitochondria Are Activated in the GDNF- or BDNF-Deprived Dopaminergic Neurons. J Neurosci. 28(30):7467-75.

#### ABSTRACT

Programed cell death (PCD) is a fundamental biological process that is as essential for the development and tissue homeostasis as cell proliferation, differentiation and adaptation. The main mode of PCD - apoptosis - occurs via specific pathways, such as mitochondrial or death receptor pathway. In the developing nervous system, programed death broadly occurs, mainly triggered by the deficiency of different survival-promoting neurotrophic factors, but the respective death pathways are poorly studied. In one of the best-characterized models, sympathetic neurons deprived of nerve growth factor (NGF) die via the classical mitochondrial apoptotic pathway. The main aim of this study was to describe the death programs activated in these and other neuronal populations by using neuronal cultures deprived of other neurotrophic factors.

First, this study showed that the cultured sympathetic neurons deprived of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor (GDNF) die via a novel non-classical death pathway, in which mitochondria and death receptors are not involved. Indeed, cytochrome c was not released into the cytosol, Bax, caspase-9, and caspase-3 were not involved, and Bcl-xL overexpression did not prevent the death. This pathway involved activation of mixed lineage kinases and c-jun, and crucially requires caspase-2 and -7. Second, it was shown that deprivation of neurotrophin-3 (NT-3) from cultured sensory neurons of the dorsal root ganglia kills them via a dependence receptor pathway, including cleavage of the NT-3 receptor TrkC and liberation of a pro-apoptotic dependence domain. Indeed, death of NT-3-deprived neurons was blocked by a dominant-negative construct interfering with TrkC cleavage. Also, the uncleavable mutant of TrkC, replacing the siRNA-silenced endogeneous TrkC, was not able to trigger death upon NT-3 removal. Such a pathway was not activated in another subpopulation of sensory neurons deprived of NGF. Third, it was shown that cultured midbrain dopaminergic neurons deprived of GDNF or brainderived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) kills them by still a different pathway, in which death receptors and caspases, but not mitochondria, are activated. Indeed, cytochrome c was not released into the cytosol, Bax was not activated, and Bcl-xL did not block the death, but caspases were necessary for the death of these neurons. Blocking the components of the death receptor pathway - caspase-8, FADD, or Fas - blocked the death, whereas activation of Fas accelerated it. The activity of Fas in the dopaminergic neurons could be controlled by the apoptosis inhibitory molecule FAIM, . For these studies we developed a novel assay to study apoptosis in the transfected dopaminergic neurons. Thus, a novel death pathway, characteristic for the dopaminergic neurons was described. The study suggests death receptors as possible targets for the treatment of Parkinson's disease, which is caused by the degeneration of dopaminergic neurons.

### **REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE**

#### 1.1. Programed cell death

The term "programed cell death" (PCD) was introduced by Richard Lockshin to denote the death of intersegmental muscles during insect metamorphosis (Lockshin and Williams, 1964). The term was coined to emphasize that the death was developmentally programed not accidentally. PCD is also often called ontogenetic cell death. By current understanding, PCD plays a pivotal role in the development by sculpting the shape of organs and achieving the proper cell number by removal of unwanted and superfluous cells, which are initially overproduced during development (Vaux and Korsmeyer, 1999; Ameisen, 2002). It also plays a critical role in pathologic processes by eliminating damaged or infected cells (Thompson, 1995). Cell death has attracted extensive research interest, mainly because of the potential for understanding oncogenesis and the possibility of exploiting the cell death program for therapeutic purposes. For example, tumor cells bear cell deathblocking mutations in cellular mechanisms that would otherwise have eliminated them. On the other hand, intentional induction of cell death might provide the means for eliminating unwanted cells (e.g. tumor cells).

# **1.1.1. Programed cell death in the development of the nervous system**

PCD controls cell number in multicellular organisms and is particularly important for the proper development of the nervous system. During development of the nervous system, neurons are initially produced in excess and the surplus is removed during the critical PCD periods that coincide with target innervation establishment (Oppenheim, 1991). Thus, cell death acts as a kind of biological sculpturing process giving rise to the tissue shape, sharpens of the borders of the brain compartments, retention of the proper neuronal population, and matches to the neuronal number to the size of peripheral targets (Oppenheim, 1991).

Massive PCD of postmitotic neurons was first detected during the development interactions between neurons and of their targets (Oppenheim, 1981). This line of studies led to the discovery of the first neurotrophic factor, NGF, and formulation of the neurotrophic hypothesis (Hamburger, 1992; Hamburger, 1993; Levi-Montalcini, 1998). In its original form, this hypothesis stated that neurons compete for a limited amount of survivalpromoting factors provided by the targets as means of attaining optimal, quantitative innervation of their targets (Barde, 1989). More recently, this hypothesis has been extended to also include competition for support from afferent inputs and other cellular partners such as glia (Oppenheim, 1996). The best characterized neurotrophic factors are those of the neurotrophin especially in the peripheral family, nervous system. Gene knockout studies show that specific populations of sensory or sympathetic neurons are lost in the mice lacking a particular neurotrophin or neurotrophin receptor. The neurons in the central nervous system are less affected in these knockout mice (Huang and Reichardt, 2001).

Several hypotheses have been proposed to account for the biological significance of neuronal death. Because the operation of the nervous system is unique in its

establishment and refinement of the synaptic network and neural circuitry, error-correction functions (e.g. deletion of harmful cells, negative selection) is an attractive hypothesis that provides an adaptive rationale for neuronal PCD. In fact, some have argued that it may be the major role for the PCD of differentiating neurons as they form connections (Clarke et al., 1998; Finlay and Pallas, 1989; Lamb, 1988). Also, it has been hypothesized that controlling of the number of innervating neurons by the target, during the ontogenesis (at PCD), is the only chance to regulate the neuronal number, as during the rest of life the number of almost all postmitotic neurons can only diminish (Buss et al., 2006).

Thus, PCD of developing neurons can serve a variety of different roles depending on the stage of development, neuronal subtypes, and species.

#### 1.2. Neurotrophic factors

The classic conceptuation of mechanisms underlying the regulation of the neuron survival, the neurotrophic factor concept (Levi-Montalcini, 1987b; Thoenen et al., 1987), was primarily the result of embryological studies carried out during the 20<sup>th</sup> century. The target-derived neurotrophic factor concept originally postulated a neurotrophic molecule that was secreted by the innervated tissue and taken up by the axon terminal (Barde, 1989; Oppenheim, 1991). Such neurotrophic molecules were hypothesized to be available in a limited amount only to those neurons that had successfully established synaptic contacts with their target cells. Neurons without the trophic support were supposed to die by apoptosis. This interdependence of neurogenesis and factor support presumably helped adjust neuronal numbers to the size of

the innervation targets. The period the number of neurons was established, by target-derived neurotrophic factors, was called the "programed or ontogenetic cell death period" (Oppenheim, 1991). The experimental evidence on which the neurotrophic factor concept was built came mainly from the studies of the first discovered and purified neurotrophic factor, NGF, and its capacity to promote survival, neurite outgrowth, and neurotransmitter synthesis of paravertebral sympathetic neurons (Levi-Montalcini and Hamburger, 1951; Levi-Montalcini, 1987b). Several families of neurotrophic factors later have been found, such as the neurotrophin family, GDNF family, members of the transforming growth factor beta (TGF- $\beta$ ) superfamily, and cytokine family. The cytokine family consists of numerous family members including the ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF) (Arakawa et al., 1990), interleukin 6 (IL-6) (Gadient and Otten, 1997), leukemia inhibitory factor (LIF) (Kim et al., 2005), cardiotrophin, and several other growth factors. They have multiple functions on both the peripheral and central nervous system. In addition, the hepatocyte growth factor, the insulinlike growth factor (IGF), the fibroblast growth factor (FGF) family, and some other members of the cytokine family also have neutrophic activity (Mitsumoto and Tsuzaka, 1999b; Mitsumoto and Tsuzaka, 1999a).

Although originally developed for the peripheral nervous system, the neurotrophic factor concept has also been adapted to the central nervous system. Unlike the peripheral neurons, which mostly depend on a single neurotrophic factor, however, the central neurons seem to depend on several survival-promoting factors, as no massive death of the neurons during PCD occurs in the respective knockout mice (Oppenheim, 1996). Extensions and modifications of the classic concept have been made over the past few decades. Recruitment of trophic support from diverse sources, rather than the innervated target only, is now increasingly accepted. Neurotrophic support may even come in an autocrine manner, as with sensory neurons (Acheson *et al.*, 1995). Moreover, evidence exists showing the requirement of multiple neurotrophic factors acting simultaneously and/or sequentially on the same neuronal population (Davies, 1998).

#### 1.2.1. Neurotrophin family

The neurotrophin family consists of several members: NGF, BDNF, and neurotrophin-3, -4/5, -6, and -7 (NT-3, NT-4/5, NT-6 and NT-7) (Hallböök *et al.*, 1991; Gotz *et al.*, 1994; Nilsson *et al.*, 1998; von Boyen *et al.*, 2002). NT-6 and NT-7 are only expressed in fish species. Neurotrophins contain a cysteine knot that is formed by three disulfide bonds, and they act exclusively as

homodimers. The core structure is formed by two pairs of intertwined two-strand  $\beta$ -sheets, assembled by three disulfide bonds. This core structure is conserved in all members of the neurotrophin family (Butte et al., 1998; Butte, 2001). Neurotrophins are first synthesized as precursors (pre-pro-form). The pre-region is cleaved in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) during secretion. The pro-form of the immature protein is then cleaved either in the Golgi or in the secretory granules into mature proteins (neurotrophic factors) (Seidah et al., 1996). Recently, the pro-NGF and pro-BDNF were also shown to be secreted without being cleaved and to have a pro-apoptotic activity of their own (Nykjaer et al., 2005). Neurotrophin receptors consist of two types of receptors: the Trk tyrosine kinase receptor family and the neurotrophin receptor p75 (p75<sup>NTR</sup>). The Trk receptor family includes three receptors: TrkA, TrkB, and TrkC. Each of them binds a set of neurotrophins: TrkA



**Figure 1. Neurotrophins and their receptors**. Trk receptors bind specific neurotrophins, whereas p75 binds all neurotrophins. Modified from Chao (2003).

binds NGF, TrkB binds BDNF and NT-4/5, whereas TrkC binds preferentially NT-3 (Figure 1). P75<sup>NTR</sup>, belonging to the tumor necrosis factor (TNF) receptor family, binds all neurotrophins either alone or in association with Trk receptors. P75NTR enhances the affinity and specificity of the neurotrophins binding to the Trk receptors (Kalb, 2005; Zampieri and Chao, 2006). Upon binding of the pro-neurotrophins, p75<sup>NTR</sup> can also activate apoptosis through its intracellular domain (Teng et al., 2005; Nykjaer et al., 2004). Thus, these two types of neurotrophin receptors can either consort or antagonize each other to mediate the effects of neurotrophins (Chao, 1992; Miller and Kaplan, 2001). P75<sup>NTR</sup> has also been implicated in other processes. For example, myelin-based growth inhibitors can bind to p75<sup>NTR</sup> in combination with Nogo-R and LINGO-1 as a complex to restrict axonal regeneration (Nykjaer et al., 2005)

#### 1.2.1.1. Nerve growth factor

NGF is a small secreted protein that induces the differentiation and survival of particular target neurons. It was the first discovered neurotrophic factor by Levi-Montalcini and Hamburger in 1951. NGF is critical for the survival and maintenance of sympathetic and sensory neurons (Levi-Montalcini, 1987b). It, however, has no direct survival-promoting effects on motor neurons (Henderson et al., 1993). It is released from the target cells, binds to and activates its high-affinity receptor (TrkA) at the neurite terminals, and is internalized by the responsive neuron. NGF binds two receptors on the surface of cells that respond to this growth factor, TrkA and p75<sup>NTR</sup>. Beside the developmental PCD periods, NGF and its receptors are produced throughout adult life by many different cell types. The dynamically

regulated expression of NGF and its receptors throughout adult life suggests multiple functions for NGF signaling. The importance of these relationships is emerged through experiments disrupting the genes for NGF and the receptors. Mice deficient in NGF lose most small nociceptive dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons and sympathetic neurons in the peripheral nervous system (Crowley et al., 1994). In the central nervous system of animals heterozygous for disruption of the NGF gene, there is a clear reduction in the number of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons, atrophy of these cells, and reduction in the cholinergic innervation of the hippocampus (Chen et al., 1997). Both basal forebrain and striatal cholinergic neurons, however, are reduced in the size and number in TrkA null mutant animals (Fagan et al., 1997). Also, there is a marked reduction of both small DRG neurons and sympathetic neurons in TrkA knockout animals (Smeyne et al., 1994). Changes are also detected with p75NTR gene disruption in both the peripheral and central nervous system (Lee et al., 1992; Lee et al., 1994; Brennan et al., 1999; Bamji et al., 1998). NGF plays an important role as an intercellular signaling molecule throughout development. It influences a wide range of cell types and takes part in numerous functions.

# **1.2.1.2. Brain-derived neurotrophic** factor

BDNF is a member of the neurotrophin family of growth factors (Barde *et al.*, 1982; Leibrock *et al.*, 1989). It acts on certain neurons of both the central and peripheral nervous system, helping to support the survival of existing neurons and enhance the growth and differentiation of new neurons and synapses (Acheson *et al.*, 1995; Huang and Reichardt, 2001). In the brain, it is expressed in the hippocampus, cortex, and basal forebrain areas vital to learning, memory, and higher cognitive functions (Yamada and Nabeshima, 2003). Two receptors, TrkB and p75<sup>NTR</sup>, are capable of binding on the surface and responding to this growth factor (Patapoutian and Reichardt, 2001). BDNF knockout mice develop a severe deletion in the peripheral sensory nervous system and lose vestibular function. TrkB null mutant animals also exhibit similar deficits. It suggests that BDNF is not only required for the survival of particular neurons, but also for collateral branching and innervation of some targets (Jones et al., 1994; Ernfors et al., 1994a; Liu and Jaenisch, 2000). Recent studies have revealed that proBDNF can induce neuronal apoptosis when it binds to p75<sup>NTR</sup> and sortilin receptor complex (Teng et al., 2005). Pro-neurotrophins are produced in the brain in the pathological conditions and contribute to the neuronal loss in the disease (Volosin et al., 2006).

### 1.2.1.3. Neurotrophin-3

NT-3 is the third member of the neurotrophin family (Maisonpierre et al., 1990). NT-3 and its receptor, called neurotrophic tyrosine kinase receptor type 3 (TrkC), are widely expressed, although primarily in the nervous system where they are presumed to have multiple functions during development (Lamballe et al., 1991; Merlio et al., 1992; Tessarollo et al., 1997). In primary cultures, NT-3 promotes the survival and/or differentiation of cells from different populations of the peripheral and central nervous system, including neural crest cells and oligodendrocyte precursors (Maisonpierre et al., 1990; Kalcheim et al., 1992; Barres et al., 1994; Birren et al., 1993; DiCicco-Bloom et al., 1993; Averbuch-Heller et al., 1994). In vivo studies indicate that NT-3 might have a role in the early neurogenesis before target innervation. In particular, TrkC is expressed by virtually all precursors of the sensory neurons before they differentiate into subpopulations that express other Trks, and NT-3 mutants have early embryonic loss of sensory precursors (Tessarollo et al., 1993; Farinas et al., 1994). Blocking the biological activity of NT-3 by injection of anti-NT-3 antibodies into the animals induces sensory neuron loss during gangliogenesis (Gaese et al., 1994). Several other studies argue that effects in vivo are indirect, because they illustrate that Trk proteins are only detected in neurons not in neural crest cells or neuronal precursors, and the defects in NT-3 mutants are due to the death of the neurons not the precursors (Farinas et al., 1998; Huang et al., 1999). Importantly, mice deficient in NT-3 have much greater deficiency in spinal sensory neurons (about 70%) than the TrkC knockouts (about 30%) (Tessarollo et al., 1994; Tessarollo et al., 1997). This discrepancy has been explained by the ability of NT-3 to also activate TrkA and TrkB (Farinas et al., 1998). Alternatively, or in addition, the sensory neurons could be lost in the NT-3 knockouts due to death actively triggered by de-liganded TrkC (paper II).

# **1.2.2.** Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor family

The GDNF family consists of four members: GDNF (Lin *et al.*, 1993), neurturin (NRTN) (Kotzbauer *et al.*, 1996), persephin (PSPN) (Milbrandt *et al.*, 1998) and artemin (ARTN) (Baloh *et al.*, 1998), which belong to the TGF- $\beta$ superfamily. These four factors have their own preferential receptors, the GDNF family receptor alphas (GFR $\alpha$ s). There are four GFR $\alpha$ s: GFR $\alpha$ 1 (Jing *et al.*, 1996; Treanor *et al.*, 1996), GFR $\alpha$ 2 (Baloh *et al.*, 1997; Klein *et al.*, 1997), GFR $\alpha$ 3 (Jing *et al.*, 1997; Worby *et al.*, 1998; Masure *et al.*, 1998), and GFR $\alpha$ 4 (Thompson *et al.*, 1998; Lindahl *et al.*, 2001), plus a common receptor tyrosine kinase called Ret (rearranged during transfection) (Takahashi *et al.*, 1985). Ret is the signaling receptor, whereas GFRs give the ligand-specificity for Ret.

GDNF was originally purified from a rat glial cell line as a neurotrophic factor to promote the survival of embryonic dopaminergic neurons (Lin et al., 1993). It is expressed in many tissues and many cell types including neurons (Schaar et al., 1993; Stromberg et al., 1993; Springer et al., 1994; Trupp et al., 1995; Suvanto et al., 1997). It is broadly expressed in the peripheral and central nervous system, and has multiple neuronal targets. GDNF signals through a receptor complex consisting of a ligand-specific glycosylphosphatidylinositol-linked binding molecule (GFR $\alpha$ 1) and the membranespanning Ret (Durbec et al., 1996; Suvanto et al., 1997). The binding of GDNF-GFRa1 to the extracellular domain of Ret leads to activation of its intracellular tyrosine kinase domain (Airaksinen and Saarma, 2002; Bespalov and Saarma, 2007). Mice deficient in GDNF die soon after birth (Moore et al., 1996). These mice completely lack the enteric nervous system. GDNF also has a crucial role in kidney development and spermatogenesis. GDNF<sup>-/-</sup> mice display complete renal agenesis due to a lack of the induction of the ureteric bud formation, an early step of kidney development (Moore et al., 1996; Pichel et al., 1996; Sanchez et al., 1996; Meng et al., 2000). The phenotypes of GDNF and GFRα1 null mice are strikingly similar. For example, about 20-40% of spinal and cranial motoneurons are missing

in GFR $\alpha$ 1<sup>-/-</sup>, similar to that of GDNF mutant mice (Cacalano et al., 1998; Garces et al., 2000). In the peripheral nervous system, no effect on the number of sensory neurons of spinal and trigeminal ganglia is detected in GFRa1-/- newborns, nor loss of SCG neurons But there are subtle deficits of SCG in GDNF null mice (Airaksinen et al., 1999; Cacalano et al., 1998; Enomoto et al., 1998). GFRa1 inactivation in vivo induces enteric neuron death through a non-apopototic path (Uesaka et al., 2007) (Table 1). Ret<sup>-/-</sup> mice, like knockouts from GDNF or GFRa1 die soon after birth, the phenotypes are also similar. However, the migration of SCG precursor cells and initial axon growth defect are observed in Ret<sup>-/-</sup> mice (Enomoto et al., 2001).

GDNF has also received attention as a potential therapeutic agent for the treatment of certain neurological diseases such as Parkinson's disease.

# **1.3. GDNF as a neuroprotective trophic factor for midbrain dopaminergic neurons**

Parkinson's disease is a degenerative disorder of the central nervous system (Burke, 2007), characterized by muscle rigidity, tremor, slowing of physical movement, and in extreme cases loss of physical movement. The major symptoms of Parkinson's disease result from the loss of dopaminergic neurons in the pars compacta region of the substantia nigra (SN). Some common causes of Parkinson's disease include genetic alterations, toxins, head trauma, cerebral anoxia, and druginduced Parkinson's disease, but in most of the cases the actual reason for the disease is not known. A number of specific genetic mutations causing Parkinson's disease have been discovered, but these constitute a small minority of all cases (Burke, 2008).

Gene knockout	Ret	GDNF or GFRa1	conditional ablation of GFR <i>a</i> 1
			<b>OT RWI</b>
Gross phenotype	Lethal at birth	Lethal at birth	Viable, fertile
		PG: 40% loss of neurons;	
Viscerosensory	Breathing defect	breathing defect	ND
		endings in whisker	
		follicle DRG: neuron	
		number NS, reduced	
Somatosensory	DRG: NS	soma size	ND
	SCG: migration and		
	initial axon growth		
	defect; subtle deficits	SCG neurons: NS or	
Sympathetic	in other ganglia	subtle loss	ND
	No SPG or OG;		
	reduced number and	No SPG or OG; reduced	
	soma size in SMG and	number and soma size in	
Parasympathetic	other ganglia	SMG and other ganglia	ND
			the colon; enteric neuron
			death induced by $GFR\alpha 1$
			inactivation is non-
	No neurons in bowel	No neurons in bowel	apoptotic, caspase-37 and
Enteric	below stomach	below stomach	Bax are not involved.
		Moderate loss in various	
Motor	Loss in various nuclei	nuclei	ND
		learning in adult	
Brain	SN: NS	GDNF+/- mice	ND
		No kidneys, testis	
	No kidneys, moderate	degeneration in adult	
Other tissues	C-cell loss	GDNF+/- mice	ND

Table 1. Phenotypes of mice that lack GDNF or its receptors

The corresponding references for this table are: Ret knockout (Taraviras *et al.*, 1999; Enomoto *et al.*, 2001); GDNF or GFR $\alpha$ 1 knockout (Erickson *et al.*, 2001; Oppenheim *et al.*, 2000; Cacalano *et al.*, 1998; Garces *et al.*, 2000); conditional ablation of GFR $\alpha$ 1 (Uesaka *et al.*, 2007). DRG: dorsal root ganglion; ND: not determined; NS: not significantly different from wild type; OG: otic ganglion; PG: petrosal ganglion; SCG: superior cervical ganglion; SMG: submandbular ganglion; SPG: sphenopalatine ganglion; SN: substantia nigra; TG: trigeminal ganglion. Modified from Airaksinen and Saarma (2002).

No cure for Parkinson's disease exists, and all the current treatments retard but do not block the progression of the disease (Dauer and Przedborski, 2003; Gandhi and Wood, 2005).

GDNF and another recently discovered factor, conserved dopamine neurotrophic factor (CDNF), are the

most promising neurotrophic factors for the treatment of Parkinson's disease (Gill *et al.*, 2003; Lindholm *et al.*, 2007). When applied *in vivo*, GDNF is a potent treatment factor in the animal models of the Parkinson's disease. Indeed, treatment with GDNF causes significant improvements in the critical symptoms of Parkinsonian

monkeys (Gash et al., 1996). GDNF or CDNF, when delivered to the striatum of the mice in the 6-hydroxydopamine (6-OHDA)-induced Parkinsonian model. significantly improved the survival of dopaminergic neurons. Importantly, these factors also rescued the dopaminergic neurons when applied after 6-OHDA treatment (Lindholm et al., 2007). GDNF has also been applied to the human Parkinsonian patients in the clinical studies, but again with contradictory results. In one study, a significant and long-lasting improvement of the symptoms followed GDNF treatment, making GDNF a very promising treatment factor (Gill et al., 2003). Another study, however, failed to show a significant improvement in the patients and also claimed that GDNF treatment has several side effects (Lang et al., 2006). Again, the reasons for such discrepancy remain to be clarified. For example, difference in the methods of GDNF delivery into the brain should be critically considered as the cause for discrepancy.

Some studies also suggest an essential role for GDNF in the ontogenetic death of the dopaminergic neurons. Injecting GDNF into the striatum postnatally naturally-occurring suppresses cell death of dopaminergic neurons, whereas neutralizing antibodies to **GDNF** augments it (Burke, 2004; Oo et al., 2003; Oo et al., 2005). Transgenic mice that overexpress GDNF exclusively in regions of mesencephalic neurons have an increased surviving number of substantia nigra (SN) dopamine neurons (Burke, 2006). On the other hand, mice with a conditional deletion of the GDNF receptor Ret in the dopaminergic system do not reveal any defect in the development of the dopaminergic system but, instead, a degeneration phenotype in the adult

animals (Jain *et al.*, 2006; Kramer *et al.*, 2007). The reasons for such discrepancies are not known, but may involve the differences in the experimental paradigms (acute manipulations versus genetic germline changes). Also, GDNF could exert its trophic effect via receptors other than Ret, such as N-CAM (Paratcha *et al.*, 2003).

Despite these different *in vivo* results, GDNF and related factors are promising candidates for preventing the degeneration of dopaminergic neurons and promoting fuctional reinnervation. Understanding the GDNF-related death pathways in dopaminergic neurons could give new ideas of how GDNF treatment may help the disease.

# **1.4. Classification of cell death:** apoptosis and necrosis

Cell death has classically been divided into two broad categories: apoptosis, in which the cell plays an active role, and necrosis where the cell dies passively due to overwhelming stress. In some classifications, apoptosis is called type I death and necrosis as type III (or cytoplasmic) death, whereas an additional mode - autophagic death is distinguished as type II death (Clarke, 1990). More modes of death, however, exist.

Some forms of nonapoptotic cell death, previously labelled necrotic and thus assumed to be passive, have turned out to be programed, therefore, some have referred to these as "necrosis-like" (Vande Velde *et al.*, 2000), whereas others prefer the term "programed necrosis" (Zong and Thompson, 2006). A recently generated Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death is working to create a more systematic classification of the cell death modes (Kroemer *et al.*, 2008).

The term apoptosis was coined in 1972 by Kerr to describe the phenomenon of a form of cell death (Kerr et al., 1972). The terms apoptosis and programed cell death are often used as synonyms, meaning cellintrinsic biochemical programs controlled by the doomed cell, *i.e.* the apoptotic pathways. It would be more appropriate, however, to use the term PCD in its original sense: cell death processes that occur at a precise location and time according to a developmental program, i.e. ontogenetic death (Lockshin and Williams, 1964). It is only during the last two decades that apoptosis has attracted extensive research interests, mainly because of the establishment of the molecular pathway of apoptosis and the identification of several key apoptosis regulators in nematode Caenorhabditis elegans and subsequently their counterparts in mammals. Apoptosis accounts for most physiological cell death and is characterized by several distinct morphological and biochemical features including membrane blebbing, cell shrinkage, nuclear fragmentation, chromatin condensation, chromosomal DNA fragmentation (Williams et al., 1974) and the formation of apoptotic bodies that are engulfed by macrophages or neighboring cells (Wyllie et al., 1980; Fiers et al., 1999). During the early phase of apoptosis, cellular organelles remain relatively intact, preventing leakage of cellular content into the surrounding tissues where it can evoke inflammatory responses (Kerr et al., 1995). Thus, the original criteria to define apoptosis were purely morphological. Presently, additional biochemical criteria are also used to define apoptosis. These include caspase activation, consumption of energy-adenosine diphosphate (ATP), and exposure of phosphatidylserine on the cell surface. These are not fully sufficient to

define apoptosis, however, For example, caspases can be also activated in nonapoptotic vital processes, and some nonapoptotic programs also require energy. Thus, the exact definition of apoptosis is not yet available. It was recommended that apoptosis (and other cell death modalities) be defined by integrating morphological, enzymatic, immunological, etc. criteria (Galluzzi *et al.*, 2007).

Necrosis is usually induced in a pathological situation by accidental and acute damage to the cell. It begins with cell swelling, chromatin digestion, and disruption of the plasma membrane and organelle membranes. Late necrosis is characterized by extensive DNA hydrolysis, vacuolation of the endoplasmic reticulum, organelle breakdown, and cell lysis. The release of intracellular contents after plasma membrane rupture is the cause of inflammation and immune response in necrosis (Figure 2) (Ravichandran and Lorenz, 2007; Chen et al., 2007).

Such binary distinction of apoptosis and necrosis, however, is clearly an oversimplification. Several non-apoptotic death programs exist (see below). Also, the necrotic mode of death may include several apoptotic features. Many examples show the features, to various extents, of both death types in the same cell. It is believed that at least some aspects of necrosis may be programed, although perhaps to a lesser extent than in apoptosis. Intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis is critical for the induction of both necrosis and apoptosis (Xu et al., 2001; Schwab et al., 2002; Leist et al., 1997; Crompton, 1999; Proskuryakov et al., 2003). Thus, apoptosis and necrosis may occur in response to the same death stimuli, and the induced mode of death is interchangable under certain circumstances.



**Figure 2.** Morphological differences between apoptosis and necrosis. A healthy cell can die either apoptotically (right) or necrotically (left). Morphological changes of apoptosis include: I. Cell shrinkage, chromatin condensation, and chromosomal DNA fragmentation. II. Fragmentation of the cell into the apoptotic bodies. III. Engulfment of the apoptotic bodies. Morphological changes of necrosis include: I. Swelling of the cell, partial chromatin digestion. II. Disruption of the plasma membrane and organelle membranes. Modified from Kerr (1995).

#### 1.5. Apoptotic pathways

Based on the mode of cell death induction and execution, apoptosis can occur via two main pathways: the intrinsic, or mitochondrial pathway and the extrinsic, or the death receptor pathway. The Bcl-2 family proteins are the best characterized regulators involved in the regulation of apoptotic death pathways. Both pathways culminate in the activation of caspases, which cleave key cellular substrates at specific aspartate residues, leading to the features of apoptosis (Vander Heiden *et al.*, 2001). Several novel apoptotic pathways have also been described, including those presented in this study.

#### 1.5.1. Bcl-2 family

The Bcl-2 family is a group of proteins that make critical survival/death decisions in cells. Proteins of the Bcl-2 family share one or more of the four characteristic domains of homology entitled the Bcl-2 homology (BH) domains (named BH1-4), which control the ability of these proteins to dimerize and function as regulators of apoptosis (Gross et al., 1999; Cory and Adams, 2002). Functionally, Bcl-2 family proteins can be divided into anti-apoptotic proteins such as Bcl-2, Bcl-xL, Bcl-w, Mcl-1, BOO/DIVA, A1/Bfl-1, and NR-13, and pro-apoptotic proteins. These can be further divided into two subgroups: the multidomain proteins Bax, Bak, and Bok /Mtd and the BH-3-only subfamily members including Bid, Bim, Bad, DP5/ HrK, Bcl-xS, Blk, Bik, BNip3, Nix, Mcl-1s, Bcl-Gs, Noxa, Puma, and N-Bak. The multidomain proteins have three common

domains (BH1, BH2, BH3), whereas BH3-only proteins possess only the BH3 domain. This is shown in Figure 3.

The precise mechanisms by which the Bcl-2 family proteins co-ordinately regulate programed cell death are extensively studied, but not fully clear. It seems that the activity of Bcl-2 family proteins is regulated through formation of homo- and heterodimers. Interactions between pro- and anti-apoptotic members neutralize the activity of each other (Korsmeyer, 1999; Adams and Cory, 2001; Bouillet and Strasser, 2002; Van Delft and Huang, 2006). Anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins associate and integrate with the mitochondrial outer membrane, endoplasmic reticulum (ER), or nuclear



#### Nature Reviews | Cancer

**Figure 3. A diagrammatic representation of the BCL-2 family proteins.** The main functional domains are shown: BH1, BH2, BH3, BH4, and the transmembrane (TM) domain. The proteins are grouped as pro-survival and pro-apoptosis according to their function. The pro-apoptotic members of the BCL-2 family can be subdivided into at least two groups: the proteins containing two or three distinct BH domains and the BH3-only proteins. Modified from Cory and Adams (2002).

membrane (Krajewski et al., 1993; Lithgow et al., 1994; Hsu et al., 1997; O'Reilly et al., 2001; Nutt et al., 2002; Scorrano et al., 2003). Pro-apoptotic proteins, such as Bax or Bak, are debatable for the dysfunction of mitochondria or ER and release of apoptogenic factors (Lindsten et al., 2000; Zong et al., 2001; Wei et al., 2001). BH3only proteins are shown to be essential initiators of apoptosis (Huang and Strasser, 2000). Thus, in healthy cells, pro-apoptotic proteins are suppressed or sequestered to a distinct subcellular compartment and kept inactive by diverse posttranslational mechanisms (Puthalakath and Strasser, 2002). In apoptotic cells, however, the BH3-only proteins are activated by different individual modes. Subsequently, the active BH3-only proteins can bind to and inactivate the relevant anti-apoptotic proteins, and allow the activation of proapoptotic members, Bax and Bak (Willis et al., 2007).

Bax and Bak are critical pro-apoptotic proteins in most cell types (in neurons, Bak is replaced by its splice variant N-Bak (Sun et al., 2001)). In apoptotic cells, the conformation of Bax is changed and it is translocated from the cytosol to the mitochondrial outer membrane where it, together with Bak, oligomerizes and participates in the formation of pores in the mitochondrial outer membrane (Hsu et al., 1997; Wolter et al., 1997; Gross et al., 1998; Goping et al., 1998; Desagher and Martinou, 2000; Desagher et al., 1999; Korsmeyer et al., 2000; Smaili et al., 2001; Nechushtan et al., 2001). It is not clear, however, how the conformational change of Bax or Bak is induced in apoptotic cells and what is the mechanism of Bax translocation into mitochondria, although in several models, the involvement of tBid and Bim have been proposed (Desagher et al., 1999; Huang and Strasser, 2000; Eskes *et al.*, 2000; Putcha *et al.*, 1999; Whitfield *et al.*, 2001; Brustovetsky *et al.*, 2003). It has been shown that Bax translocation and the apoptotic activity is mediated by its C-terminal transmembrane region (Nechushtan *et al.*, 1999; Schinzel *et al.*, 2004).

The crystal structure of Bax and Bcl-xL revealed a similarity to the pore-forming domains of bacterial toxins, suggesting a pore-forming property of these proteins (Muchmore *et al.*, 1996; Petros *et al.*, 2004). The multi-BH-domain Bcl-2 family proteins can indeed generate channels into the mitochondrial outer membrane that allow the release of macromolecules to the cytosol (Martinou and Green, 2001; Waterhouse *et al.*, 2002).

The mechanism by which Bax and/or Bak mediate the release of apoptogenic factors is also not fully understood (Martinou and Green, 2001; Robertson et al., 2003). It could be mediated by the channel formation and directly activated by Bax and/or Bak with (Marzo et al., 1998a; Marzo et al., 1998b; Marzo et al., 1998c; Narita et al., 1998; Schendel et al., 1998; Crompton, 1999; Belzacq et al., 2003; Roucou et al., 2002) or without the involvement of other mitochondrial proteins (Eskes et al., 1998; Basanez et al., 1999; Saito et al., 2000; Shimizu and Tsujimoto, 2000; Antonsson et al., 2000). Another model involves the swelling of the mitochondrial matrix and the subsequent disruption of the mitochondrial outer membrane (Vander Heiden et al., 2001), but this model has not been confirmed in most of the studies. It is also reported that the interaction of activated Bax with mitochondrial lipids, in particular cardiolipin, in the absence of other proteins is sufficient to generate openings in the membrane and release cytochome c (Epand et al., 2002; Ott et al., 2002; Kuwana et al., 2002). Cytochrome c

release is proposed to occur in two steps: the detachment from the outer surface of the mitochondrial inner membrane, followed by permeabilization of the mitochondrial outer membrane. Cardiolipin interaction with cytochrome c limits the amount of cytochrome c release, and reducing the cardiolipin level decreases the cytochrome c binding to the mitochondrial inner membrane (Ott *et al.*, 2007).

Gene targeting studies have revealed that Bcl-xL and Bax are the key anti- or pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family members during brain development (Kuan et al., 2000). Within the anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family only the deletion of Bcl-x has been reported to result in a clear phenotype in neurodevelopment. These mice die around embryonic day 13 and had massive immature hematopoietic cells and neuronal death, whereas Bcl-2 is only crucial for the maintenance of some specific populations of neurons during the early postnatal period (Motoyama et al., 1995; Michaelidis et al., 1996). Bax is a crucial pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member during brain development, as disruption of the gene dramatically inhibits apoptosis in the nervous system and causes resistance to trophic factor deprivation (Knudson et al., 1995; Ockel et al., 1996b; Deckwerth et al., 1996). Bax/ Bcl-xL double knockout mice show that the lack of Bax can neutralize the neuronal loss caused by Bcl-xL deficiency (Shindler et al., 1997). While Bak knockout mice develop normally, most Bax/Bak double knockout mice die during embryogenesis, indicating that Bax and Bak have overlapping roles in the regulation of apoptosis during development (Lindsten et al., 2000). Bim and DP5 also play an important role in neuronal cell death in vivo (Strasser et al., 2000; Imaizumi et al., 2004; Coultas et al., 2007).

#### 1.5.2. Caspase family

Despite the diversity of death stimuli and immediate signal transduction pathways, the execution of apoptosis is always implemented by a family of cysteine proteases, called caspases (cysteinyl aspartate-specific proteinases) (Thornberry et al., 1997a; Honglin and Junying, 1999; Earnshaw et al., 1999; Denault and Salvesen, 2002). Caspases cleave cellular substrate after specific aspartate residues, while three amino acid residues upstream of the aspartate residue determine the substrate specificity of individual caspases (Cerretti et al., 1992; Lazebnik et al., 1994; Takahashi et al., 1996; Thornberry et al., 1997a; Sakahira et al., 1998). Recent studies demonstrate that current knowledge of preferred sites for individual caspases is not fully correct and the issue requires further studies (Van Damme et al., 2005; McStay et al., 2007; Timmer and Salvesen, 2006). Activation of caspases above a certain threshold presents a point of no return during apoptosis. The morphological and biochemical features of apoptosis are a collective consequence of cellular degradation by caspases. Caspases can be divided into inflammatory caspases (caspase-1, -4, -5, and -11) (Yuan et al., 1993; Wang et al., 1998) that are essential for the maturation of cytokines, and apoptotic caspases (caspase-2, -3, -6, -7, -8, -9, -10, and -12). Apoptotic caspases can again be divided into initiator caspases (caspase-2, -8, -9, -10, and -12) that have a long prodomain (Slee et al., 1999) and effector caspases (caspase-3, -6, and -7) that have a short prodomain. The long prodomains of caspase-8 and caspase-10 have two tandem repeats of death effect domains (DEDs), which mediate their homophilic interactions with the DEDcontaining adaptor proteins like FADD

а

(Vincenz and Dixit, 1997). The prodomain of caspase-9 and caspase-2 contain caspase recruitment domains (CARDs) that mediate the interaction of these caspases with other CARD-containing molecules such as Apaf-1 (Zou *et al.*, 1997; Li *et al.*, 1997; Hofmann *et al.*, 1997) (Figure 4).

Caspases are generated as inactive zymogens or pro-caspases. Activation of a caspase involves two proteolytic steps: first cleavage at the site between the small and large subunit and then cleavage at the site between the prodomain and large subunit. Two large and two small subunits form a heterotetramer representing an active caspase (Figure 5.2). Therefore, the prodomain of caspase functions as an interaction domain and inhibitory domain. In response to apoptotic stimulus, initiator caspases become activated by a proximityinduced dimerization without cleavage. Cleavage is neither required nor sufficient for activation initiator caspases but only enhances their activity (Logue and Martin, 2008; Riedl and Salvesen, 2007; Boatright *et al.*, 2003; Bao and Shi, 2007).

#### Function-based caspase subfamilies

Initiator Apoptosis/Inflammation casp-1 casp-5 casp-11	Initiator Apoptosis casp-2 casp-8 casp-9 casp-10 casp-12	Effecto Apopto casp-3 casp-6 casp-7	or osis
b	с	Substrate anasifi	itias
Long prodomain		P4-P3-P2-P1	cities
casp-1, 2, CARD p20 p10 4, 5, 9, 11, 12	casp-1 casp-4	W-E-H-D (W/L)-E-H-D	large P4
casp-8, 10 DED <sub>2</sub> p20 p10	casp-5	(W/L)-E-H- <b>D</b> J	
	casp-6	V-Е-Н- <b>D</b>	
Short prodomain	casp-8	L-E-T- <b>D</b>	intermediate P4
casp-3, 6, 7, 14 p20 p10	casp-9	L-E-H-D	
-	casp-11	(I/L/V/P)-E-H <b>-D</b>	
	casp-2	D-E-H- <b>D</b>	small
	casp-3	D-E-V-D	charged S4
	casp-7	D-E-V-D _	

**Figure 4.** Classification of caspases. (a) Classification of the caspase family based on the functions. (b) General structure of caspases and classification based on the prodomain length. (c) Caspase substrate specificities. Data are based on (Thornberry *et al.*, 1997b). Preferred amino acids in P4-P1 positions are shown. Based on the size of the S4 subsite and P4 residue, caspases can be divided into three subfamilies. Modified from Degterev (2003).

In the death receptor pathway, procaspase-8 or -10 is recruited to the deathinducing signaling complex (DISC) via the DED domain, and activated by induced proximity (Figure 5). In the mitochondrial pathway, release of cytochrome c from the mitochondria to the cytosol leads to assembly of the apoptosome that recruits pro-caspase-9 via the CARD domain (Figure 5). Similarly to pro-caspase-8, pro-caspase-9 can also be activated without processing because of its unusally long linker between its large and small subunits. Most of the active caspase-9 remains complexed with apoptotic protease activating factor-1 (Apaf-1) (Stennicke and Salvesen, 1999; Acehan et al., 2002). The effector caspases such as caspase-3, -6, and -7 are activated through proteolysis by upstream initiator caspases (Muzio et al., 1998; Salvesen and Dixit, 1999; Strasser et al., 2000). Collective action of the executioner caspases finally brings about the apoptotic death of the cell.

Caspase-2 is a CARD-containing caspase with effector-caspase substrate cleavage preference, suggesting that it may function as both an initiator and effector caspase. Accumulating evidence indicates that caspase-2 could be activated as an initiator caspase upstream or independent of mitochondria (Lassus et al., 2002; Robertson et al., 2002; Guo et al., 2002; Baliga and Kumar, 2003; Blaschke et al., 1996; Read et al., 2002). Caspase-2 is localized in the Golgi complex and its cleavage is dependent on Apaf-1 and caspase-9 (Mancini et al., 2000). It is also localized in the nuclei and triggers cytochrome c release from the nuclei in turn to induce apoptosis (Parone et al., 2002). How caspase-2 becomes activated is still poorly known. Recently several studies have shown that during stressinduced apoptosis, activation of caspase-2

occurs in a complex called PIDDosome, consisting of a death domain-containing protein PIDD, RAIDD, and caspase-2 (Tinel and Tschopp, 2004; Park et al., 2007) (Figure 5.1). Apoptosis induced by overexpression of RAIDD in sympathetic neurons is dependent on caspase-2 (Jabado et al., 2004). Delayed death of CA1 neurons after transient ischemia is mediated by a complex that includes PIDD, RAIDD, and caspase-2 (Niizuma et al., 2008). We recently described a novel death pathway in the GDNF-deprived sympathetic neurons that is most probably initiated by activation of caspase-2 without apoptosome or DISC (paper I). Further elucidation of caspase-2 activation would probably shed light on whether the PIDDosome formation is involved after GDNF deprivation.

Caspases are highly specific endoproteinases, which generate discrete fragments that are not further processed. Some proteins are activated by cleavage, whereas others are inactivated. For example, caspases themselves are the substrates of activated caspases. A caspase substrate concept has been proposed based on a relatively few proteins that match the consensus substrate specificity of caspase (Timmer and Salvesen, 2006). More than 280 caspase substrates have been identified and several of them act as transducers and amplifiers that determine the apoptosis (Fischer et al., 2003).

Targeted gene disruption of individual caspases has revealed that they perform essential functions in development, immune regulation, proliferation, and apoptosis (Puthalakath and Strasser, 2002; Wang and Lenardo, 2000). But for a given death signal, a specific caspase may be essential in one cell type and dispensable in another. Female mice deficient in caspase-2 had overaccumulation of germ cells, indicating that caspase-2 was



**Figure 5. 1. Protein complexes responsible for the activation of initiator caspases.** The activation of caspase-9, caspase-8, and caspase-2 in mammalian cells is mediated by the apoptosome (A), the DISC (B), and the PIDDosome (C). The apoptosome is composed of seven molecules of Apaf-1 bound to cytochrome *c* in the presence of ATP/dATP. DISC is assembled following the binding of death ligand to its receptor and contains FADD and caspase-8 (or -10). The PIDDosome contains at least three components, PIDD, RAIDD, and caspase-2. Modified from Ho and Hawkins (2005). 2. Cartoon representation of the two molecular mechanisms of procaspase activation. (a) Activation of initiator caspases. The zymogens of initiator caspases exist as latent monomers. These monomers are activated by dimerization, which allows translocation of the activation loop (depicted as a red 'sausage') into the accepting pocket of the neighboring dimer. The active site is represented by an orange patch. (b) Activation of executioner caspases. The zymogen latency is maintained by steric hindrances imposed by the interdomain linker (depicted as a yellow 'banana'). Cleavage of this linker permits translocation of the activation loop, facilitating formation of the active site. Adapted from Boatright and Salvesen (2003).

critically required for apoptosis of oocytes. These mice also had a decreased number of facial motor neurons (Bergeron and Yuan, 1998). Sympathetic neurons from caspase-2 deficient mice showed increased sensitivity to NGF deprivation induced apoptosis, but remained resistant to apoptosis induced by  $\beta$ -amyloid treatment. The effects of caspase-2 deletion on sympathetic neurons were attributed to the compensatory overexpression of caspase-9 and Smac/DIABLO (Troy et al., 2001). Apoptosis in the neural progenitor cells of the forebrain requires caspase-9 and -3 or Apaf-1. Mice deficient in caspase-3 (Kuida et al., 1996), caspase-9 (Hakem et al., 1998) or Apaf-1 (Yoshida et al., 1998) show developmental defects in the central nervous system and exhibit prominent forebrain malformation (Zaidi et al., 2001; Roth and D'Sa, 2001; D'Sa-Eipper et al., 2001). Caspase-8 knockout mice died around embryonic day 12.5 due to the defect in heart development. The number of hematopoietic precursors is dramatically reduced due to a reduced proliferative capacity. Moreover, fibroblasts from caspase-8 deficient mice are completely resistant to death receptor mediated apoptosis. Thus, besides its critical role in apopotosis, caspase-8 is also essential for the growth and differentiation of heart muscle and hematopoietic progenitors cells (Varfolomeev et al., 1998).

### **1.5.3. Intrinsic or mitochondrial** apoptotic pathway

Death signals, such as cellular stress or deprivation of survival promoting factors, trigger apoptosis by releasing of the mitochondrial death machinery (Desagher and Martinou, 2000; Ferri and Kroemer, 2001; Kroemer and Reed, 2000). Mitochondria play a central role in

this pathway by releasing of mitochondrial proteins, such as cytochrome c (Liu et al., 1996); apoptosis inducing factor (AIF) (Susin et al., 1999), and Smac/DIABLO (Second mitochondria-derived activator of caspase/Direct IAP binding protein) (Du et al., 2000; Verhagen et al., 2000), normally residing in the intermembrane space into the cytosol. The Bcl-2 family of proteins critically regulate the mitochondrial Following apoptotic function. death stimulus. pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins become activated, inducing mitochondrial membrane permeabilization and releasing cytochrome c and other apoptotic factors into the cytosol. Once released, cytochrome c binds to Apaf-1 in the presence of ATP/dATP and induces the assembly of an apoptosome. Pro-caspase-9 binds to the apoptosome and is activated there by dimerization to the induced proximity mode (Pop et al., 2006). Activated caspase-9 proteolytically activates effector caspases such as caspase-3, -6, and -7, which cleave the cellular substrates leading to cell death (Figure 6) (Liu et al., 1996; Li et al., 1997; Zou et al., 1997; Slee et al., 1999). On the other hand, the inhibitor of the apoptosis protein (IAP) family also critically regulates the programed cell death by binding and inhibiting caspases (Takahashi et al., 1998; Sun et al., 1999; Sun et al., 2000; Deveraux and Reed, 1999; Salvesen and Duckett, 2002; Fesik, 2000). To ensure the full activation of the caspases both Smac/DIABLO and Omi/HtrA antagonize the activity of IAPs (Slee et al., 1999; Verhagen et al., 2000; Wu et al., 2000; Liu et al., 2000; Chai et al., 2000; Verhagen et al., 2002; Verhagen and Vaux, 2002).

### **1.5.4. Extrinsic or death receptor apoptotic pathway**



**Figure 6. Mitochondrial death pathway:** Following apoptotic stimuli, including cellular stress or deprivation of survival promoting factors, Bax is translocated to the mitochondria, causing cytochrome *c* and other mitochondrial proteins such as AIF and DIABLO to be released into the cytosol as a result of mitochondrial outer membrane permeabilization. This is followed by the formation of the apoptosome complex and caspase-9 activation. Modified from Green and Evan (2002).

The extrinsic pathway triggers apoptosis through the engagement of the cell surface death receptors by their ligand. This activates the caspase cascade, which carries out numerous proteolytic events that mediate the apoptotic cell death program.

#### 1.5.4.1 Death receptors

Death receptors form a subgroup in the

large TNF receptor superfamily and are cell surface receptors that transmit apoptotic signals initiated by specific death ligands (Smith *et al.*, 1994; Ameyar-Zazoua *et al.*, 2002). They contain the death domain, which enables death receptors to mediate the extrinsic cell death pathway (Tartaglia *et al.*, 1993; Nagata, 1997). The best characterized death receptors are Fas (CD95/Apo1) (Itoh *et al.*, 1991) and TNFR1 (CD120a/p55) (Tartaglia and Goeddel, 1992). Also TRAIL and its receptors TRAILR1 and TRAILR2 have attracted considerable attention (Johnstone *et al.*, 2008). Death receptor ligands are also transmembrane proteins of the tumor necrosis factor superfamily and can activate the receptors mainly through cell-cell contacts.

Fas is expressed broadly in various tissues, particularly thymocytes and activated T cells (Debatin et al., 1993; Katsikis et al., 1995). Ligation of Fas by FasL or cross-linking of Fas by agonistic antibodies induces apoptosis of Fasbearing cells (Itoh et al., 1991; Trauth et al., 1989). Several studies show that cells expressing IAP or p35 are resistant to death induced by Fas. In addition, caspase inhibitors can block Fas-induced apoptosis. This indicates that caspases are mediators of Fas-induced apoptosis (Beidler et al., 1995; Enari et al., 1995; Enari et al., 1996). The mechanism of caspase activation by Fas/DISC has been extensively studied. Fas ligation leads to the formation of its clusters. An adaptor protein FADD, which also contains a death domain (DD), binds to the clustered receptor through its own death domain (Boldin et al., 1996; Chinnaiyan and Dixit, 1996). FADD also has a death effector domain (DED) at its N-terminus that can bind to pro-caspase-8. Formation of the DISC induces the oligomerization and subsequently self-cleavage of pro-caspase-8 (Martin et al., 1998; Muzio et al., 1998; Yang et al., 1998). Caspase-8 can then activate a downstream effector caspase. Ligated TNFR1 also assembles DISC with a different composition, including adapter TNFR-associated death-domain (TRADD), FADD, and pro-caspase-8 (Micheau and Tschopp, 2003). Negative regulators of death receptor signaling such as vFLIPs and cFLIP also exist (Thome et al., 1997; Shu et al., 1997; Hu et al., 1997; Srinivasula et al., 1997). Several

Fas regulatory molecules are expressed in the nervous system such as, lifeguard and PEA15 (Boldin *et al.*, 1995; Somia *et al.*, 1999; Fernandez *et al.*, 2007). Recently an apoptosis inhibitory molecule FAIM<sub>L</sub> (long isoform of Fas apoptosis inhibitory molecule) was described as interacting with and blocking the apoptotic activity of Fas, specifically in neurons (Segura *et al.*, 2007). Studies with Fas-deficient mice reveal that Fas has physiological and pathological roles in the immune system (Cohen and Eisenberg, 1991).

Death receptors such as TNFR1, as well as Fas, can trigger both survival and apoptotic pathways. At the cell surface, the ligated death receptors assemble a complex (complex I) that includes TRADD, the kinase RIP1, and TRAF2, but not pro-caspase-8, which can activate survival-promoting NF-kB pathway. It is only in the cytosol, after the receptors are endocytosed, that DISC (complex II) is collected, leading to caspase-8 activation and cell death (Micheau and Tschopp, 2003; Schutze et al., 2008). Thus, the death receptors can trigger different, even opposite signals that are regulated by receptor endocytosis.

# **1.5.4.2. Death receptor apoptotic pathway**

The "extrinsic" cell death signals, such as those mediated by death receptors of the TNF receptor superfamily, activate the caspase cascade more directly. This direct cell death occurs through ligation and activation of the plasma membrane death receptors on target cells and is very important for the immune system (Krammer, 2000). The best characterized death receptor Fas contains an extracellular cysteine-rich domain and an intracellular death domain essential for interacting

and recruiting adaptor molecules. Death ligands belong to the TNF superfamily and signal by inducing trimerization of their cognate death recptors. This trimerization usually leads to apoptosis (Schulze-Osthoff et al., 1998; Ashkenazi and Dixit, 1998; Nagata, 1997). Ligand binding to the death receptor, for example Fas or TRAIL/ apo-2L, causes the aggregation of the death receptors on the plasma membrane and recruitment of a cytoplasmic adaptor FADD (Vincenz and Dixit, 1997), forming death-inducing signaling complex а (DISC) (Figure 7) (Kischkel et al., 1995; Chinnaiyan et al., 1995; Medema et al., 1997; Papoff *et al.*, 1999; Chan *et al.*, 2000; Walczak and Sprick, 2001). Procaspase-8 or -10 is recruited to DISC by binding to Fas-associated protein with a death domain (FADD) via their death effector domains (DEDs) and activated by an induced-proximity manner (Muzio *et al.*, 1998; Fernandes-Alnemri *et al.*, 1996; Vincenz and Dixit, 1997; Wang *et al.*, 2001). Activated caspase-8 or -10 can in turn initiate the activation of the caspase cascade by direct cleavage of effector caspases such as caspase-3, -6, and -7 (type 1 cells). TNFR-1 also activates caspase-8 and -10 through FADD, but TNFR-1



**Figure 7. Death receptor pathway.** The extrinsic pathway is triggered by the binding of death ligands to their receptors on the cell surface. This results in the recruitment of the adaptor proteins, such as FADD, and formation of the death inducing signaling complex (DISC) at their intracellular regions. The DISC promotes the activation of initiator caspases, most prominently caspase-8, that in turn cleave and activate the effector caspases. DD: death domain. Modified from Green and Evan (2002).

requires TRADD (TNFR1 associated death domain protein) to act as an adaptor between the receptor and FADD (Hsu et al., 1995). In some cases the activation of caspase-8 is very slow, thus the death signal needs to be amplified by the mitochondrial pathway (type 2 cells). In these cells, caspase-8 cleaves p22 Bid, a BH3-only Bcl-2 family member protein, into P15 tBid, which then binds to and activates Bax and/or Bak, the pro-apoptotic Bcl-2 family proteins, inducing mitochondrial permeabilization and subsequent cell death (Scaffidi et al., 1998; Li et al., 1998; Luo et al., 1998; Scaffidi et al., 1999). Thus, in type 2 cells, a crosstalk between the intrinsic and extrinsic pathways can occur.

### 1.6. Non-apoptotic programed cell death pathways

Apoptosis has been studied extensively. Although programed cell death has often been equated with apoptosis, it has become more and more clear that several nonapoptotic forms of programed cell death occur (Galluzzi *et al.*, 2007; Bredesen, 2007).

#### 1.6.1. Autophagic cell death

Autophagy was first described in the 1960s as a process whereby a cell digests its own components. Autophagy can be broadly separated into three types: macroautophagy, microautophagy, and chaperone-mediated autophagy. Macroautophagy involves the formation of a *de novo*-formed membrane sealing on itself to engulf cytosolic components (proteins and/or whole organelles), which are degraded after fusion with the lysosome, whereas microautophagy is the direct invagination of materials into the lysosome. A variety of autophagic processes exist, all of which involve the degradation of intracellular components via the lysosome.

Autophagy is best characterized in yeast cells as a process facilitating cell survival in hard conditions. During nutrient starvation, the increased levels of autophagy lead to the breakdown of non-vital components and the release of nutrients, ensuring that vital processes can continue (Yorimitsu and Klionsky, 2005). Mutant yeast cells that have a reduced autophagic capability rapidly perish in nutrition-deficient conditions. Autophagy also plays a role in the destruction of some bacteria within the cell and helps to get rid of pathogens. Recently, autophagy has also been related to cell death, either as a part of apoptosis (Xue et al., 1999) or as a separate, non-apoptotic death mode that is independent of caspases. For example, the cells of embryonic interdigital tissue are dying by an autophagic ultrastructure (Lockshin and Zakeri, 2001). Autophagic features have also been reported in several pathological tissues, such as excitotoxically dying neurons (Portera-Cailliau et al., 1997). Importantly, autophagic death is often triggered in cells where caspases are blocked or can not be activated. Indeed, the PCD in most tissues of caspase-3, caspase-9, or Apaf-1 knockout mice occurs with autophagic ultrastructure (Oppenheim et al., 2001; Oppenheim et al., 2008). Also, cells in which caspases are blocked (e.g. Bax/Bak double-deficient fibroblasts) die with autophagic features when exposed to apoptotic stimuli (Shimizu et al., 2004). Death of such cells is dependent on autophagic genes Atg5 and beclin-1, and can be inhibited by the autophagy inhibitor 3-methyladenine (Shimizu et al., 2004).

Thus, autophagy can be both a survivalpromoting and death-promoting process. It is not yet fully clear when and to what extent autophagy really participates in the programed cell death in mammals. Most probably there could be a threshold at which autophagy switches from survival-promoting to a death-promoting process (Baehrecke, 2005; Maiuri *et al.*, 2007).

# 1.6.2. Other non-apoptotic cell death pathways

Several other non-apoptotic programed death pathways have been described, but these are very poorly studied.

Paraptosis Hyperactivation of the tyrosine kinase receptor insulin-like growth factor I receptor induce a non-apoptotic form of cell death called paraptosis, whose activity is mediated by mitogen-activated protein kinases (MAPKs) and inhibited by AIP-1/ Alix (Sperandio et al., 2000; Sperandio et al., 2004). The cells dying paraptotically exhibit extensive cell vacuolization and swelling of the mitochondria and ER. thereby resembling necrosis like death (Clarke, 1990). Caspases were not activated during paraptosis and Bcl-xL did not block the death in either the primary culture or cell lines, suggesting that this type of cell death is fundamentally different from apoptosis. At present, it is unclear whether paraptosis represents a route of cell death that is really distinct from all others.

**PARP-dependent cell death** Dawsons and colleagues demonstrated that after activation of poly-(ADP-ribose) the polymerase-1 (PARP-1) and the translocation of AIF from the mitochondria to the nucleus, the death appears to be caspase-independent (Yu et al., 2002). Agents that induced DNA damage can induce this form of programed cell death. PARP-dependent cell death displays a morphology and biochemistry that is distinct from the classic programed cell death.

**Oncosis** Oncosis has been defined as a form of cell death accompanied by cellular swelling, organelle swelling, and increased membrane permeability. It has been regarded as passive cell death, occurring only after severe tissue injury brought about by ischemia (Trump *et al.*, 1997). It is thought to be mediated by the failure of the plasma membrane ionic pumps. One potential mediator of oncosis could be a calpain-family protease, which suggests that oncosis maybe related to calcium-activated necrosis-like cell death.

Necroptosis Recently a novel nonapoptotic death mode termed necroptosis was described cultured in cells (Vercammen et al., 1998; Holler, 2000; Kawahara et al., 1998; Degterev et al., 2005). This type of cell death does not involve the pro-apoptotic proteins such as cytochrome c, caspases, or Bcl-2 family members. Morphologically it has many features of classical necrosis, and is therefore described as a sort of programed necrosis. Necroptosis cannot be blocked by the inhibitors of apoptosis but, instead, by small molecule compounds called necrostatins (that, in turn, do not block apoptosis) (Degterev et al., 2005; Wang et al., 2007; Zheng et al., 2008; Degterev et al., 2008). RIP1, one member of the RIP kinase family bears a C-terminal death domain, and an intermediate domain. The death domain of RIP1 is important for binding to death receptors such as TNF-receptor 1, TRAIL-receptor 1, and TRAIL-receptor 2, and also to death domain-containing adaptor proteins such as TRADD and FADD. Necrostatins directly bind and inhibit RIP1 showing that it is a component of necroptototic

pathway (Vandenabeele et al., 2008).

In the pathological situations, the cells often die via mixed death morphologies that include both apoptotic and nonapoptotic pathways, in particular necrotic and/or autophagic features, depending on the nature and intensity of the disease or trauma (Golstein and Kroemer, 2007; Levine and Kroemer, 2008). Most probably these cannot be defined as separate cell death modalities (Kroemer et al., 2008). Cells can die many ways and new modes are likely to still be described. The pathways that mediate the nonapoptotic death, as well as their biological meaning are, however, still very poorly understood.

#### 1.7. Model of neurotrophic factordeprived neurons

The target-derived neurotrophic factor model supposes that during PCD, the neurons are intrinsically apoptotic, and the apoptosis is actively suppressed by targetderived neurotrophic factors. Neonatal sympathetic neurons from the superior cervical ganglion (SCG) are well-suited for studying this model. The PCD of these neurons occurs during the first postnatal week when about half of the neurons die. This survival depends almost completely on NGF, as virtually all SCG neurons are lost in the NGF or TrkA knockout mice (Crowley et al., 1994; Fagan et al., 1997). Deprivation of NGF from neonatal SCG neurons in vitro recapitulates their ontogenetic death in vivo. Deprivation of NGF from cultured sympathetic neurons leads to the following events. Transcription factor c-jun becomes phosphorylated and the protein level of c-jun also increases (Estus et al., 1994; Ham et al., 1995; Virdee et al., 1997; Eilers et al., 1998). Inhibition of the JNK (c-jun N-terminal

kinase) pathway protects the neurons from death (Harris et al., 2002). The proapoptotic protein Bax is translocated from the cytosol to the mitochondria (Deckwerth et al., 1996; Putcha et al., 1999) and cytochrome c is released from the mitochondria into the cytosol (Deshmukh and Johnson, 1998; Neame et al., 1998; Martinou et al., 1999) to form a complex with Apaf-1 and procaspase-9. As a result, caspase-9 and -3 (Deshmukh et al., 2000; Deshmukh et al., 2002), but also caspase-2 (Troy et al., 2001) are activated. All of these events are critically required for the NGF deprivation-induced death in vitro. The neurons then exhibit characteristic morphological several changes, including cytoplasmic shrinkage, soma degeneration, neurite fragmentation, and chromatin condensation (Martin et al., 1988; Pittman et al., 1993; Edwards and Tolkovsky, 1994; Xue et al., 1999), and they finally die in the culture by secondary necrosis. Thus, the NGFdeprived SCG neurons basically die via the classical intrinsic pathway (Wright et al., 2006). Several neuron-specific features have also been described in the death of NGF-deprived SCG neurons. For example, differently from non-neuronal cells, the mere cytosolic localization of cytochrome c in the non-apoptotic NGFmaintained neurons is not able to trigger apoptosis. Microinjected cytochrome ckills the neurons only when they are also deprived of NGF. This phenomenon, called "competence", is most probably related to strong interaction of caspases with a natural inhibitor XIAP (X-linked inhibitor of apoptosis), and also with the low levels of Apaf-1 in SCG neurons (Deshmukh and Johnson, 1998; Potts et al., 2003; Potts et al., 2005). Also, these neurons (as all neurons) do not express Bak but, instead, a BH3-only splicing variant N-Bak (Sun et

#### al., 2001; Sun et al., 2003).

Although most of peripheral neurons that die during PCD are thought to do so due to of lack of neurotrophic support, deprivation of SCG neurons from neurotrophic factors other than NGF or death mechanisms of other neurotrophic factor-derived neurons are less studied. Deprivation of trophic factors from motoneurons and sensory neurons has been studied (Raoul *et al.*, 1999; Dolcet *et al.*, 1999; Freeman *et al.*, 2004). Serum deprivation is also a potent inducer of apoptosis *in vitro* for many different cell types including neurons (Atabay *et al.*, 1996; Huang *et al.*, 2000; Charles *et al.*, 2005), but the underlying mechanism is also poorly understood.

#### 1.8. Active modes of death

The death of NGF-deprived SCG neurons seems to in pricinple, be a passive process. The death program of these neurons is believed to lack some unknown constraints that normally keep the program repressed, and thus requires continuous suppression by NGF. Therefore, the signaling of NGF-bound TrkA by activated Akt kinase, B-Raf (Encinas *et al.*, 2008), and other survival-promoting proteins somehow repress the



**Figure 8.** Model for apoptosis induced by the dependence receptor. When in the presence of ligand, dependence receptors mediate signal transduction that affects either differentiation or migration but may also inhibit the pro-apoptotic activity of these receptors. When unbound (or bound by a non-trophic ligand), however, a pro-apoptotic signal occurs via negative signal transduction. In at least some cases, this is mediated by a conformational change in the receptor, proteolytic cleavage, resulting in the release of pro-apoptotic dependence peptides. Adapted from Mehlen and Bredesen (2004).

death machinery. NGF withdrawal, causing cessation of the survival signaling, just passively releases the death program. Such release of apoptosis clearly opposes the theory that death receptors actively initiate death at the DISC. Recently, several other active modes of death triggering have been described, several also in neurons. The best studied of these are the dependence receptors and pro- neurotrophins.

#### **1.8.1.** Dependence receptors

Recently, a new family of functionally related receptors has been described as dependence receptors (Mehlen and Bredesen, 2004; Bredesen et al., 2004; Mehlen and Thibert, 2004). These proteins induce two completely opposite signals depending on the ligand availability. In the presence of the ligand, these receptors have positive effects on the cell survival, proliferation, differentiation etc., however when the ligand is absent, these receptors actively induce programed cell death. More than 10 receptors have been shown to display these two opposite activities: p75<sup>NTR</sup> (Rabizadeh et al., 1993), the netrin-1 receptors DCC (Forcet et al., 2001), UNC5H1, UNC5H2 and UNC5H3 (Llambi et al., 2001), the androgen receptor (Ellerby et al., 1999), the receptor for GDNF family ligands, Ret (Bordeaux et al., 2000; Canibano et al., 2007), integrins (Stupack et al., 2001; Ruoslahti and Reed, 1994), the receptor for Sonic hedgehog, Patched (Thibert et al., 2003) and the receptor for neogenin, RGM (Matsunaga et al., 2004). All of these receptors when deliganded, trigger cell death in a novel active manner that, in most cases, involves proteolytic cleavage of their intrcellular domain and release of the dependence domain that can actively trigger death. Although the details of activation of the deliganded receptor are still poorly understood, the current model proposes cleavage of the receptor from one or two sites by specific caspases. The released dependence domain can activate the apoptotic caspases that kill the cell. Deletion of this domain or mutation of the caspase cleavage sites is sufficient to block the killing activity (Figure 8). The cytoplasmic domain of netrin receptor DCC activates caspases in a cell-free system in the presence of cytosol that is depleted of cytochrome c, a novel mechanism (Furne et al., 2006). The caspase-activating mechanism of other dependence receptors is still poorly studied. Importantly, the deliganded dependence receptors are essential in killing the metastasing tumor cells that migrate out of the ligandexpressing area, and could be potential targets in tumor treatment (Mehlen and Thibert, 2004; Bernet and Mehlen, 2007).

#### 1.8.2. Pro-neurotrophins and P75<sup>NTR</sup>

common-shared receptor of the Α neurotrophins is p75<sup>NTR</sup>. It belongs to the superfamily of receptors that includes the tumor necrosis factor receptors and Fas (Chao, 1994). On one hand, p75<sup>NTR</sup> participates in the formation of highaffinity complexes with neurotrophins and the respective Trk receptors and thereby facilitates positive signaling of the neurotrophins. On the other hand, p75<sup>NTR</sup> can also actively induce cell death (Nykjaer et al., 2005). The mechanism of death-promoting activities of p75<sup>NTR</sup> can also be different (Bredesen et al., 2005). In some studies, p75<sup>NTR</sup> was shown to act as a dependence receptor, inducing cell death when not bound with the ligand, and death was blocked by binding of the ligand (Rabizadeh et al., 1993; Barrett and Bartlett, 1994; Rabizadeh et al., 1993). Importantly, as shown by overexpressed

p75<sup>NTR</sup> without bound ligand, cleavage of the cytoplasmic domain of p75<sup>NTR</sup> and release of a "chopper" domain in the juxtamembrane region mediates cell death (Coulson et al., 2000). Increasing evidence also shows that p75<sup>NTR</sup> can trigger death upon binding of a ligand, in particular pro-NGF or pro-BDNF (Lee et al., 2001; Teng et al., 2005), thus acting as a death receptor. Neurotrophins are synthesized as longer proforms. Earlier the pro-neurotrophins were considered inactive proteins that are activated by proteolytic removal of the pro-sequence. Recently it was shown, however, that the pro-neurotrophins can have an independent, pro-apoptotic function (Lee et al., 2001). In particular, the proforms activate p75<sup>NTR</sup> to induce apoptosis, whereas mature forms mainly activate Trk receptors to promote survival. Sortilin is associated with p75<sup>NTR</sup> and proneurotrophins to form a signaling complex essential for the induction of apoptosis (Nykjaer et al., 2004). Studies on sortilin knockout mice indicate that sortilin has distinct roles in pro-neurotrophin-induced apoptotic signaling in pathological conditions (Jansen et al., 2007). Interestingly, binding of pro-neurotrophins to  $p75^{NTR}$  can also cause the cleavage of its transmembrane domain by gammasecretase. This cleavage facilitated nuclear translocation of the neurotrophin receptor interacting factor (NRIF). The cleavage of p75<sup>NTR</sup> and nuclear translocation of NRIF were required for apoptosis of sympathetic neurons by pro-BDNF or BDNF binding in the absence of NGF (Kenchappa et al., 2006). Studies disagreeing with the proapoptotic function of p75<sup>NTR</sup> also exist. For example, the cytoplasmic region of p75<sup>NTR</sup> may not translocate to the nucleus, because it was not detected in the nucleus even after viral over-expression (Hébert et al., 2006). P75NTR also has many other

activities (Nykjaer *et al.*, 2005, Bredesen *et al.*, 2005). In summary,  $p75^{NTR}$  may induce death as a dependence receptor or as a death receptor, possibly depending on the cellular context.

# 1.9. One cell, multiple cell death pathways

It is clear that there are more programed death pathways than just the "two main" extrinsic and intrinsic apoptotic pathways. Although currently poorly described, the "novel" pathways may also have important roles in vivo, and most likely more pathways will be discovered. The same death stimulus can trigger different death pathways in different cell types (e.g. deprivation of GDNF from sympathetic and dopaminergic neurons, paper I and IV). Also, the same cell can die differently in response to different death stimuli. For example, treatment of lymphocytes with genotoxic compounds kills them via the mitochondrial pathway, whereas activation of Fas activates the death receptor pathway in the same cells. Thus, cells possess more than one death pathway. In vivo relevance of this concept is well illustrated in mice deficient of the main components of the intrinsic apoptotic pathway: Apaf-1, caspase-3, caspase-9, or knock-in mice with non-apoptotic cytochrome c. In these mice, the developmental apoptosis in most cells of the nervous system (except in the forebrain precursors) still occurred but via different, non-apoptotic pathway that includes cytoplasmic vacuolization and increased autophagy (Cecconi et al., 1998; Roth et al., 2000; Zaidi et al., 2001; Hao et al., 2005; Oppenheim et al., 2008). Cultured sensory neurons switch to a death pathway that uses lysosomal proteases instead of caspases, when the caspase inhibitor is applied (Isahara et al.,
1999; Agerman *et al.*, 2000). Studies of Bcl-xL/caspase-9 double knockout also give evidence of multiple death pathways in the same cells (Zaidi *et al.*, 2001). Thus, upon failure of the default apoptotic pathway, most of the neurons switched to an alternative death mode, showing that they possess and can use several death machineries.

A notable example of non-apoptotic cell death, necroptotic cell death was also discovered in the cells that were under constant death stimulus of TNF $\alpha$  but had the main apoptotic pathway blocked by caspase inhibitors. In these conditions, the cells switched to a non-apoptotic pathway and died despite of caspase inhibition. Necroptosis can be blocked by specific compounds, necrostatins that do not block classical apoptosis. Conversely, necroptosis cannot be blocked by the inhibitors of apoptosis, such as Bcl-2 family members or caspase inhibitors. Importantly, necroptosis seems to be involved in many forms of pathological neuronal death (Vandenabeele at al., 2008; Festjens at al., 2007; Degterev et al., 2008),

The reason why just one death pathway in all cells in all situations is not sufficient is not understood. Most probably the different cell types have their "default" death pathway in response to the death stimuli that they normally encounter in their natural environment. The other pathways could be "spare pathways" that are used when the main one fails or is not available. The kinetic parameters are also one reason for the existence of different death programs. For example, the death receptor pathway, with fewer checkpoints, kills the cells more rapidly than the mitochondrial pathway. Such rapid action is required to fight against invading pathogens, whereas the slower intrinsic pathway gives the cell more opportunities to cope with the deathcausing situation. The same could also be true for other active modes of cell death Also, the differentiation status of cells could dictate the preference of the death program. Some differentiation programs may include or exclude the expression of the death-mediating proteins that could determine the pathway choice in the death inducing situation. Indeed, there are increasing bodies of evidence that many, if not all, death-mediating proteins also (or even primarily) have vital, nonapoptotic functions and could therefore be differentially expressed or regulated in different cell types (Galluzzi et al., 2008; Peter, 2007; Wallach et al., 2008).

## 2. AIMS OF THE STUDY

Neurotrophic factors promote the survival of both peripheral and central neurons *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Deficiency of these factors leads to ontogenetic death of these neurons. The well-characterized model for studying neuronal death is deprivation of NGF from the cultured sympathetic neurons. Other types of neurons as well as deprivation of other neurotrophic factors, are poorly studied in this respect. The aim of this study was to compare the death machineries triggered in different neuronal populations by removal of different neurotrophic factors.

- 1. To compare the death programs triggered by withdrawal of two different neurotrophic factors, GDNF or NGF, from the sympathetic neurons.
- 2. To test the hypothesis that TrkC acts as a dependence receptor in the death of NT-3deprived sensory neurons.
- 3. To develop a new assay technique for studying the death pathways in apoptotic dopaminergic neurons.
- 4. To study the death pathways activated in the dopaminergic neurons by the deprivation of GDNF or BDNF.

## **3. MATERIALS AND METHODS**

# 3.1. Cell cultures and survival assays (I, II, III and IV)

SCG from postnatal day 1-2 Han/Wi strain rats or NMRI strain mice were digested with collagenase (2.5mg/ml; Worthington), dispase (5mg/ml; Roche Molecular Biochemicals) and trypsin (10mg/ml; Worthington) for 45 minutes at 37°C and dissociated mechanically with a siliconized glass Pasteur pipette. Nonneuronal cells were removed by four hours preplating. The neurons were grown 5-6 days in vitro on poly-ornithine/ laminincoated plastic dishes or glass coverslips in a 1:1 ratio of mixture F-12 and Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (Life Technologies, Inc.) containing 3% fetal calf serum (Hyclone), serum substitute and 30ng/ml NGF (Promega) or 100ng/ml GDNF (PeproTech). To reduce the number of non-neuronal cells, 1 µM cytosine arabinoside (Sigma-Aldrich) was added to the culture medium.

DRG neurons were prepared from embryonic day 16-17 NMRI strain mice, treated with 1% trypsin (Worthington) for 15 min and dissociated mechanically. The neurons were grown on polyornithinelaminin-coated dishes with either 10 ng/ml of human NT-3 (PeproTech) or 30 ng/ml of 2.5S mouse NGF (Promega).

The midbrain floors were dissected from the ventral mesencephali of 13-day NMRI strain mouse embryos. Tissues were incubated with 0.5% trypsin (ICN Biomedical, Inc.) in HBSS (Ca<sup>2+</sup>/Mg<sup>2+</sup> free) (Invitrogen/Gibco) for 15 min at 37°C, then mechanically dissociated using a large fire-polished Pasteur pipette. The cells were then plated onto culture dishes coated with poly-L-ornithine (Sigma-Aldrich) and were grown in DMEM/F12 medium (InVitrogen/Gibco) containing N2 supplement (Invitrogen/Gibco) for 5 days with GDNF (100 ng/ml) (Amgen Inc, CA) or BDNF (50 ng/ml) (R&D systems, Inc.).

Mouse embryonic fibroblast 3T3 cells were grown in DMEM medium with 10% fetal calf serum. The cells with 50-80% confluency were used for transfection or other experimental treatments.

To remove the trophic factors, the cultures were washed gently three times with trophic factor-free medium. In addition, function-blocking antibodies were added. The compounds of interest were added and the initial number of neurons counted immediately after neurotrophic factor deprivation. Living neurons were counted daily by a "blind" experimenter who was not aware of the identity of experimental groups.

# **3.2.** Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) (IV)

Dopaminergic neurons were cultured for 5 days in vitro and deprived or not deprived of the factors for 24 hours with or without BAF. Total RNA from dopaminergic neurons, 3T3 (positive control, expressing both Fas and Fas ligand) or CHO (negative control) cells was isolated by Micro Scale RNA Isolation kit (Ambion) including DNase I digestion, according to the manual instructions. 200-500 ng of total RNA was reverse transcribed using the Transcriptor First Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (Roche) and the cDNA was used directly for PCR. 2 µl of cDNA from each sample was amplified by PCR with the Expand High Fidelity PCR system (Roche). The following primers were used. Fas: forward: 5'-GTGTTCGCTGCGCCTC-3';

### reverse 5'- GGTTCTGCGACATTCGGC-3' (Lesne *et al.*, 2002); Fas ligand: forward 5'- TTTCATGGTTCTGGTGGCTCTGGT-3'; reverse 5'-AGCGGTTCCATATGTGTCTTCCCA-3'. PCR was performed after an initial denaturation of 5 min at 95°C, followed by 36 cycles of 30 s denaturation at 95°C, 30 s annealing at 60°C, and 30 s extensions at 72°C. As the negative controls, RT reaction was omitted from the 3T3 sample, or the whole procedure was performed in water without adding cDNA.

# **3.3.** Microinjection and transfections (I, II, III and IV)

SCG or DRG neurons were pressuremicroinjected with 50 ng/µl of expression plasmids together with  $10 \text{ ng/}\mu l \text{ of reporter}$ plasmid for an enhanced green fluorescent protein (eGFP) (Clontech, France) as an indicator of successful injection. The corresponding empty vector (pcDNA3, PCR3.1 or pMV2B) as well as an uninjected control were always included. When the neurotrophic factor-deprived neurons were analyzed, the factormaintained un-injected neurons were always included to show that the neurons do not die due to poor culture conditions. Neurons surviving after injection were counted 4-6 h later according to the map drawn with the help of squares scratched to the bottom of the culture dish and considered as initial neurons. The next morning, the few living injected neurons that did not show eGFP fluorescence were subtracted from the initial neurons. On average, 25-80 neurons were successfully injected per experimental point. All experiments were repeated at least three times on independent cultures.

Midbrain cultures grown 5 days *in vitro* with GDNF or BDNF were transfected with

the calcium phosphate co-precipitation technique using the Ca-P kit (InVitrogen, according manufacturer's to CA) instructions. Plasmids of interest at 1 ug/ ml were co-transfected with eGFP at 0.2 µg/ml. At that ratio, virtually all eGFPexpressing neurons co-express the cotransfected plasmid. The relevant empty vectors (pCR3.1, pMV2B or pCDNA3) without the insert were always included as mock-controls. The factors were deprived the day after transfection. The number of fluorescent (eGFP-expressing) neurons was counted "blindly" from each dish immediately after factor deprivation (initial) and at the third day (final). The results were expressed as percent of initial fluorescent neurons. To exclude eGFP-expressing non-dopaminergic neurons, the cultures were stained with tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) antibodies at the end of experiment and the number of eGFP-positive, TH-negative neurons were subtracted from the initial and final number. All experiments were repeated at least three times on independent cultures.

The 3T3 cells at 50-80% confluence were transfected with the indicated plasmids or with the mock vector using Lipofectamine 2000 (Life Technologies, Inc.).

### 3.4. Immunochemistry (I, IIIand IV)

Rat or mouse neurons were grown on glass coverslips, fixed with 4% PFA in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) for 15 min, permeabilized with 0.3% Triton X-100 (Sigma-Fluka, Switzerland) and stained with the indicated antibodies. The specimens were mounted in Vectashield (Vector Laboratories, UK). The images were captured at RT with epifluorescence or confocal microscopy, and processed with Adobe Photoshop software.

### 3.5. Immunoblot and coimmunoprecipitation (II, III and IV)

Midbrain cultures grown with GDNF or BDNF for 5 days *in vitro* or NT-3 dependent DRG neurons were lyzed in the 2 % SDS lysis buffer. Lysates from the 3T3 cells or cortical cultures of embryonic mice were prepared in the same way. The proteins were separated on the sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) and transferred to the nitrocellulose filters by standard procedures. The filters were probed with the indicated antibody.

For the co-immunoprecipitation experiments, midbrain neurons were cultured for 5 days *in vitro* with GDNF or BDNF and transfected with an expression plasmid for mouse Fas together with eGFP according to Yu and Arumäe (2008). After two days the cells were lyzed as described previously by Segura *et al.* (2007). Fas was precipitated by biotin-coupled anti-Fas antibody (BD Biosciences) or control biotin-coupled anti-GFRa2 antibody (BD Biosciences) and the immunocomplexes were collected with Neutravidin (Thermo, MA). Immunoblot analysis was performed right after immunoprecipitation.

### 3.6. Electron microscopy analysis (I)

SCGcultures were fixed two days after factor deprivation with 2% of glutaral dehyde. The cultures were processed for transmission electron microscopy. To estimate the size of the mitochondria from GDNF- or NGFdeprived neurons, mitochondria, at a final magnification of 33,000x, were manually traced onto transparencies that were scanned. A cross-sectional area of the mitochondria was measured using Image-Pro Plus version 3.0.

# 3.7. Statistical analysis (I, II, III and IV)

Statistical significance of the differences was estimated by one-way ANOVA and post hoc Tukey's test or by two-tailed Student's t test with two-sample unequal variance. The null hypothesis was rejected at p<0.05.

## 4. RESULTS

Although neuronal death caused by neurotrophic factor deficiency is most probably a broadly occurring developmental phenomenon (Oppenheim, 1991), its molecular and cellular pathways been systematically described have mainly for NGF-deprived sympathetic neurons. Other neuronal populations, as well as deprivation of other neurotrophic factors are poorly studied. The main goal of this study was to describe the death pathways activated by the withdrawal of neurotrophic factors other than NGF in different neuronal populations.

### 4.1. GDNF-dependent sympathetic neurons die via a non-mitochondrial pathway which requires caspase activation (I)

Although almost all sympathetic neurons from the superior cervical ganglion require NGF for the survival, a subpopulation is additionally dependent on GDNF. These neurons are, however, very poorly studied. We studied the death of GDNF-deprived sympathetic neurons cultured in vitro and compared them to NGF-deprived sister cultures. Removal of GDNF or NGF from the rat sympathetic neurons for 72 hours leads to the death of about 80% of the respective factor-dependent neurons. To study how these neurons die, we checked the components of the core mitochondrial apoptotic machinery, such as cytochrome c, Bax, caspase-9, and caspase-3. Staining the neurons with cytochrome c antibody showed that removal of NGF dramatically reduced the number of the neurons with punctate cytochrome c localization, as shown by others (Deshmukh and Johnson, 1998; Neame et al., 1998; Martinou et al., 1999). In contrast, only a small

fraction of GDNF-deprived neurons had diffuse cytosolic cytochrome c staining, whereas the vast majority had punctate, mitochondrial cytochrome c staining. Overexpression of Ku70, a protein which binds the NH2 terminus of Bax, and thereby blocks its translocation to the mitochondria (Sawada et al., 2003), did not protect GDNF-deprived neurons, although, it significantly blocked the death of NGF-deprived neurons. To check the involvement of caspases, we overexpressed the respective dominant-negative mutants factor-deprived neurons. Blocking in of caspase-9 and caspase-3, the central caspases of the mitochondrial pathway, failed to inhibit the death of GDNFdeprived neurons, although the death of NGF-deprived neurons was significantly blocked, as expected (Deshmukh et al., 2002; Deshmukh et al., 2000; Deshmukh et al., 2002; Harris et al., 2002; Troy et al., 2001). These data showed that the core elements of classical mitochondrial pathway are not activated in GDNFdeprived sympathetic neurons. To confirm this conclusion, we also overexpressed anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member BclxL, which is shown to block mitochondrial death pathway (Tsujimoto, 1998). Bcl-xL did not protect GDNF-deprived neurons, but rescued most of the NGF-deprived neurons. The absence of cytochrome crelease, together with a failure to observe the role of Bax, caspase-9, -3, and Bcl-xL, suggests that the mitochondrial pathway not activated in GDNF-deprived is sympathetic neurons.

The broad-range caspase inhibitor, BAF, almost completely blocked the death of both NGF- (Deshmukh *et al.*, 1996, 2000; Martinou *et al.*, 1999) and GDNFdeprived neurons. To clarify the relevant caspases in the GDNF-deprived neurons, we overexpressed dominant-negative mutants of caspase-2, -6, -7, and -8 in the GDNF-deprived and NGF-deprived neurons. Blocking caspase-2,-3, and -9, and to lesser extent, caspase-6 and -7 significantly inhibited the death of NGFdeprived neurons. But only dominant negative mutants of caspase-2 and, to lesser extent, caspase-7 inhibited the death of GDNF-deprived neurons.

To study the activation of the transcription factorc-jun, we stained GDNFor NGF-deprived neurons with antibodies to c-jun phosphorylated at serines 63 or 73. Removal of GDNF significantly increased the number of nuclei immunopositive for phosphorylated serine 73. The number of nuclei positive for phosphorylated serine 63 remains unchanged. In sister cultures, deprivation of NGF dramatically induced phosphorylation of serine 63 of c-jun as previously shown (Ham et al., 1995; Virdee et al., 1997; Eilers et al., 1998; Harris et al., 2002). Phosphorylation of c-jun is also catalyzed by the c-jun NH-2 terminal kinases whose activity is in turn regulated by several upstream kinases, including the mixed lineage kinases (MLK). We treated GDNF- or NGF-deprived neurons with CEP-1347, which is a selective inhibitor of MLK (Maroney et al., 2001). Almost all NGF-deprived neurons were rescued by CEP-1347 at 72 hours after deprivation as previously described (Maroney et al., 1999; Harris et al., 2002). CEP-1347 also rescued GDNF-deprived neurons with the same efficiency. Finally we tested whether c-jun was necessary for the death of factordeprived neurons. We overexpressed dominant-negative а c-jun mutant FLAGA169 in GDNF- or NGF-deprived neurons. After 72 hours about 60% of NGF-deprived neurons were rescued as previously described (Ham et al., 1995;

Eilers *et al.*, 1998). A similar percentage of GDNF-deprived neurons was rescued by overexpressed FLAG $\Delta$ 169. In summary, activation of c-jun is necessary for the death of GDNF-deprivation.

Overexpression of а dominantnegative mutant of FADD, an adapter that links pro-caspase-8 to most death receptors (Strasser and Newton, 1999; Vincenz, 2001; Peter and Krammer, 2003; Peter et al., 2007) protected neither GDNFnor NGF-deprived neurons. In addition, overexpression of dominant-negative caspase-8 did not affect the death of these two neuronal populations. Thus, we did not find any evidence for the activation of death receptor pathway in GDNF- or NGF-deprived sympathetic neurons.

We also investigated the ultrastructural changes caused by GDNF- or NGFdeprivation. We found that the number of autophagic profiles was greatly increased in GDNF-deprived neurons, but not in NGF-deprived neurons. The mitochondrial structure became apoptotic in NGFdeprived neurons, but in GDNF-deprived neurons, the mitochondria remained orthodox.

In summary, we found that GDNFdeprived sympathetic neurons die via a novel non-mitochondrial, MLK, c-jun, and caspase-dependent pathway that had not yet been described. Removal of NGF from sympathetic neurons in the same conditions, however, activates the classical mitochondrial death pathway.

#### 4.2. The dependence receptor activity of TrkC is necessary for the death of NT-3-deprived sensory neurons (II)

As another pair of neurotrophic factor and neurons, we turned to NT-3-deprived sensory neurons from the embryonic dorsal root ganglia. This study was carried

out in collaboration with Patrick Mehlen and colleagues (Centre Léon Bérard, Lyon), and was inspired from the model of dependence receptors developed by that group (Mehlen and Bredesen, 2004; Mehlen and Thibert, 2004). Our main goal here was to test the hypothesis that removal of NT-3 (deligation of its receptor TrkC) leads to the caspase-mediated cleavage of the cytoplasmic domain of TrkC and the cleaved fragment activates apoptotic caspases. If so, then TrkC is a novel dependence receptor. The group in Lyon tested this model on non-neuronal cells (not shown here), whereas we addressed it in the primary sensory neurons.

DRG neurons from the embryonic mice were cultured with NT-3 or NGF for 5 days. Deprivation of these factors leads to death of about 60-70% of the neurons after 72 hours. By immunoblot we found that deprivation of NT-3 can induce cleavage of TrkC, and this cleavage can be blocked by the caspase inhibitor BAF. The fragment was recognized by the antibodies to the extracellular domain of TrkC and is thus different from that predicted by the model. Most probably there are several cleavages of the receptor upon NT-3 removal. We then turned to a research tool that dominantly inhibits cleavage of de-ligated TrkC: a cytoplasmic domain of TrkC with mutated caspase cleavage site (TrkC IC D641N). Such constructs with similar design have been used to inhibit other dependence receptors (Ellerby et al., 1999; Forcet et al., 2001; Thibert et al., 2003). Overexpression of TrkC IC D641N dramatically increased survival of NT-3 deprived neurons, although it did not affect the death of NGF-deprived neurons. To exclude the possible role of tyrosine kinase domain, that could be auto-activated when separated from the rest of the protein, and provide the survival signal, we also

microinjected the TrkC IC D641N bearing an additional kinase-inactivating mutation D679N. This mutation did not abolish the death-suppressing activity of TrkC IC D641N in NT-3-deprived neurons. To further demonstrate the role of TrkC cleavage in the death of NT-3-deprived neurons, we suppressed the endogeneous receptor by a specific RNAi and replaced it by ectopic expression of uncleavable or wild-type TrkC. Replacement of endogenous TrkC by uncleavable TrkC significantly inhibited the death of NT-3deprived neurons, whereas replacement with wild-type TrkC had no effect.

These data together with the data provided by the Lyon group on the nonneuronal cells (not shown in this thesis) prove that TrkC is a new dependence receptor. Thus, NT-3 deprivation-induced cell death is not only due to the loss of survival signals, but also to active cell death stimulus triggered by unbound TrkC. These data also show that NT-3-deprived sensory neurons die differently than the NGF-deprived ones.

### 4.3. A survival assay of transiently transfected dopaminergic neurons to analyze the apoptotic proteins in these neurons (III)

Our results with **GDNF-deprived** sympathetic neurons prompted us to turn to another population of GDNF-dependent neurons. the dopaminergic neurons from the embryonic midbrain. Our main goal was to test whether the removal of GDNF triggers the same death pathway in different neuronal types, *i.e* does the de-ligation of GDNF receptor Ret always trigger the same pathway. Moreover, the dopaminergic neurons degenerate in Parkinson's disease and in several studies, GDNF considerably improved

the symptoms (Oo *et al.*, 2003; Oo *et al.*, 2005; Gill *et al.*, 2003; Slevin *et al.*, 2005; Lang *et al.*, 2006; Patel and Gill, 2007). Understanding the mechanism of death due to GDNF deprivation could potentially suggest some treatment strategies.

To perform the study we required a relevant in vitro assay. In the midbrain dopaminergic cultures. the neurons constitute only a subpopulation of neurons. Moreover, our experiments often require transfection of the neurons and consequently recognition of transfected dopaminergic neurons among nontransfected and non-dopaminergic neurons to monitor their survival/death after neurotrophic factor deprivation. Such an assay was not available, so we had to first develop it.

We cultured the neurons with GDNF on a standard small area of the culture dish that enables us to count all of the neurons, and co-transfected the cultures with the plasmid of interest, together with the reporter plasmid for eGFP using the calcium phosphate co-precipitation technique. Such an approach enabled the visualization of the same transfected neuronsbefore and after GDNF deprivation, allowing us to calculate the percentage of surviving transfected neurons for each dish (experimental point) individually. Because both dopaminergic neurons and non-dopaminergic neurons get transfected in the mixed culture, we stained the culture with antibodies to TH, the specific marker for dopaminergic neurons at the end of the experiment, and counted the number of neurons positive for both eGFP and TH. This number was normalized to the number of initially transfected neurons counted from the same dish. We also counted the number of transfected nondopaminergic (TH-negative) neurons that did not die due to GDNF-deprivation, and subtracted this number from the initial and final experimental counts. Thereby we got the relevant estimation of the fraction of transfected dopaminergic neurons that survived after the deprivation of GDNF.

#### 4.4. GDNF- or BDNF-deprived dopaminergic neurons die via a nonmitochondrial pathway which requires activation of death receptors and caspases (IV)

Having a reliable assay, we then studied the death pathways activated in the dopaminergic neurons by deprivation of GDNF. For comparison we chose another neurotrophic factor, BDNF that also promotes survival of the dopaminergic neurons, but by a different receptor, TrkB (a homologue of NGF receptor TrkA, chosen for the comparison in the study of sympathetic neurons).

We cultured dopaminergic neurons with GDNF or BDNF for 5 days in vitro. Deprivation of the factors induced death in about half of the dopaminergic neurons within three days. To study the involvement of the mitochondrial death pathway, we stained GDNF- or BDNF-deprived cultures with antibodies to cytochrome cand TH. In the vast majority of GDNFor BDNF-deprived TH-positive neurons, cytochrome c localization was punctate, the same mitochondrial localization as in factor-maintained neurons, showing that it is not released to the cytosol. We overexpressed Ku70 in GDNF- or BDNFdeprived neurons to check the role of Bax in the death pathway. Ku70 had no effect on the death of these factor-deprived neurons, showing that Bax is not required for this process. Immunostaining of GDNF- or BDNF-deprived neurons with Bax antibody also revealed its diffuse, cytosolic localization. Overexpressed antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family member Bcl-xL did not block the death of GDNF- and BDNFdeprived neurons. Thus, we conclude that the mitochondrial pathway is not activated in GDNF- or BDNF-deprived dopaminergic neurons.

Since caspase inhibitor BAF can completely block the death of GDNF- and BDNF- deprived dopaminergic neurons, it was clear that caspases are absolutely required. We then checked which caspases are involved. We overexpressed dominantnegative mutants of caspase-2, -3, -7, and -9 in the GDNF- or BDNF-deprived neurons. Blocking of caspase-3, -7, and -9 significantly protected the neurons from death induced by GDNF- or BDNFdeprivation, whereas blocking caspase-2 had no statistically significant effect. Thus, different caspases are activated in the GDNF-deprived sympathetic and dopaminergic neurons.

To check the involvement of another classical apoptotic pathway, the death receptor pathway, we first checked the Fas receptor and FasL expression in our cultures. By RT-PCR and immunostaining, we clearly verified the expression of both Fas receptor and FasL in the dopaminergic neurons. We then transfected the neurons with dominantly blocking mutants of caspase-8 and FADD, both constructs blocked the death of GDNF- and BDNFdeprived dopaminergic neurons, showing that the death receptor pathway was activated. To get further evidence for this claim we applied agonistic and antagonistic research tools used in other studies of Fas. Antagonistic Fas-Fc, a chimaeric decoy containing the extracellular domain of Fas, shown to prevent interaction of Fas and FasL in motoneurons (Raoul et al., 2002), significantly blocked both GDNF- and BDNF- deprivation induced neuronal death. Furthermore, ligation of Fas by agonistic Jo2 anti-Fas antibody killed GDNF- and BDNF-maintained neurons. Thus, in contrast to GDNF (and NGF) -deprived sympathetic neurons (study I), the Fas-like death receptors are activated in GDNF- and BDNF-removed dopaminergic neurons.

Our immunostaining study shows that both Fas and FasL are constitutively expressed in the midbrain cultures. This differs from the immune system where FasL is induced on the killer cells only upon stimulation, to avoid unwanted killing of the cells (Ashkenazi and Dixit, 1998). We hypothesized the existence of a constitutive inhibitor of Fas in the dopaminergic neurons that would keep Fas apoptotically inactive in the normal situation, but could be removed upon neurotrophic factor deprivation. One such candidate is the long form of Fas apoptosis inhibitory molecule FAIM, which has been shown to associate with Fas and prevent its apoptotic activity specifically in the neurons (Segura et al., 2007). By immunoblot, we demonstrated its expression in our mixed neuronal culture. Endogenous FAIM<sub>I</sub> was coprecipitated with transfected Fas from the GDNF- and BDNF-maintained cultures, suggesting physical association of these proteins. Overexpressed Fas significantly killed GDNF- and BDNF- maintained neurons. In contrast, overexpressed FAIM, significantly blocked the death of GDNF- and BDNFdeprived neurons, and this protection was abolished upon cotransfection with Fas. Thus, Fas and FAIM, can functionally and physically interact with each other in the dopaminergic neurons. We were not able to check, however, whether FAIM, could be degraded upon GDNF deprivation. It is also expressed in other, non-dopaminergic neurons that constitute the majority in our cultures and overwhelm the possible

changes in the dopaminergic neurons in our tests.

We conclude that GDNF- and BDNFdeprived dopaminergic neurons die via a non-mitochondrial pathway, which activates death receptors and caspases. Withdrawal of the same factor GDNF triggers different death pathways in the sympathetic and dopaminergic neurons, whereas withdrawal of different factors (GDNF or BDNF) trigger the same death machinery in the dopaminergic neurons.

## **5. DISCUSSION**

Neurons from both the peripheral and central nervous systems need trophic support from different sources for survival at specific development stages. The same type of neurons can be responsive to several factors at different times during development. For example, neurotrophins can promote the survival of largely separate sub-populations of somatic embryonic sensory neurons both in vivo and in vitro (Levi-Montalcini, 1966; Levi-Montalcini, 1987a; Smeyne et al., 1994; Ockel et al., 1996b; Liebl et al., 1997; Ockel et al., 1996a; Maisonpierre et al., 1990). Lack of this support leads to ontogenetic death of these neurons (Oppenheim, 1991, Huang and Reichardt, 2001). Apoptotic death of neurons, even the same type of neurons, can be evoked by different initiating events. Multiple pathways of apoptotic death may exist in cells. It is still poorly understood how and why deprivation of different factors from the same neuron could sometimes trigger different pathways.

NGF-dependent sympathetic The neurons have been extensively used to study the mechanism of neuronal PCD. Removal of NGF from these neurons induces cell death via the well-known mitochondrial pathway: releasing of cytochrome c (Deshmukh and Johnson, 1998; Martinou, 1999; Neame et al., 1998; Martinou et al., 1999), Bax translocation (Deckwerth et al., 1996; Putcha et al., 1999), activation of caspase-9 and -3 (Deshmukh et al., 2000; Deshmukh et al., 2002), and inhibition of the death by BclxL (Gonzalez-Garcia et al., 1995). The death pathways activated by withdrawal of other neurotrophic factors have been much less explored.

We compared the death machineries

triggered in the same neuron (sympathetic neurons in paper I; DRG neurons in paper II; dopaminergic neurons in paper IV) by removal of two different factors (NGF or GDNF in paper I; NGF or NT-3 in paper II; GDNF or BDNF in paper IV). To our surprise, we found that the death pathways differed considerably in different cell types and after deprivation of different trophic factors.

Compared to NGF-deprived sympathetic neurons, removal of GDNF from these neurons activated a novel death pathway: cytochrome *c* was not released; Bax and Bcl-xL were not involved; caspase-3 and -9 were not activated and the ultrastructure of mitochondria was unchanged. The way deprivation of SCG neurons of two different neurotrophic factors triggers the two different death programs is currently unknown. Loss of survival signals, like trophic support, passively releases the death program, but active death triggering may also occur. Recently, the concept of dependence receptors has been developed. Receptors of this family transmit positive signals of survival, proliferation, differentiation, or migration in the presence of ligand, but actively trigger apoptosis in the absence of ligand via a novel mechanism that involves receptor cleavage (Bredesen et al., 2004). Ret was suggested to be a dependence receptor, since unligated Ret can be cleaved by caspase-3 and generate fragment (dependence apoptotic an domain) that can trigger apoptosis in some cell lines (Bordeaux et al., 2000; Canibano et al., 2007). Thus, one possibility is that in the SCG neurons, the dependence domain of deliganded Ret itself actively triggers death via a non-mitochondrial pathway, whereas deliganded TrkA that is not a

dependence receptor (II), only passively releases the mitochondrial apoptotic machinery. Such triggering of a nonclassical death pathway has been described for the dependence domain of DCC (Forcet et al., 2001). It has been shown, however, that Ret does not act as a dependence receptor in enteric neurons in vivo (Uesaka et al., 2008). Overexpression of Ret, or the apoptotic fragment of Ret, in both NGF- and GDNF-dependent sympathetic neurons did not induce death in our hands (unpublished data), suggesting that the active death stimulus from unbound Ret is not generated in the sympathetic neurons. The mechanisms by which deliganded Ret and TrkA activate different death programs in cultured sympathetic neurons require further studies. We speculate that maintaining the neurons with GDNF for 5-6 days differentiates those that could, among other things, include expression of a separate death machinery (e.g. the machinery for caspase-2 activation) and/ or render the mitochondrial pathway nonfunctional. Whether and when such a pathway is activated in vivo is not known. As the GDNF-responsive SCG neurons are most probably also under the influence of NGF, it is tempting to speculate that local removal of GDNF could give an opportunity to remove them via an alternative pathway, even in the presence of NGF.

We found, however, that another tyrosine kinase receptor-TrkC functions as a dependence receptor in DRG neurons. Because the death of the cells, induced by NT-3 removal, critically depends on the release of a pro-apoptotic dependence domain from TrkC. This pro-apoptotic function is not caused by abnormal autoactivation of TrkC, because a kinasedead mutant still displays a similar proapoptotic activity. In contrast, the caspase cleavage sites were not found at the corresponding positions in TrkA or TrkB and the intracellular domains of TrkA and TrkB can not be cleaved by caspase-3. It suggested that even closely related receptors like TrkA, TrkB, and TrkC can act differently regarding cell survival/ cell death. We propose that TrkA and TrkB can induce only positive signaling when liganded, but remain passive when deliganded leading to cessation of the survival signaling. Liganded TrkC also induces positive signaling that ceases upon ligand removal. Deliganded TrkC, however, also triggers an active negative (apoptotic) signaling. Thus, TrkC actively controls both survival and death depending on its ligation status and is therefore a dependence receptor. Analyses of  $NT-3^{-/-}$ and TrkC mutant mice suggests that NT-3 is involved in multiple aspects of early sensory neuron development (Klein et al., 1994; Tessarollo et al., 1994; Tessarollo et al., 1997), and overexpression of NT-3 in developing neurons increases the number of DRG neurons in vivo (Ringstedt et al., 1997). Data from knockouts revealed that the same amount of noxiceptive sensory neurons are lost at birth in both TrkA and NGF null mice (Crowley et al., 1994). Similarly, inactivation of either the TrkB or BDNF gene in mice results in an equivalent loss of the respective mechanoceptive neurons (Minichiello et al., 1995; Ernfors et al., 1994a). Neuronal counts in sensory ganglia of the TrkC mutant mice present a 30% loss, whereas more severe losses of about 70% were found in NT-3 null mutant mice (Ernfors et al., 1994b; Tessarollo et al., 1994; Tessarollo et al., 1997; Klein et al., 1994). One explanation for this discrepancy could be that NT-3 most effectively activates the TrkC receptor tyrosine kinase, but it can also signal using the TrkA and TrkB receptor (White et al.,

1996). A critical role for NT-3 signaling via TrkA is well-established in the sympathetic neuron development (Francis et al., 1999; Kuruvilla et al., 2004). TrkC as a dependence receptor, however, could be an alternative explanation. Indeed, the neuronal death of TrkC mutant mice could be the result of only the loss of the positive signaling kinase activity of TrkC, whereas neuronal death observed in NT-3 knockouts could be the result of both the loss of the positive signaling and the pro-apoptotic activity of deliganded TrkC. Further studies are needed to investigate this hypothesis. In particular, it would support the dependence receptor hypothesis if the neuronal losses in mice double-deficient for NT-3 and TrkC would be less severe than in mice deficient for only NT-3.

We have shown that in sympathetic **GDNF-deprived** neurons. neurons die via a caspase-dependent, but nonmitochondrial, death pathway. To check whether this pathway is a specific feature of GDNF deprivation (deligation of Ret) we analyzed another population of neurons, the dopaminergic neurons, which also depend on GDNF signaling via GFRa1/Ret for survival in vitro. The survival of dopaminergic neurons is also promoted by BDNF, via the receptor TrkB. We found that GDNF deprivation activates a different death program in the dopaminergic neurons than in the sympathetic neurons. The death receptors and caspases, but not the mitochondria, were activated. Furthermore, a completely different set of caspases was activated in the GDNF-deprived dopaminergic neurons compared to the sympathetic neurons.

One unexpected finding was that although cytochrome c was not released into the cytosol, caspase-9 was still activated in GDNF- and BDNF-deprived

dopaminergic neurons. In the classical mitochondrial death pathway, caspase-9 is activated at the apoptosome that forms in the cytosol when cytochrome c and dATP bind the monomeric scaffold protein Apaf-1. Recruitment of pro-caspase-9 to the apoptosome activates it by dimerization (Pop et al., 2006; Logue and Martin, 2008; Boatright and Salvesen, 2003) and it is also cleaved to enhance its catalytic activity (Boatright and Salvesen, 2003; Bao and Shi, 2007; Logue and Martin, 2008). How caspase-9 is activated in our system without apoptosome is not clear. We propose that it is activated by caspase-8, previously activated at the DISC formed by the death receptor Fas. Consistent with this idea, McDonnell and colleagues have shown that caspase-9 can be cleaved and activated by active caspase-8 in response to TNF receptor activation in murine cells (McDonnell et al., 2003). Similarly, in murine embryonic fibroblasts, caspaseactivates caspase-9 cleaves and 8 independent of apoptosome in response to TNF (Gyrd-Hansen et al., 2006). Thus, in dopaminergic neurons, caspase-9 may also be cleaved and activated by caspase-8. We could not visualize the cleavage fragment of caspases due to the small mount of material, plus immunostaining of the neurons with antibodies to activate caspase also failed in our hands. Thus, how caspase-9 is activated requires further studies.

To our surprise, death receptors, in particular Fas were activated in GDNF- and BDNF- deprived dopaminergic neurons. Inhibition of caspase-8 or FADD, but also overexpression of Fas inhibitor  $FAIM_L$  blocked death. Usage of Fas agonists and antagonists also confirmed this phenomenon. The biology of Fas and FasL have mainly been studied in the immune system, but there is increasing evidence of

their involvement in the nervous system (Raoul et al., 2006; Raoul et al., 1999), Although, Fas-mediated signaling is not involved in trophic factor deprivationinduced apoptosis of sympathetic neurons (Putchaetal., 2002). Fasand FasL, however, are broadly expressed in the nervous system. Moreover, there is an increasing body of evidence that Fas and other members of the TNFR family can trigger cellular responses other than apoptosis, such as inflammatory responses, cell growth, differentiation, and proliferation (Magnusson and Vaux, 1999; Beyaert et al., 2002; Wallach et al., 1999; Peter et al., 2007). Our study favors the model that Fas performs other, non-apoptotic functions in the healthy nervous system, whereas its death-inducing potential is only released in the apoptotic situation, such as deprivation of neurotrophic factors. Indeed, we found FasL constitutively expressed in the midbrain cultures, suggesting a constitutive activation of Fas. Avoiding unwanted apoptosis requires an inhibitor that could normally block Fas, but it is removed in the apoptotic situation. Recently a neuronspecific inhibitory protein FAIM, was described as interacting with Fas, and blocking the apoptotic activity of Fas in neurons (Segura et al., 2007). We confirmed the interaction of FAIM, and Fas in our dopaminergic neuron model. In healthy dopaminergic neurons, Fas could have other functions than apoptosis, because its apoptotic function is blocked by FAIM, Whereas when an apoptotic stimulus, such as neurotrophic factor deprivation is received, FAIM, can be removed from Fas and induce cell death. We were, however, unable to check whether FAIM, is degraded by GDNF deprivation due to technical limitations of the model.

We found that unbouded Ret triggers different death pathways in sympathetic

and dopaminergic neurons, whereas the same pathways were activated in the dopaminergic neurons by deligation of Ret and TrkB. We expected different death pathways triggered by GDNF and BDNF deprivation, because that was the case in sympathetic neurons deprived of NGF or GDNF (paper I). But in both cases, the dopaminergic neurons died by the same program, at least as judged by the proteins whose involvement we tested. Thus, which death pathway gets activated is determined by the type of the neurons, not by the type of deprived factor/deliganded receptor. We conclude that dopaminergic neurons responded differently to GDNF deprivation than sympathetic neurons, but in the same way as BDNF deprivation. It seems that upon removal of the trophic factor, neurons have their own neuronal type-specific way to die. Still, even in the same neuron, different death stimuli can trigger different death pathways. For example, dopaminergic neurons treated with MPP+ or 6-OHDA can activate different death pathways that are still different from factor deprivation-induced death program (Choi et al., 1999). It is becoming increasingly clear that a cell has more than one death pathway, which are stimulus-dependent, but different cell types have their own "main" pathway. The classic mitochondrial pathway is clearly important, but not the only one.

It remains to be studied whether the dopaminergic neurons die ontogenetically *in vivo* via that pathway. Moreover, the role of endogenous GDNF in the ontogenetic death is controversial. The studies by Burke and coworkers demonstrated that GDNF can regulate the death of dopaminergic neurons *in vivo* (Oo *et al.*, 2003). They also showed that dopaminergic neurons in the SN undergo ontogenetic cell death at the peak of postnatal days 2 and 14 (Oo

and Burke, 1997). Injection of GDNF into the striatum during the biphasic period of ontogenetic cell death inhibited apoptosis of dopaminergic neurons, although only during the first period of cell death (Kholodilov et al., 2004; Burke, 2004). Thus, the experiments with acute in vivo manipulations suggest that GDNF is a bona fide target-derived neurotrophic factor for the dopaminergic neurons. On the other hand, the data from transgenic mice suggests different conclusions. The knockouts of GDNF or its receptors are not informative in that respect, since all these mice die at birth, *i.e.* before the ontogenetic death period of the dopaminergic neurons (Baloh et al., 2000; Pichel et al., 1996; Cacalano et al., 1998; Enomoto et al., 1998; Taraviras et al., 1999; Krieglstein, 2004). Two different lines of Ret conditional knockout mice, surviving to adulthood, however, did not reveal changes in the number of dopaminergic neurons at the time of ontogenetic death. Rather, these neurons were affected in the adult animals (Jain et al., 2006; Kramer et al., 2007). Thus, the role of GDNF and Ret in the developmental death of dopaminergic neurons requires further studies. GDNF, however, is still the most probable survival factor for these neurons in vivo (Pascual et al, 2008; Andressoo and Saarma, 2008).

Our data showing activation of Fas by GDNF deprivation suggests that suppression of death receptors could be one mechanism by which GDNF prevents the degeneration of dopaminergic neurons in Parkinson's patients. Indeed, although the activation of death receptors in the dopaminergic neurons during ontogenetic

death in vivo is not yet described, they are shown to be activated in Parkinson's disease (Hartmann et al., 2002). Human postmortem studies have revealed an number increased of dopaminergic neurons that displayed caspase-8 activation (Hartmann et al., 2001), and a decrease in FADD-immunoreactive dopaminergic neurons in patients with Parkinson's disease (Hartmann et al., 2002). It is not certain that the shortage of GDNF has any role in the etiology of Parkinson's disease, but the potent neuroprotective ability of GDNF together with our results strongly suggest that GDNF acts, at least partially, via inhibition of death receptors in the affected dopaminergic neurons. It is tempting to speculate that the development of small molecule therapeutic Fas antagonistic mimetics could prevent death receptor activation, targeting Fas, FasL, FAIM,, other components of DISC, or other death signaling components and prevent their activation, just as GDNF does. Such small molecules could be applied more conveniently than the recombinant protein factors. Currently only few examples of such mimetics exist (Hasegawa et al., 2004) and the consequences of their application in the brain are currently not known. For example, the death receptors like Fas are reported to be engaged to neurite outgrowth in DRG and hippocampal cells (Desbarats et al., 2003; Kajiwara et al., 2004). Thus, such small molecules which can prevent the Fas activity, could also lead to neurite degeneration. Our results, however, encourage us to consider the death receptor pathway as a target for the treatment of neurodegenerative diseases.

## 6. CONCLUSIONS

- 1. The neuronal death induced by removal of GDNF or NGF is considerably different. GDNF-deprived sympathetic neurons die via a novel non-mitochondrial, c-jun, and caspase-dependent pathway, whereas NGF-deprived sympathetic neurons die via classical mitochondrial death pathway.
- 2. TrkC is a dependence receptor and the dependence receptor activity is necessary for the death of NT-3-deprived sensory neurons. NT-3 deprivation-induced cell death is not only due to the loss of survival signals, but also due to the active cell death stimulus triggered by unbound TrkC.
- 3. We established a survival assay of transiently transfected dopaminergic neurons to analyze the apoptotic proteins in these neurons.
- 4. GDNF-deprived dopaminergic neurons die via a non-mitochondrial pathway which involves the activation of death receptors and caspases. Withdrawal of different factors (GDNF or BDNF) triggers the same death machinery in the dopaminergic neurons.

## 7. ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This study was carried out at the Institute of Biotechnology and Department of Biological and Environmental Sciences, University if Helsinki, under the supervision of Dr. Urmas Arumäe during 2000-2008.

First of all I would like to express my deepest thanks to my supervisor Dr. Urmas Arumäe who took me into his group. He has endless kindness and patience in helping me with all the experiments carried out over these years. Without his scientific guidance, creativity, and encouragement, as well as deep and wild knowledge in both neurobiology and cell death, I would not have been able to complete my PhD studies.

I want to thank Professor Mart Saarma, the director of the Institute of Biotechnology. For his supervision, helpful discussion, and providing the excellent scientific environment.

I would also express my sincere gratitude to Dr. Matti Airaksinen and Dr. Esa Kuismanen, the reviewers of this thesis, for the valuable comments and constructive criticism.

I warmly thank my colleagues also friends, both former and present, Maili Jakobson, Kert Mätlik and Yun-Fu Sun, in particular for their pleasant help, and creating a relaxing and warm work atmosphere.

Many thanks to Eija Jokitalo and Servane Tauszig-Delamasure for their critical contribution and collaboration.

I am grateful to Dr. Airaksinen and Professor Dan Lindholm for their kindness to be my follow up members of The Finnish Graduate School of Neuroscience and providing valuable advices and suggestions to my work.

Deepest thanks to all the former and present members of the Neuro group, especially Maili Jakobson, Kert Mätlik, Yun-Fu Sun, Jianming Yang, Hong Li, Congyun Zheng, Maria Lindahl, Jaan-Olle Andressoo, Pia Runeberg-Roos, Satu Åkerberg, Claudio Rivera, Tönnis Timusk, Maria Lumen, Päivi Lindholm, Heidi Virtanen, Maxim Bespalov, Mikhail Paveliev, Marjo Heikura, Miika Palvianen, Liina Lonka and Meri Heikkinen. I really have enjoyed very much to work together with all of you!

Outside of the lab, Li Tian, Hong xiao Zhao, Jianjun Shen, Changhong Li, Hai Xu, Jingjing Wang, Wei Zhou, Wei Hua, Yuejie Ye, Zheng Yan and Peng Zhang are grateful for your friendship and help through these years in Helsinki.

I warmly thank my family members in Shanghai, especially my brother Lirong Yu. Thanks for your support and taking care of our parents when I am away. I also want to thank my parents-in-law for all the helps you gave. Finally I would like to thank my husband, Yi Wang. No word could express my love and gratitude to him and also to my lovely daughter, Lilian. They bring me endless happiness.

In hitz

Li-ying Yu January 2009 Helsinki

## **8. REFERENCES**

Acehan D, Jiang X, Morgan DG, Heuser JE, Wang X, Akey CW (2002) Three-Dimensional Structure of the Apoptosome: Implications for Assembly, Procaspase-9 Binding, and Activation. Molecular Cell 9: 423-432.

Acheson A, Conover JC, Fandl JP, DeChiara TM, Russell M, Thadani A, Squinto SP, Yancopoulos GD, Lindsay RM (1995) A BDNF autocrine loop in adult sensory neurons prevents cell death. Nature 374: 450-453.

Adams JM, Cory S (2001) Life-or-death decisions by the Bcl-2 protein family. Trends Biochem Sci 26: 61-66.

Agerman K, Baudet C, Fundin B, Willson C, Ernfors P (2000) Attenuation of a Caspase-3 Dependent Cell Death in NT4- and p75-Deficient Embryonic Sensory Neurons. Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience 16: 258-268.

Airaksinen MS, Titievsky A, Saarma M (1999) GDNF family neurotrophic factor signaling: four masters, one servant? Mol Cell Neurosci 13: 313-325.

Airaksinen MS, Saarma M (2002) The GDNF family: Signaling, biological functions and therapeutic value. Nat Rev Neurosci 3: 383-394.

Ameisen JC (2002) On the origin, evolution, and nature of programed cell death: a timeline of four billion years. Cell Death Differ 9: 367-393.

Ameyar-Zazoua M, Larochette N, Dorothee G, Daugas E, Haddada H, Gouloumet V, Metivier D, Stancou R, Mami-Chouaib F, Kroemer G, Chouaib S (2002) Wild-type p53 induced sensitization of mutant p53 TNF-resistant cells: role of caspase-8 and mitochondria. Cancer Gene Ther 9: 219-227.

Andressoo JO, Saarma M (2008) Signaling mechanisms underlying development and maintenance of dopamine neurons. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 18: 297-306.

Antonsson B, Montessuit S, Lauper S, Eskes R, Martinou JC (2000) Bax oligomerization is required for channel-forming activity in liposomes and to trigger cytochrome c release from mitochondria. Biochem J 345 Pt 2: 271-278.

Arakawa Y, Sendtner M, Thoenen H (1990) Survival effect of ciliary neurotrophic factor (CNTF) on chick embryonic motoneurons in culture: comparison with other neurotrophic factors and cytokines. J Neurosci 10: 3507-3515.

Aritomi M, Kunishima N, Inohara N, Ishibashi Y, Ohta S, Morikawa K (1997) Crystal structure of rat Bcl-xL. Implications for the function of the Bcl-2 protein family. J Biol Chem 272: 27886-27892.

Ashkenazi A, Dixit VM (1998) Death receptors: signaling and modulation. Science 281: 1305.

Atabay C, Cagnoli CM, Kharlamov E, Ikonomovic MD, Manev H (1996) Removal of serum from primary cultures of cerebellar granule neurons induces oxidative stress and DNA fragmentation: protection with antioxidants and glutamate receptor antagonists. J Neurosci Res 43: 465-475.

Averbuch-Heller L, Pruginin M, Kahane N, Tsoulfas P, Parada L, Rosenthal A, Kalcheim C (1994) Neurotrophin 3 stimulates the differentiation of motoneurons from avian neural tube progenitor cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91: 3247-3251.

Baehrecke EH (2005) Autophagy: dual roles in life and death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 6: 505.

Baliga B, Kumar S (2003) Apaf-1//cytochrome c apoptosome: an essential initiatorof caspase activation or just a sideshow? Cell Death Differ 10: 16-18.

Baloh RH, Tansey MG, Golden JP, Creedon DJ, Heuckeroth RO, Keck CL, Zimonjic DB, Popescu NC, Johnson EM, Jr., Milbrandt J (1997) TrnR2, a novel receptor that mediates neurturin and GDNF signaling through Ret. Neuron 18: 793-802.

Baloh RH, Enomoto H, Johnson EM, Milbrandt J (2000) The GDNF family ligands and receptors -- implications for neural development. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 10: 103-110.

Baloh RH, Tansey MG, Lampe PA, Fahrner TJ, Enomoto H, Simburger KS, Leitner ML, Araki T, Johnson EM, Milbrandt J (1998) Artemin, a Novel Member of the GDNF Ligand Family, Supports Peripheral and Central Neurons and Signals through the GFR[alpha]3-Ret Receptor Complex. Neuron 21: 1291-1302.

Bamji SX, Majdan M, Pozniak CD, Belliveau DJ, Aloyz R (1998) The p75 neurotrophin receptor mediates neuronal apoptosis and is essential for naturally occurring sympathetic neuron death. J Cell Biol 140: 911.

Bao Q, Shi Y (2007) Apoptosome: a platform for the activation of initiator caspases. Cell Death Differ 14: 56-65.

Barde YA (1989) Trophic factors and neuronal survival. Neuron 2: 1525.

Barde YA, Edgar D, Thoenen H (1982) Purification of a new neurotrophic factor from mammalian brain. EMBO J 1: 549-553.

Barres BA, Raff MC, Gaese F, Bartke I, Dechant G, Barde YA (1994) A crucial role for neurotrophin-3 in oligodendrocyte development. Nature 367: 371.

Barrett GL, Bartlett PF (1994) The p75 nerve growth factor receptor mediates survival or death depending on the stage of sensory neuron development. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 91: 6501.

Basanez G, Nechushtan A, Drozhinin O, Chanturiya A, Choe E, Tutt S, Wood KA, Hsu Y, Zimmerberg J, Youle RJ (1999) Bax, but not Bcl-xL, decreases the lifetime of planar phospholipid bilayer membranes at subnanomolar concentrations. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 5492-5497.

Beidler DR, Tewari M, Friesen PD, Poirier G, Dixit VM (1995) The baculovirus p35 protein inhibits Fas- and tumor necrosis factor-induced apoptosis. J Biol Chem 270: 16526.

Belzacq AS, Vieira HLA, Verrier F, Vandecasteele G, Cohen I, Prevost MC, Larquet E, Pariselli F, Petit PX, Kahn A, Rizzuto R, Brenner C, Kroemer G (2003) Bcl-2 and Bax Modulate Adenine Nucleotide Translocase Activity. Cancer Res 63: 541-546.

Bergeron L, Yuan J (1998) Sealing one's fate: control of cell death in neurons. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 8: 55-63.

Bernet A, Mehlen P (2007) Dependence receptors: when apoptosis controls tumor progression. Bull Cancer 94: E12-E17.

Bespalov MM, Saarma M (2007) GDNF family receptor complexes are emerging drug targets. Trends in Pharmacological Sciences 28: 68-74.

Beyaert R, Van Loo G, Heyninck K, Vandenabeele P (2002) Signaling to gene activation and cell death by tumor necrosis factor receptors and fas. In: International Review of Cytology A Survey of Cell Biology (Kwang WJ, ed), pp 225-272. Academic Press.

Birren SJ, Lo L, Anderson DJ (1993) Sympathetic neuroblasts undergo a developmental switch in trophic dependence. Development 119: 597.

Blagosklonny MV (2001) Unwinding the loop of Bcl-2 phosphorylation. Leukemia 15: 869-874.

Blaschke AJ, Staley K, Chun J (1996) Widespread programed cell death in proliferative and postmitotic regions of the fetal cerebral cortex. Development 122: 1165.

Boatright KM, Renatus M, Scott FL, Sperandio S, Shin H (2003) A unified model for apical caspase activation. Mol Cell 11: 529.

Boatright KM, Salvesen GS (2003) Mechanisms of caspase activation. Current Opinion in Cell Biology 15: 725-731.

Boldin MP, Goncharov TM, Goltsev YV, Wallach D (1996) Involvement of MACH, a novel MORT1/FADD-interacting protease, in Fas/APO1- and TNF receptor-induced cell death. Cell 85: 803.

Boldin MP, Varfolomeev EE, Pancer Z, Mett IL, Camonis JH, Wallach D (1995) A novel protein that interacts with the death domain of Fas/APO1 contains a sequence motif related to the death domain. J Biol Chem 270: 7795.

Bordeaux MC, Forcet C, Granger L, Corset V, Bidaud C, Billaud M, Bredesen DE, Edery P, Mehlen P (2000) The Ret proto-oncogene induces apoptosis: a novel mechanism for Hirschsprung disease. Embo Journal 19: 4056-4063.

Bouillet P, Strasser A (2002) BH3-only proteins - evolutionarily conserved proapoptotic Bcl-2 family members essential for initiating programed cell death. J Cell Sci 115: 1567-1574.

Bredesen DE, Mehlen P, Rabizadeh S (2005) Receptors that mediate cellular dependence. Cell Death Differ 12: 1031-1043.

Bredesen DE, Mehlen P, Rabizadeh S (2004) Apoptosis and dependence receptors: A molecular basis for cellular addiction. Physiological Reviews 84: 411-430.

Bredesen DE (2007) Key Note Lecture: Toward a Mechanistic Taxonomy for Cell Death Programs. Stroke 38: 652-660.

Brennan C, Rivas-Plata K, Landis SC (1999) The p75 neurotrophin receptor influences NT-3 responsiveness of sympathetic neurons in vivo. Nat Neurosci 2: 699.

Brustovetsky N, Dubinsky JM, Antonsson B, Jemmerson R (2003) Two pathways for tBIDinduced cytochrome c release from rat brain mitochondria: BAK- versus BAX-dependence. J Neurochem 84: 196-207.

Burke RE (2004) Ontogenic cell death in the nigrostriatal system. Cell Tissue Res 318: 63.

Burke RE (2006) GDNF as a candidate striatal target-derived neurotrophic factor for the development of substantia nigra dopamine neurons. J Neural Transm Suppl 41-45.

Burke RE (2007) Programed cell death in Parkinson's disease. Handb Clin Neurol 83: 591-605.

Burke RE (2008) Programed cell death and new discoveries in the genetics of parkinsonism. J Neurochem 104: 875-890.

Buss RR, Sun W, Oppenheim RW (2006) Adaptive roles of programed cell death during nervous system development. Annual Review of Neuroscience 29: 1-35.

Butte MJ (2001) Neurotrophic factor structures reveal clues to evolution, binding, specificity, and receptor activation. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences (CMLS) 58: 1003-1013.

Butte MJ, Hwang PK, Mobley WC, Fletterick RJ (1998) Crystal Structure of Neurotrophin-3 Homodimer Shows Distinct Regions Are Used To Bind Its Receptors. Biochemistry 37: 16846-16852.

Cacalano G, html e, Wang LC, Hagler K, Forgie A (1998) GFRalpha1 is an essential receptor component for GDNF in the developing nervous system and kidney. Neuron 21: 53.

Canibano C, Rodriguez NL, Saez C, Tovar S, Garcia-Lavandeira M, Borrello MG, Vidal A, Costantini F, Japon M, Dieguez C, Alvarez CV (2007) The dependence receptor Ret induces apoptosis in somatotrophs through a Pit-1/p53 pathway, preventing tumor growth. Embo Journal 26: 2015-2028.

Cecconi F, Alvarez-Bolado G, Meyer BI, Roth KA, Gruss P (1998) Apaf1 (CED-4 homolog) regulates programed cell death in mammalian development. Cell 94: 727.

Cerretti DP, Kozlosky CJ, Mosley B, Nelson N, Van Ness K, Greenstreet TA, March CJ, Kronheim SR, Druck T, Cannizzaro LA, . (1992) Molecular cloning of the interleukin-1 beta converting enzyme. Science 256: 97-100.

Chai JJ, Du CY, Wu J-W, Kyin S, Wang XD, Shi Y (2000) Structural and biochemical basis of apoptotic activation by Smac/DIABLO. Nature 406: 855.

Chan FK-M, Chun HJ, Zheng L, Siegel RM, Bui KL, Lenardo MJ (2000) A Domain in TNF Receptors That Mediates Ligand-Independent Receptor Assembly and Signaling. Science 288: 2351-2354.

Chang BS, Minn AJ, Muchmore SW, Fesik SW, Thompson CB (1997) Identification of a novel regulatory domain in Bcl-X(L) and Bcl-2. EMBO J 16: 968-977.

Chao MV (1992) Growth factor signaling: where is the specificity? Cell 68: 995-997.

Chao MV (2003) Neurotrophins and their receptors: A convergence point for many signaling pathways. Nat Rev Neurosci 4: 299-309.

Chao MV (1994) The p75 neurotrophin receptor. J Neurobiol 25: 1373.

Charles I, Khalyfa A, Kumar DM, Krishnamoorthy RR, Roque RS, Cooper N, Agarwal N (2005) Serum Deprivation Induces Apoptotic Cell Death of Transformed Rat Retinal Ganglion Cells via Mitochondrial Signaling Pathways. Investigative Ophthalmology Visual Science 46: 1330-1338.

Chen CJ, Kono H, Golenbock D, Reed G, Akira S, Rock KL (2007) Identification of a key pathway required for the sterile inflammatory response triggered by dying cells. Nat Med 13: 851-856.

Chen KS, Nishimura MC, Armanini MP, Crowley C, Spencer SD, Phillips HS (1997) Disruption of a single allele of the nerve growth factor gene results in atrophy of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons and memory deficits. J Neurosci 17: 7288.

Chinnaiyan AM, O/'Rourke K, Tewari M, Dixit VM (1995) FADD, a novel death domaincontaining protein, interacts with the death domain of Fas and initiates apoptosis. Cell 81: 505-512.

Chinnaiyan AM, Dixit VM (1996) The cell-death machine. Curr Biol 6: 555.

Choi WS, Yoon SY, Oh TH, Choi EJ, O'Malley KL, Oh YJ (1999) Two distinct mechanisms are involved in 6-hydroxydopamine- and MPP+-induced dopaminergic neuronal cell death: role of caspases, ROS, and JNK. J Neurosci Res 57: 86-94.

Clarke PG (1990) Developmental cell death: morphological diversity and multiple mechanisms. Anat Embryol (Berl) 181: 195-213.

Clarke PGH, Posada A, Primi MP, Castagne V (1998) Neuronal death in the central nervous system during development. Biomedecine & Pharmacotherapy 52: 356-362.

Cohen PL, Eisenberg RA (1991) Lpr and gld: single gene models of systemic autoimmunity and lymphoproliferative disease. Annu Rev Immunol 9: 243.

Cory S, Adams JM (2002) The Bcl-2 family: regulators of the cellular life-or-death switch. Nat Rev Cancer 2: 647.

Coulson EJ, Reid K, Baca M, Shipham KA, Hulett SM, Kilpatrick TJ, Bartlett PF (2000) Chopper, a New Death Domain of the p75 Neurotrophin Receptor That Mediates Rapid Neuronal Cell Death. J Biol Chem 275: 30537-30545.

Coultas L, Terzano S, Thomas T, Voss A, Reid K, Stanley EG, Scott CL, Bouillet P, Bartlett P, Ham J, Adams JM, Strasser A (2007) Hrk/DP5 contributes to the apoptosis of select neuronal populations but is dispensable for haematopoietic cell apoptosis. J Cell Sci 120: 2044-2052.

Crompton M (1999) The mitochondrial permeability transition pore and its role in cell death. Biochem J 341 (Pt 2): 233-249.

Crowley C, Spencer SD, Nishimura MC, Chen KS, Pitts-Meek S, Armaninl MP, Ling LH, McMahon SB, Shelton DL, Levinson AD, Phillips HS (1994) Mice lacking nerve growth factor display perinatal loss of sensory and sympathetic neurons yet develop basal forebrain cholinergic neurons. Cell 76: 1001-1011.

D'Sa-Eipper C, Leonard JR, Putcha G, Zheng TS, Flavell RA, Rakic P, Kuida K, Roth KA (2001) DNA damage-induced neural precursor cell apoptosis requires p53 and caspase 9 but neither Bax nor caspase 3. Development 128: 137-146.

Dauer W, Przedborski S (2003) Parkinson's disease: mechanisms and models. Neuron 39: 889-909.

Davies AM (1998) Developmental changes in the neurotrophic factor survival requirements of peripheral nervous system neurons. Prog Brain Res 117: 47-56.

Debatin K-M, Goldman CK, Waldmann TA, Krammer PH (1993) APO-1 induced apoptosis of leukemia cells from patients with ATL. Blood 81: 2972.

Deckwerth TL, Elliott JL, Knudson CM, Johnson EM, Snider WD, Korsmeyer SJ (1996) BAX is required for neuronal death after trophic factor deprivation and during development. Neuron 17: 401.

Degterev A, Boyce M, Yuan J (2003) A decade of caspases. Oncogene 22: 8543.

Degterev A, Hitomi J, Germscheid M, Ch'en IL, Korkina O, Teng X, Abbott D, Cuny GD, Yuan C, Wagner G, Hedrick SM, Gerber SA, Lugovskoy A, Yuan J (2008) Identification of RIP1 kinase as a specific cellular target of necrostatins. Nat Chem Biol 4: 313-321.

Degterev A, Huang Z, Boyce M, Li Y, Jagtap P, Mizushima N, Cuny GD, Mitchison TJ, Moskowitz MA, Yuan J (2005) Chemical inhibitor of nonapoptotic cell death with therapeutic potential for ischemic brain injury. Nat Chem Biol 1: 112-119.

Denault JB, Salvesen GS (2002) Caspases. Curr Protoc Protein Sci Chapter 21: Unit.

Denisov AY, Madiraju MS, Chen G, Khadir A, Beauparlant P, Attardo G, Shore GC, Gehring K (2003) Solution structure of human BCL-w: modulation of ligand binding by the C-terminal helix. J Biol Chem 278: 21124-21128.

Desagher S, Martinou JC (2000) Mitochondria as the central control point of apoptosis. Trends Cell Biol 10: 369-377.

Desagher S, Osen-Sand A, Nichols A, Eskes R, Montessuit S, Lauper S, Maundrell K, Antonsson B, Martinou JC (1999) Bid-induced conformational change of Bax is responsible for mitochondrial cytochrome c release during apoptosis. J Cell Biol 144: 891-901.

Desbarats J, Birge RB, Mimouni-Rongy M, Weinstein DE, Palerme JS, Newell MK (2003) Fas engagement induces neurite growth through ERK activation and p35 upregulation. Nat Cell Biol 5: 118-125.

Deshmukh M, Du C, Wang X, Johnson EM, Jr. (2002) Exogenous Smac Induces Competence and Permits Caspase Activation in Sympathetic Neurons. J Neurosci 22: 8018-8027.

Deshmukh M, Johnson EM (1998) Evidence of a Novel Event during Neuronal Death: Development of Competence-to-Die in Response to Cytoplasmic Cytochrome c. Neuron 21: 695-705.

Deshmukh M, Kuida K, Johnson EM (2000) Caspase Inhibition Extends the Commitment to Neuronal Death Beyond Cytochrome c Release to the Point of Mitochondrial Depolarization. J Cell Biol 150: 131-144.

Deveraux QL, Reed JC (1999) IAP family proteinssuppressors of apoptosis. Genes Dev 13: 239.

DiCicco-Bloom E, Friedman WJ, Black IB (1993) NT-3 stimulates sympathetic neuroblast proliferation by promoting precursor survival. Neuron 11: 1101-1111.

Dolcet X, Egea J, Soler RM, Martin-Zanca D, Comella JX (1999) Activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase, but not extracellular-regulated kinases, is necessary to mediate brain-derived neurotrophic factor-induced motoneuron survival. J Neurochem 73: 521-531.

Du C, Fang M, Li Y, Li L, Wang X (2000) Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome c-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition. Cell 102: 33-42.

Durbec P, Marcos-Gutierrez CV, Kilkenny C, Grigoriou M, Wartiowaara K, Suvanto P, Smith D, Ponder B, Costantini F, Saarma M, . (1996) GDNF signaling through the Ret receptor tyrosine kinase. Nature 381: 789-793.

Earnshaw WC, Martins LM, Kaufmann SH (1999) MAMMALIAN CASPASES: Structure, Activation, Substrates, and Functions During Apoptosis. Annual Review of Biochemistry 68: 383-424.

Edwards SN, Tolkovsky AM (1994) Characterization of apoptosis in cultured rat sympathetic neurons after nerve growth factor withdrawal. J Cell Biol 124: 537-546.

Eilers A, Whitfield J, Babji C, Rubin LL, Ham J (1998) Role of the jun kinase pathway in the regulation of c-jun expression and apoptosis in sympathetic neurons. J Neurosci 18: 1713.

Ellerby LM, Hackam AS, Propp SS, Ellerby HM, Rabizadeh S, Cashman NR, Trifiro MA, Pinsky L, Wellington CL, Salvesen GS, Hayden MR, Bredesen DE (1999) Kennedy's disease: caspase cleavage of the androgen receptor is a crucial event in cytotoxicity. J Neurochem 72: 185-195.

Enari M, Hase A, Nagata S (1995) Apoptosis by a cytosolic extract from Fas-activated cells. EMBO J 14: 5201.

Enari M, Talanian RV, Wong WW, Nagata S (1996) Sequential activation of ICE-like and CPP32-like proteases during Fas-mediated apoptosis. Nature 380: 723.

Encinas M, Rozen EJ, Dolcet X, Jain S, Comella JX, Milbrandt J, Johnson EM (2008) Analysis of Ret knockin mice reveals a critical role for IKKs, but not PI 3-K, in neurotrophic factor-induced survival of sympathetic neurons. Cell Death Differ 15: 1510-1521.

Enomoto H, Araki T, Jackman A, Heuckeroth RO, Snider WD (1998) GFR alpha1-deficient mice have deficits in the enteric nervous system and kidneys. Neuron 21: 317.

Enomoto H, Crawford PA, Gorodinsky A, Heuckeroth RO, Johnson EM, Jr., Milbrandt J (2001) Ret signaling is essential for migration, axonal growth and axon guidance of developing sympathetic neurons. Development 128: 3963-3974.

Epand RF, Martinou JC, Montessuit S, Epand RM, Yip CM (2002) Direct evidence for membrane pore formation by the apoptotic protein Bax. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 298: 744-749.

Erickson JT, Brosenitsch TA, Katz DM (2001) Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor and Glial Cell Line-Derived Neurotrophic Factor Are Required Simultaneously for Survival of Dopaminergic Primary Sensory Neurons In Vivo. J Neurosci 21: 581-589.

Ernfors P, Lee KF, Jaenisch R (1994a) Mice lacking brain-derived neurotrophic factor develop with sensory deficits. Nature 368: 147-150.

Ernfors P, Lee KF, Kucera J, Jaenisch R (1994b) Lack of neurotrophin-3 leads to deficiencies in the peripheral nervous system and loss of limb proprioceptive afferents. Cell 77: 503.

Eskes R, Antonsson B, Osen-Sand A, Montessuit S, Richter C, Sadoul R, Mazzei G, Nichols A, Martinou JC (1998) Bax-induced cytochrome C release from mitochondria is independent of the permeability transition pore but highly dependent on Mg2+ ions. J Cell Biol 143: 217-224.

Eskes R, Desagher S, Antonsson B, Martinou JC (2000) Bid induces the oligomerization and insertion of Bax into the outer mitochondrial membrane. Mol Cell Biol 20: 929-935.

Estus S, Zaks WJ, Freeman RS, Gruda M, Bravo R, Johnson EM (1994) Altered gene expression in neurons during programed cell death: identification of c-jun as necessary for neuronal apoptosis. J Cell Biol 127: 1717.

Fagan AM, Garber M, Barbacid M, Silos-Santiago I, Holtzman DM (1997) A Role for TrkA during Maturation of Striatal and Basal Forebrain Cholinergic Neurons In Vivo. J Neurosci 17: 7644-7654.

Farinas I, Jones KR, Backus C, Wang XY, Reichardt LF (1994) Severe sensory and sympathetic deficits in mice lacking neurotrophin-3. Nature 369: 658-661.

Farinas I, Wilkinson GA, Backus C, Reichardt LF, Patapoutian A (1998) Characterization of Neurotrophin and Trk Receptor Functions in Developing Sensory Ganglia: Direct NT-3 Activation of TrkB Neurons In Vivo. Neuron 21: 325-334.

Fernandes-Alnemri T, Armstrong RC, Krebs J, Srinivasula SM, Wang L, Bullrich F, Fritz LC, Trapani JA, Tomaselli KJ, Litwack G, Alnemri ES (1996) *In vitro* activation of CPP32 and Mch3 by Mch4, a novel human apoptotic cysteine protease containing two FADD-like domains. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 93: 7464-7469.

Fernandez M, Segura MF, Sole C, Colino A, Comella JX, Cena V (2007) Lifeguard/neuronal membrane protein 35 regulates Fas ligand-mediated apoptosis in neurons via microdomain recruitment. J Neurochem 103: 190-203.

Ferri KF, Kroemer G (2001) Mitochondria--the suicide organelles. BioEssays 23: 111-115.

Fesik SW (2000) Insights into programed cell death through structural biology. Cell 103: 273.

Festjens N, Vanden Berghe T, Cornelis S, Vandenabeele P (0 AD) RIP1, a kinase on the crossroads of a cell's decision to live or die. Cell Death Differ 14: 400-410.

Fiers W, Beyaert R, Declercq W, Vandenabeele P (1999) More than one way to die: apoptosis, necrosis and reactive oxygen damage. Oncogene 18: 7719-7730.

Finlay BL, Pallas SL (1989) Control of cell number in the developing mammalian visual system. Prog Neurobiol 32: 207-234.

Fischer U, Janicke RU, Schulze-Osthoff K (2003) Many cuts to ruin: a comprehensive update of caspase substrates. Cell Death Differ 10: 76-100.

Forcet C, Ye X, Granger L, Corset V, Shin H, Bredesen DE, Mehlen P (2001) The dependence receptor DCC (deleted in colorectal cancer) defines an alternative mechanism for caspase activation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98: 3416-3421.

Francis N, html e, Rivas-Plata K, Backus C, Reichardt LF, Landis S (1999) NT-3, like NGF, is required for survival of sympathetic neurons, but not their precursors. J Dev Biol 210: 411.

Freeman RS, Burch RL, Crowder RJ, Lomb DJ, Schoell MC, Straub JA, Xie L (2004) NGF deprivation-induced gene expression: after ten years, where do we stand? Prog Brain Res 146: 111-126.

Furne C, Corset V, Herincs Z, Cahuzac N, Hueber AO, Mehlen P (2006) The dependence receptor DCC requires lipid raft localization for cell death signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103: 4128-4133.

Gadient RA, Otten UH (1997) Interleukin-6 (IL-6)--a molecule with both beneficial and destructive potentials. Prog Neurobiol 52: 379-390.

Gaese F, Kolbeck R, Barde YA (1994) Sensory ganglia require neurotrophin-3 early in development. Development 120: 1613-1619.

Galluzzi L, Joza N, Tasdemir E, Maiuri MC, Hengartner M, Abrams JM, Tavernarakis N, Penninger J, Madeo F, Kroemer G (2008) No death without life: vital functions of apoptotic effectors. Cell Death Differ 15: 1113-1123.

Galluzzi L, Maiuri MC, Vitale I, Zischka H, Castedo M, Zitvogel L, Kroemer G (2007) Cell death modalities: classification and pathophysiological implications. Cell Death Differ 14: 1237-1243.

Gandhi S, Wood NW (2005) Molecular pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Hum Mol Genet 14: 2749-2755.

Garces A, Haase G, Airaksiner MS, Livet J, Filippi P, de Lypeyriere O (2000) GFRalpha1 is required for differentiation of distinct subpopulations of motoneuron. J Neurosci 20: 4992.

Gash DM, Zhang Z, Ovadia A, Cass WA, Yi A, Simmerman L, Russell D, Martin D, Lapchak PA, Collins F, Hoffer BJ, Gerhard GA (1996) Functional recovery in parkinsonian monkeys treated with GDNF. Nature 380: 252-255.

Gill SS, Patel NK, Hotton GR, O'Sullivan K, McCarter R, Bunnage M, Brooks DJ, Svendsen CN, Heywood P (2003) Direct brain infusion of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor in Parkinson disease. Nat Med 9: 589-595.

Golstein P, Kroemer G (2007) Cell death by necrosis: towards a molecular definition. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 32: 37-43.

Gonzalez-Garcia M, Garcia I, Ding L, O'Shea S, Boise LH, Thompson CB, Nunez G (1995) bclx is expressed in embryonic and postnatal neural tissues and functions to prevent neuronal cell death. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 92: 4304-4308.

Goping IS, Gross A, Lavoie JN, Nguyen M, Jemmerson R, Roth K, Korsmeyer SJ, Shore GC (1998) Regulated targeting of BAX to mitochondria. J Cell Biol 143: 207-215.

Gotz R, Koster R, Winkler C, Raulf F, Lottspeich F, Schartl M, Thoenen H (1994) Neurotrophin-6 is a new member of the nerve growth factor family. Nature 372: 266-269.

Granholm AC, Srivastava N, Mott JL, Henry S, Henry M, Westphal H, Pichel JG, Shen L, Hoffer BJ (1997) Morphological Alterations in the Peripheral and Central Nervous Systems of Mice Lacking Glial Cell Line-Derived Neurotrophic Factor (GDNF): Immunohistochemical Studies. J Neurosci 17: 1168-1178.

Green DR, Evan GI (2002) A matter of life and death. Cancer Cell 1: 19.

Gross A, Jockel J, Wei MC, Korsmeyer SJ (1998) Enforced dimerization of BAX results in its translocation, mitochondrial dysfunction and apoptosis. EMBO J 17: 3878.

Gross A, McDonnell JM, Korsmeyer SJ (1999) BCL-2 family members and the mitochondria in apoptosis. Genes Dev 13: 1899-1911.

Guo Y, Srinivasula SM, Druilhe A, Fernandes-Alnemri T, Alnemri ES (2002) Caspase-2 Induces Apoptosis by Releasing Proapoptotic Proteins from Mitochondria. J Biol Chem 277: 13430-13437.

Gyrd-Hansen M, Farkas T, Fehrenbacher N, Bastholm L, Hoyer-Hansen M, Elling F, Wallach D, Flavell R, Kroemer G, Nylandsted J, Jaattela M (2006) Apoptosome-independent activation of the lysosomal cell death pathway by caspase-9. Mol Cell Biol 26: 7880-7891.

Hakem R, Hakem A, Duncan GS, Henderson JT, Woo M (1998) Differential requirement for caspase-9 in apoptotic pathways in vivo. Cell 94: 339.

Hallböök F, Ibáñez CF, Persson H (1991) Evolutionary studies of the nerve growth factor family reveal a novel member abundantly expressed in xenopus ovary. Neuron 6: 845-858.

Ham J, Babij C, Whitfield J, Pfarr CM, Lallemand D, Yaniv M, Rubin LL (1995) A c-Jun dominant negative mutant protects sympathetic neurons against programed cell death. Neuron 14: 927-939.

Hamburger V (1992) History of the discovery of neuronal death in embryos. J Neurobiol 23: 1116.

Hamburger V (1993) The history of the discovery of the nerve growth factor. J Neurobiol 24: 893-897.

Hao Z, Duncan GS, Chang CC, Elia A, Fang M (2005) Specific ablation of the apoptotic functions of cytochrome c reveals a differential requirement for cytochrome c and Apaf-1 in apoptosis. Cell 121: 579.

Harris CA, Deshmukh M, Tsui-Pierchala B, Maroney AC, Johnson EM, Jr. (2002) Inhibition of the c-Jun N-terminal kinase signaling pathway by the mixed lineage kinase inhibitor CEP-1347 (KT7515) preserves metabolism and growth of trophic factor-deprived neurons. J Neurosci 22: 103-113.

Hartmann A, Mouatt-Prigent A, Faucheux BA, Agid Y, Hirsch EC (2002) FADD: A link between TNF family receptors and caspases in Parkinson's disease. Neurology 58: 308-310.

Hartmann A, Troadec JD, Hunot S, Kikly K, Faucheux BA, Mouatt-Prigent A, Ruberg M, Agid Y, Hirsch EC (2001) Caspase-8 is an effector in apoptotic death of dopaminergic neurons in Parkinson's disease, but pathway inhibition results in neuronal necrosis. J Neurosci 21: 2247-2255.

Henderson CE, Camu W, Mettling C, Gouin A, Poulsen K, Karihaloo M, Ruilamas J, Evans T, McMahon SB, Armanini MP, Berkemeier L, Phillips HS, Rosenthal A (1993) Neurotrophins promote motor neuron survival and are present in embryonic limb bud. Nature 363: 266-270.

Hofmann K, Bucher P, Tschopp J (1997) The CARD domain: a new apoptotic signaling motif. Trends Biochem Sci 22: 155.

Holler N (2000) Fas triggers an alternative, caspase-8-independent cell death pathway using the kinase RIP as effector molecule. Nat Immunol 1: 489-495.

Honglin L, Junying Y (1999) Deciphering the pathways of life and death. Current Opinion in Cell Biology 11: 261-266.

Ho PK, Hawkins CJ (2005) Mammalian initiator apoptotic caspases. FEBS J 272: 5436-5453.

Hsu H, Xiong J, Goeddel DV (1995) The TNF receptor 1-associated protein TRADD signals cell death and NF-kappaB activation. Cell 81: 495.

Hsu YT, Wolter KG, Youle RJ (1997) Cytosol-to-membrane redistribution of Bax and Bcl-X(L) during apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 3668-3672.

Hu S, Vincenz C, Ni J, Gentz R, Dixit VM (1997) I-FLICE, a novel inhibitor of tumor necrosis factor receptor-1 and CD-95-induced apoptosis. J Biol Chem 272: 17255.

Huang DC, Strasser A (2000) BH3-Only proteins-essential initiators of apoptotic cell death. Cell 103: 839-842.

Huang EJ, Wilkinson GA, html e, Backus C, Zang K (1999) Expression of Trk receptors in the developing mouse trigeminal ganglion: In vivo evidence for NT-3 activation of TrkA and TrkB in addition to TrkC. Development 126: 2191.

Huang EJ, Reichardt LF (2001) NEUROTROPHINS: Roles in Neuronal Development and Function1. Annual Review of Neuroscience 24: 677-736.

Huang Y, Hutter D, Liu Y, Wang X, Sheikh MS, Chan AML, Holbrook NJ (2000) Transforming Growth Factor-beta 1 Suppresses Serum Deprivation-induced Death of A549 Cells through Differential Effects on c-Jun and JNK Activities. J Biol Chem 275: 18234-18242.

Imaizumi K, Benito A, Kiryu-Seo S, Gonzalez V, Inohara N, Leiberman AP, Kiyama H, Nunez G (2004) Critical Role for DP5/Harakiri, a Bcl-2 Homology Domain 3-Only Bcl-2 Family Member, in Axotomy-Induced Neuronal Cell Death. J Neurosci 24: 3721-3725.

Isahara K, Ohsawa Y, Kanamori S, Shibata M, Waguri S, Sato N, Gotow T, Watanabe T, Momoi T, Urase K, Kominami E, Uchiyama Y (1999) Regulation of a novel pathway for cell death by lysosomal aspartic and cysteine proteinases. Neuroscience 91: 233-249.

Itoh N, Yonehara S, Ishii A, Yonehara M, Mizushima S, Sameshima M, Hase A, Seto Y, Nagata S (1991) The polypeptide encoded by the cDNA for human cell surface antigen Fas can mediate apoptosis. Cell 66: 233.

Jabado O, Wang Q, Rideout HJ, Yeasmin M, Guo KX, Vekrellis K, Papantonis S, Angelastro JM, Troy CM, Stefanis L (2004) RAIDD aggregation facilitates apoptotic death of PC12 cells and sympathetic neurons. Cell Death Differ 11: 618-630.

Jain S, Golden JP, Wozniak D, Pehek E, Johnson EM, Jr., Milbrandt J (2006) Ret Is Dispensable for Maintenance of Midbrain Dopaminergic Neurons in Adult Mice. J Neurosci 26: 11230-11238.

Jansen P, Giehl K, Nyengaard JR, Teng K, Lioubinski O, Sjoegaard SS, Breiderhoff T, Gotthardt M, Lin F, Eilers A, Petersen CM, Lewin GR, Hempstead BL, Willnow TE, Nykjaer A (2007)

Roles for the pro-neurotrophin receptor sortilin in neuronal development, aging and brain injury. Nat Neurosci 10: 1449-1457.

Jing S, Wen D, Yu Y, Holst PL, Luo Y, Fang M, Tamir R, Antonio L, Hu Z, Cupples R, Louis JC, Hu S, Altrock BW, Fox GM (1996) GDNF-Induced Activation of the Ret Protein Tyrosine Kinase Is Mediated by GDNFR-[alpha], a Novel Receptor for GDNF. Cell 85: 1113-1124.

Jing S, Yu Y, Fang M, Hu Z, Holst PL, Boone T, Delaney J, Schultz H, Zhou R, Fox GM (1997) GFRalpha-2 and GFRalpha-3 are two new receptors for ligands of the GDNF family. J Biol Chem 272: 33111-33117.

Johnstone RW, Frew AJ, Smyth MJ (2008) The TRAIL apoptotic pathway in cancer onset, progression and therapy. Nat Rev Cancer 8: 782-798.

Jones KR, html e, Backus C, Reichardt LF (1994) Targeted disruption of the BDNF gene perturbs brain and sensory neuron development but not motor neuron development. Cell 76: 989.

Kajiwara K, Ogata S, Tanihara M (2005) Promotion of neurite outgrowth from fetal hippocampal cells by TNF-alpha receptor 1-derived peptide. Cell Transplant 14: 665-672.

Kalb R (2005) The protean actions of neurotrophins and their receptors on the life and death of neurons. Trends in Neurosciences 28: 5-11.

Kalcheim C, Carmeli C, Rosenthal A (1992) Neurotrophin 3 is a mitogen for cultured neural crest cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 89: 1661-1665.

Katsikis P, Wunderlich E, Smith C, Herzenberg L, Herzenberg L (1995) Fas antigen stimulation induces marked apoptosis of T lymphocytes in human immunodeficiency virus-infected individuals. J Exp Med 181: 2029.

Kawahara A, Ohsawa Y, Matsumura H, Uchiyama Y, Nagata S (1998) Caspase-independent Cell Killing by Fas-associated Protein with Death Domain. J Cell Biol 143: 1353-1360.

Kenchappa RS, Zampieri N, Chao MV, Barker PA, Teng HK, Hempstead BL, Carter BD (2006) Ligand-Dependent Cleavage of the P75 Neurotrophin Receptor Is Necessary for NRIF Nuclear Translocation and Apoptosis in Sympathetic Neurons. Neuron 50: 219-232.

Kerr JF, Gobe GC, Winterford CM, Harmon BV (1995) Anatomical methods in cell death. Methods Cell Biol 46: 1-27.

Kerr JF, Wyllie AH, Currie AR (1972) Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. Br J Cancer 26: 239-257.

Kholodilov N, Yarygina O, Oo TF, Zhang H, Sulzer D, Dauer W, Burke RE (2004) Regulation of the development of mesencephalic dopaminergic systems by the selective expression of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor in their targets. J Neurosci 24: 3136-3146.

Kim EJ, Simpson PJ, Park DJ, Liu BQ, Ronnett GV, Moon C (2005) Leukemia inhibitory factor is a proliferative factor for olfactory sensory neurons. Neuroreport 16: 25-28.

Kischkel FC, Hellbardt S, Behrmann I, Germer M, Pawlita M, Krammer PH, Peter ME (1995) Cytotoxicity-dependent APO-1 (Fas/CD95)-associated proteins form a death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) with the receptor. EMBO J 14: 5579-5588.

Klein R (1994) Role of neurotrophins in mouse neuronal development. The FASEB Journal 8: 738-744.

Klein RD, Sherman D, Ho WH, Stone D, Bennett GL, Moffat B, Vandlen R, Simmons L, Gu Q, Hongo JA, Devaux B, Poulsen K, Armanini M, Nozaki C, Asai N, Goddard A, Phillips H,

Henderson CE, Takahashi M, Rosenthal A (1997) A GPI-linked protein that interacts with Ret to form a candidate neurturin receptor. Nature 387: 717-721.

Knudson CM, Tung KS, Tourtellotte WG, Brown GA, Korsmeyer SJ (1995) Bax-deficient mice with lymphoid hyperplasia and male germ cell death. Science 270: 96-99.

Korsmeyer SJ (1999) BCL-2 gene family and the regulation of programed cell death. Cancer Res 59: 1693s-1700s.

Korsmeyer SJ, Wei MC, Saito M, Weiler S, Oh KJ, Schlesinger PH (2000) Pro-apoptotic cascade activates BID, which oligomerizes BAK or BAX into pores that result in the release of cytochrome c. Cell Death Differ 7: 1166-1173.

Kotzbauer PT, Lampe PA, Heuckeroth RO, Golden JP, Creedon DJ, Johnson Jr EM, Milbrandt J (1996) Neurturin, a relative of glial-cell-line-derived neurotrophic factor. Nature 384: 467-470.

Krajewski S, Tanaka S, Takayama S, Schibler MJ, Fenton W, Reed JC (1993) Investigation of the subcellular distribution of the bcl-2 oncoprotein: residence in the nuclear envelope, endoplasmic reticulum, and outer mitochondrial membranes. Cancer Res 53: 4701-4714.

Kramer ER, Aron L, Ramakers GMJ, Seitz S, Zhuang XX, Beyer K, Smidt MP, Klein R (2007) Absence of ret signaling in mice causes progressive and late degeneration of the nigrostriatal system. Plos Biology 5: 616-628.

Krammer PH (2000) CD95's deadly mission in the immune system. Nature 407: 789-795.

Krieglstein K (2004) Factors promoting survival of mesencephalic dopaminergic neurons. Cell and Tissue Research 318: 73-80.

Kroemer G, Galluzzi L, Vandenabeele P, Abrams J, Alnemri ES, Baehrecke EH, Blagosklonny MV, El Deiry WS, Golstein P, Green DR, Hengartner M, Knight RA, Kumar S, Lipton SA, Malorni W, Nunez G, Peter ME, Tschopp J, Yuan J, Piacentini M, Zhivotovsky B, Melino G (2008) Classification of cell death: recommendations of the Nomenclature Committee on Cell Death 2009. Cell Death Differ.

Kroemer G, Reed JC (2000) Mitochondrial control of cell death. Nat Med 6: 513-519.

Kuan CY, Roth KA, Flavell RA, Rakic P (2000) Mechanisms of programed cell death in the developing brain. Trends Neurosci 23: 291.

Kuida K, Zheng TS, Na S, Kuan CY, Yang D (1996) Decreased apoptosis in the brain and premature lethality in CPP32-deficient mice. Nature 384: 368.

Kuwana T, Mackey MR, Perkins G, Ellisman MH, Latterich M, Schneiter R, Green DR, Newmeyer DD (2002) Bid, Bax, and Lipids Cooperate to Form Supramolecular Openings in the Outer Mitochondrial Membrane. Cell 111: 331-342.

Kuruvilla R, Zweifel LS, Glebova NO, Lonze BE, Valdez G, Ye H, Ginty DD (2004) A Neurotrophin Signaling Cascade Coordinates Sympathetic Neuron Development through Differential Control of TrkA Trafficking and Retrograde Signaling. Cell 118: 243-255.

Lamb AH (1988) Aspects of peripheral motor system development. Aust Paediatr J 24 Suppl 1: 37-39.

Lamballe F, Klein R, Barbacid M (1991) trkC, a new member of the trk family of tyrosine protein kinases, is a receptor for neurotrophin-3. Cell 66: 967-979.

Lang AE, Gill S, Patel NK, Lozano A, Nutt JG, Penn R, Brooks DJ, Hotton G, Moro E, Heywood P, Brodsky MA, Burchiel K, Kelly P, Dalvi A, Scott B, Stacy M, Turner D, Wooten VG, Elias WJ, Laws ER, Dhawan V, Stoessl AJ, Matcham J, Coffey RJ, Traub M (2006) Randomized controlled

trial of intraputamenal glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor infusion in Parkinson disease. Ann Neurol 59: 459-466.

Lassus P, Opitz-Araya X, Lazebnik Y (2002) Requirement for caspase-2 in stress-induced apoptosis before mitochondrial permeabilization. Science 297: 1352.

Lazebnik YA, Kaufmann SH, Desnoyers S, Poirier GG, Earnshaw WC (1994) Cleavage of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase by a proteinase with properties like ICE. Nature 371: 346-347.

Lee KF, Davies AM, Jaenisch R (1994) p75-deficient embryonic dorsal root sensory and neonatal sympathetic neurons display a decreased sensitivity to NGF. Development 120: 1027.

Lee KF, Li E, Huber LJ, Landis SC, Sharpe AH (1992) Targeted mutation of the gene encoding the low affinity NGF receptor p75 leads to deficits in the peripheral sensory nervous system. Cell 69: 737.

Lee R, Kermani P, Teng KK, Hempstead BL (2001) Regulation of cell survival by secreted proneurotrophins. Science 294: 1945-1948.

Leibrock J, Lottspeich F, Hohn A, Hofer M, Hengerer B, Masiakowski P, Thoenen H, Barde YA (1989) Molecular cloning and expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor. Nature 341: 149-152.

Leist M, Single B, Castoldi AF, Kuhnle S, Nicotera P (1997) Intracellular adenosine triphosphate (ATP) concentration: a switch in the decision between apoptosis and necrosis. J Exp Med 185: 1481-1486.

Levi-Montalcini R (1966) The nerve growth factor: its mode of action on sensory and sympathetic nerve cells. Harvey Lect 60: 217-259.

Levi-Montalcini R (1987a) The nerve growth factor 35 years later. Science 237: 1154-1162.

Levi-Montalcini R (1987b) The nerve growth factor thirty-five years later. In Vitro Cell Dev Biol 23: 227-238.

Levi-Montalcini R (1998) The saga of the nerve growth factor. Neuroreport 9: R71-R83.

Levi-Montalcini R, Hamburger V (1951) Selective growth stimulating effects of mouse sarcoma on the sensory and sympathetic nervous system of the chick embryo. J Exp Zool 116: 321-361.

Levine B, Kroemer G (2008) Autophagy in the Pathogenesis of Disease. Cell 132: 27-42.

Li H, Zhu H, Xu C, Yuan J (1998) Cleavage of BID by caspase 8 mediates the mitochondrial damage. Cell 94: 491.

Li P, Nijhawan D, Budihardjo I, Srinivasula SM, Ahmad M (1997) Cytochrome c and dATP-dependent formation of Apaf-1/caspase-9 complex initiates an apoptotic protease cascade. Cell 91: 479.

Liebl DJ, Tessarollo L, Palko ME, Parada LF (1997) Absence of Sensory Neurons before Target Innervation in Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor-, Neurotrophin 3-,áand TrkC-Deficient Embryonic Mice. J Neurosci 17: 9113-9121.

Lin LF, Doherty DH, Lile JD, Bektesh S, Collins F (1993) GDNF: a glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor for midbrain dopaminergic neurons. Science 260: 1130-1132.

Lindahl M, Poteryaev D, Yu L, Arumae U, Timmusk T, Bongarzone I, Aiello A, Pierotti MA, Airaksinen MS, Saarma M (2001) Human Glial Cell Line-derived Neurotrophic Factor Receptor alpha 4 Is the Receptor for Persephin and Is Predominantly Expressed in Normal and Malignant Thyroid Medullary Cells. J Biol Chem 276: 9344-9351.

Lindholm P, Voutilainen MH, Lauren J, Peranen J, Leppanen VM, Andressoo JO, Lindahl M, Janhunen S, Kalkkinen N, Timmusk T, Tuominen RK, Saarma M (2007) Novel neurotrophic factor CDNF protects and rescues midbrain dopamine neurons in vivo. Nature 448: 73-77.

Lindsten T, Ross AJ, King A, Zong WX, Rathmell JC, Shiels HA, Ulrich E, Waymire KG, Mahar P, Frauwirth K, Chen Y, Wei M, Eng VM, Adelman DM, Simon MC, Ma A, Golden JA, Evan G, Korsmeyer SJ, MacGregor GR, Thompson CB (2000b) The combined functions of proapoptotic Bcl-2 family members bak and bax are essential for normal development of multiple tissues. Mol Cell 6: 1389-1399.

Lithgow T, van Driel R, Bertram JF, Strasser A (1994) The protein product of the oncogene bcl-2 is a component of the nuclear envelope, the endoplasmic reticulum, and the outer mitochondrial membrane. Cell Growth Differ 5: 411-417.

Liu X, Jaenisch R (2000) Severe peripheral sensory neuron loss and modest motor neuron reduction in mice with combined deficiency of brain-derived neurotrophic factor, neurotrophin 3 and neurotrophin 4/5. Dev Dyn 218: 94.

Liu X, Kim CN, Yang J, Jemmerson R, Wang X (1996) Induction of apoptotic program in cell-free extracts: requirement for dATP and cytochrome c. Cell 86: 147-157.

Liu ZH, Sun C, Olejniczak ET, Meadows RP, Betz SF (2000) Structural basis for binding of Smac/DIABLO to the XIAP BIR3 domain. Nature 408: 1004.

Llambi F, Causeret F, Bloch-Gallego E, Mehlen P (2001) Netrin-1 acts as a survival factor via its receptors UNC5H and DCC. EMBO J 20: 2715-2722.

Lockshin RA, Williams CM (1964) Programed cell death--II. Endocrine potentiation of the breakdown of the intersegmental muscles of silkmoths. Journal of Insect Physiology 10: 643-649.

Lockshin RA, Zakeri Z (2001) Programed cell death and apoptosis: origins of the theory. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2: 545-550.

Logue SE, Martin SJ (2008) Caspase activation cascades in apoptosis. Biochem Soc Trans 36: 1-9.

Luo X, Budihardjo I, Zou H, Slaughter C, Wang X (1998) Bid, a Bcl2 interacting protein, mediates cytochrome c release from mitochondria in response to activation of cell surface death receptors. Cell 94: 481.

Magnusson C, Vaux DL (1999) Signaling by CD95 and TNF receptors: Not only life and death. Immunol Cell Biol 77: 41-46.

Maisonpierre PC, Belluscio L, Squinto S, Ip NY, Furth ME, Lindsay RM, Yancopoulos GD (1990) Neurotrophin-3: a neurotrophic factor related to NGF and BDNF. Science 247: 1446-1451.

Maiuri MC, Zalckvar E, Kimchi A, Kroemer G (2007) Self-eating and self-killing: crosstalk between autophagy and apoptosis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8: 741-752.

Mancini M, Machamer CE, Roy S, Nicholson DW, Thornberry NA, Casciola-Rosen LA, Rosen A (2000) Caspase-2 is localized at the Golgi complex and cleaves golgin-160 during apoptosis. J Cell Biol 149: 603-612.

Maroney AC, Finn JP, Bozyczko-Coyne D, O'Kane TM, Neff NT, Tolkovsky AM, Park DS, Yan CY, Troy CM, Greene LA (1999) CEP-1347 (KT7515), an inhibitor of JNK activation, rescues

sympathetic neurons and neuronally differentiated PC12 cells from death evoked by three distinct insults. J Neurochem 73: 1901-1912.

Maroney AC, Finn JP, Connors TJ, Durkin JT, Angeles T, Gessner G, Xu Z, Meyer SL, Savage MJ, Greene LA, Scott RW, Vaught JL (2001) Cep-1347 (KT7515), a semisynthetic inhibitor of the mixed lineage kinase family. J Biol Chem 276: 25302-25308.

Martin DA, Siegel RM, Zheng L, Lenardo MJ (1998) Membrane oligomerization and cleavage activates the caspase-8 (FLICE/MACHalpha1) death signal. J Biol Chem 273: 4345.

Martin DP, Schmidt RE, DiStefano PS, Lowry OH, Carter JG, Johnson EM, Jr. (1988) Inhibitors of protein synthesis and RNA synthesis prevent neuronal death caused by nerve growth factor deprivation. J Cell Biol 106: 829-844.

Martinou I, Desagher S, Eskes R, Antonsson B, Andre E, Fakan S, Martinou JC (1999) The Release of Cytochrome c from Mitochondria during Apoptosis of NGF-deprived Sympathetic Neurons Is a Reversible Event. J Cell Biol 144: 883-889.

Martinou JC (1999) Apoptosis: Key to the mitochondrial gate. Nature 399: 411-412.

Martinou JC, Green DR (2001) Breaking the mitochondrial barrier. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2: 63-67.

Marzo I, Brenner C, Kroemer G (1998a) The central role of the mitochondrial megachannel in apoptosis: evidence obtained with intact cells, isolated mitochondria, and purified protein complexes. Biomedecine & Pharmacotherapy 52: 248-251.

Marzo I, Brenner C, Zamzami N, Susin SA, Beutner G, Brdiczka D, Remy R, Xie ZH, Reed JC, Kroemer G (1998b) The permeability transition pore complex: a target for apoptosis regulation by caspases and bcl-2-related proteins. J Exp Med 187: 1261-1271.

Marzo I, Brenner C, Zamzami N, rgensmeier JM, Susin SA, Vieira HL, vost MC, Xie Z, Matsuyama S, Reed JC, Kroemer G (1998c) Bax and Adenine Nucleotide Translocator Cooperate in the Mitochondrial Control of Apoptosis. Science 281: 2027-2031.

Masu Y, Wolf E, Holtmann B, Sendtner M, Brem G, Thoenen H (1993) Disruption of the CNTF gene results in motor neuron degeneration. Nature 365: 27-32.

Masure S, Cik M, Pangalos MN, Bonaventure P, Verhasselt P, Lesage AS, Leysen JE, Gordon RD (1998) Molecular cloning, expression and tissue distribution of glial-cell-line-derived neurotrophic factor family receptor alpha-3 (GFRalpha-3). Eur J Biochem 251: 622-630.

Matsunaga E, Tauszig-Delamasure S, Monnier PP, Mueller BK, Strittmatter SM, Mehlen P, Chedotal A (2004) RGM and its receptor neogenin regulate neuronal survival. Nat Cell Biol 6: 749-755.

McDonnell MA, Wang D, Khan SM, Vander Heiden MG, Kelekar A (2003) Caspase-9 is activated in a cytochrome c-independent manner early during TNF[alpha]-induced apoptosis in murine cells. Cell Death Differ 10: 1005-1015.

McStay GP, Salvesen GS, Green DR (2007) Overlapping cleavage motif selectivity of caspases: implications for analysis of apoptotic pathways. Cell Death Differ 15: 322-331.

Medema JP, Scaffidi C, Kischkel FC, Shevchenko A, Mann M, Krammer PH, Peter ME (1997) FLICE is activated by association with the CD95 death-inducing signaling complex (DISC). EMBO J 16: 2794.

Mehlen P, Bredesen DE (2004) The dependence receptor hypothesis. Apoptosis 9: 37-49.

Mehlen P, Thibert C (2004) Dependence receptors: between life and death. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences (CMLS) 61: 1854-1866.

Meng X, Lindahl M, Hyvonen ME, Parvinen M, de Rooij DG, Hess MW, Raatikainen-Ahokas A, Sainio K, Rauvala H, Lakso M, Pichel JG, Westphal H, Saarma M, Sariola H (2000) Regulation of cell fate decision of undifferentiated spermatogonia by GDNF. Science 287: 1489-1493.

Merlio JP, Ernfors P, Jaber M, Persson H (1992) Molecular cloning of rat trkC and distribution of cells expressing messenger RNAs for members of the trk family in the rat central nervous system. Neuroscience 51: 513-532.

Michaelidis TM, Sendtner M, Cooper JD, Airaksinen MS, Holtmann B, Meyer M, Thoenen H (1996) Inactivation of bcl-2 Results in Progressive Degeneration of Motoneurons, Sympathetic and Sensory Neurons during Early Postnatal Development. Neuron 17: 75-89.

Micheau O, Tschopp J (2003) Induction of TNF receptor I-mediated apoptosis via two sequential signaling complexes. Cell 114: 181.

Milbrandt J, de Sauvage FJ, Fahrner TJ, Baloh RH, Leitner ML, Tansey MG, Lampe PA, Heuckeroth RO, Kotzbauer PT, Simburger KS, Golden JP, Davies JA, Vejsada R, Kato AC, Hynes M, Sherman D, Nishimura M, Wang LC, Vandlen R, Moffat B, Klein RD, Poulsen K, Gray C, Garces A, Henderson CE, Phillips HS, Johnson EM (1998) Persephin, a Novel Neurotrophic Factor Related to GDNF and Neurturin. Neuron 20: 245-253.

Miller FD, Kaplan DR (2001) Neurotrophin signaling pathways regulating neuronal apoptosis. Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences (CMLS) 58: 1045-1053.

Minichiello L, Piehl F, Vazquez E, Schimmang T, Hokfelt T (1995) Differential effects of combined Trk receptor mutations on dorsal root ganglion and inner ear sensory neurons. Development 121: 4067.

Mitsumoto H, Tsuzaka K (1999a) Neurotrophic factors and neuro-muscular disease: II. GDNF, other neurotrophic factors, and future directions. Muscle Nerve 22: 1000-1021.

Mitsumoto H, Tsuzaka K (1999b) Neurotrophic factors and neuromuscular disease: I. General comments, the neurotrophin family, and neuropoietic cytokines. Muscle Nerve 22: 983-999.

Moore MW, Klein RD, html e, Sauer H, Armanini M (1996) Renal and neuronal abnormalities in mice lacking GDNF. Nature 382: 76.

Motoyama N, Wang F, Roth KA, Sawa H, Nakayama K, Nakayama K, Negishi I, Senju S, Zhang Q, Fujii S, . (1995) Massive cell death of immature hematopoietic cells and neurons in Bcl-x-deficient mice. Science 267: 1506-1510.

Muchmore SW, Sattler M, Liang H, Meadows RP, Harlan JE (1996) X-ray and NMR structure of human Bcl-xL, an inhibitor of programed cell death. Nature 381: 335.

Muzio M, Stockwell BR, Salvesen GS, Dixit VM (1998) An induced proximity model for caspase-8 activation. J Biol Chem 273: 2926.

Nagata S (1997) Apoptosis by death factor. Cell 88: 355-365.

Narita M, Shimizu S, Ito T, Chittenden T, Lutz RJ, Matsuda H, Tsujimoto Y (1998) Bax interacts with the permeability transition pore to induce permeability transition and cytochrome c release in isolated mitochondria. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 95: 14681-14686.

Neame SJ, Rubin LL, Philpott KL (1998) Blocking Cytochrome c Activity within Intact Neurons Inhibits Apoptosis. J Cell Biol 142: 1583-1593.

Nechushtan A, Smith CL, Hsu YT, Youle RJ (1999) Conformation of the Bax C-terminus regulates subcellular location and cell death. EMBO J 18: 2330-2341.

Nechushtan A, Smith CL, Lamensdorf I, Yoon SH, Youle RJ (2001) Bax and Bak coalesce into novel mitochondria-associated clusters during apoptosis. J Cell Biol 153: 1265-1276.

Niizuma K, Endo H, Nito C, Myer DJ, Kim GS, Chan PH (2008) The PIDDosome mediates delayed death of hippocampal CA1 neurons after transient global cerebral ischemia in rats. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105: 16368-16373.

Nilsson AS, Fainzilber M, Falck P, Ibáñez CF (1998) Neurotrophin-7: a novel member of the neurotrophin family from the zebrafish. FEBS Letters 424: 285-290.

Nutt LK, Pataer A, Pahler J, Fang B, Roth J (2002) Bax and Bak promote apoptosis by modulating endoplasmic reticular and mitochondrial Ca2+ stores. J Biol Chem 277: 9219.

Nykjaer A, Lee R, Teng KK, Jansen P, Madsen P, Nielsen MS, Jacobsen C, Kliemannel M, Schwarz E, Willnow TE, Hempstead BL, Petersen CM (2004) Sortilin is essential for proNGF-induced neuronal cell death. Nature 427: 843-848.

Nykjaer A, Willnow TE, Petersen CM (2005) p75NTR - live or let die. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 15: 49-57.

O'Reilly LA, Print C, Hausmann G, Moriishi K, Cory S, Huang DC, Strasser A (2001) Tissue expression and subcellular localization of the pro-survival molecule Bcl-w. Cell Death Differ 8: 486-494.

Ockel M, Lewin GR, Barde YA (1996a) In vivo effects of neurotrophin-3 during sensory neurogenesis. Development 122: 301-307.

Ockel M, Schack DV, Schropel A, Dechant G, Lewin GR, Barde YA (1996b) Roles of Neurotrophin-3 during Early Development of the Peripheral Nervous System. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 351: 383-387.

Oo TF, Kholodilov N, Burke RE (2003) Regulation of natural cell death in dopaminergic neurons of the substantia nigra by striatal glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor in vivo. J Neurosci 23: 5141-5148.

Oo TF, Ries V, Cho JW, Kholodilov N, Burke RE (2005) Anatomical basis of glial cell linederived neurotrophic factor expression in the striatum and related basal ganglia during postnatal development of the rat. Journal of Comparative Neurology 484: 57-67.

Oo TF, Burke RE (1997) The time course of developmental cell death in phenotypically defined dopaminergic neurons of the substantia nigra. Developmental Brain Research 98: 191-196.

Oppenheim RW (1981) Cell death of motoneurons in the chick embryo spinal cord. V. Evidence on the role of cell death and neuromuscular function in the formation of specific peripheral connections. J Neurosci 1: 141-151.

Oppenheim RW (1991) Cell-Death During Development of the Nervous-System. Annual Review of Neuroscience 14: 453-501.

Oppenheim RW (1996) Neurotrophic survival molecules for motoneurons: an embarrassment of riches. Neuron 17: 195-197.

Oppenheim RW, Flavell RA, Vinsant S, Prevette D, Kuan CY, Rakic P (2001) Programed cell death of developing mammalian neurons after genetic deletion of caspases. J Neurosci 21: 4752-4760.

Oppenheim RW, Blomgren K, Ethell DW, Koike M, Komatsu M, Prevette D, Roth KA, Uchiyama Y, Vinsant S, Zhu C (2008) Developing Postmitotic Mammalian Neurons In Vivo Lacking Apaf-1 Undergo Programed Cell Death by a Caspase-Independent, Nonapoptotic Pathway Involving Autophagy. J Neurosci 28: 1490-1497.

Oppenheim RW, Houenou LJ, Parsadanian AS, Prevette D, Snider WD, Shen L (2000) Glialcell line-derived neurotrophic factor and developing mammalian motoneurons: regulation of programed cell death among motoneuron subtypes. J Neurosci 20: 5001.

Ott M, Zhivotovsky B, Orrenius S (2007) Role of cardiolipin in cytochrome c release from mitochondria. Cell Death Differ 14: 1243-1247.

Ott M, Robertson JD, Gogvadze V, Zhivotovsky B, Orrenius S (2002) Cytochrome c release from mitochondria proceeds by a two-step process. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99: 1259-1263.

Papoff G, Hausler P, Eramo A, Pagano MG, Di Leve G, Signore A, Ruberti G (1999) Identification and characterization of a ligand-independent oligomerization domain in the extracellular region of the CD95 death receptor. J Biol Chem 274: 38241-38250.

Paratcha G, Ledda F, Ibáñez CF (2003) The Neural Cell Adhesion Molecule NCAM Is an Alternative Signaling Receptor for GDNF Family Ligands. Cell 113: 867-879.

Park HH, Logette E, Raunser S, Cuenin S, Walz T, Tschopp J, Wu H (2007) Death Domain Assembly Mechanism Revealed by Crystal Structure of theáOligomeric PIDDosome Core Complex. Cell 128: 533-546.

Paroni G, Henderson C, Schneider C, Brancolini C (2002) Caspase-2 Can Trigger Cytochrome c Release and Apoptosis from the Nucleus. J Biol Chem 277: 15147-15161.

Pascual A, Hidalgo-Figueroa M, Piruat JI, Pintado CO, Gomez-Diaz R, Lopez-Barneo J (2008) Absolute requirement of GDNF for adult catecholaminergic neuron survival. Nat Neurosci 11: 755-761.

Patapoutian A, Reichardt LF (2001) Trk receptors: mediators of neurotrophin action. Current Opinion in Neurobiology 11: 272-280.

Patel NK, Gill SS (2007) GDNF delivery for Parkinson's disease. Acta Neurochir Suppl 97: 135-154.

Peter ME (2007) The CD95 receptor: apoptosis revisited. Cell 129: 447-450.

Peter ME, Budd RC, Desbarats J, Hedrick SM, Hueber AO, Newell MK, Owen LB, Pope RM, Tschopp J, Wajant H, Wallach D, Wiltrout RH, Zornig M, Lynch DH (2007) The CD95 receptor: apoptosis revisited. Cell 129: 447-450.

Peter ME, Krammer PH (2003) The CD95(APO-1/Fas) DISC and beyond. Cell Death Differ 10: 26-35.

Petros AM, Medek A, Nettesheim DG, Kim DH, Yoon HS, Swift K, Matayoshi ED, Oltersdorf T, Fesik SW (2001) Solution structure of the antiapoptotic protein bcl-2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98: 3012-3017.

Petros AM, Olejniczak ET, Fesik SW (2004) Structural biology of the Bcl-2 family of proteins. Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) - Molecular Cell Research 1644: 83-94.

Pichel JG, Shen L, Sheng HZ, Granholm AC, Drago J (1996) Defects in enteric innervation and kidney development in mice lacking GDNF. Nature 382: 73.
Pittman RN, Wang S, DiBenedetto AJ, Mills JC (1993) A system for characterizing cellular and molecular events in programed neuronal cell death. J Neurosci 13: 3669-3680.

Pop C, Timmer J, Sperandio S, Salvesen GS (2006) The Apoptosome Activates Caspase-9 by Dimerization. Molecular Cell 22: 269-275.

Portera-Cailliau C, Price DL, Martin LJ (1997) Non-NMDA and NMDA receptor-mediated excitotoxic neuronal deaths in adult brain are morphologically distinct: further evidence for an apoptosis-necrosis continuum. J Comp Neurol 378: 88-104.

Potts MB, Vaughn AE, McDonough H, Patterson C, Deshmukh M (2005) Reduced Apaf-1 levels in cardiomyocytes engage strict regulation of apoptosis by endogenous XIAP. J Cell Biol 171: 925-930.

Potts PR, Singh S, Knezek M, Thompson CB, Deshmukh M (2003) Critical function of endogenous XIAP in regulating caspase activation during sympathetic neuronal apoptosis. J Cell Biol 163: 789-799.

Proskuryakov SY, Konoplyannikov AG, Gabai VL (2003) Necrosis: a specific form of programed cell death? Exp Cell Res 283: 1-16.

Putcha GV, Deshmukh M, Johnson EM, Jr. (1999) BAX translocation is a critical event in neuronal apoptosis: regulation by neuroprotectants, BCL-2, and caspases. J Neurosci 19: 7476-7485.

Putcha GV, Harris CA, Moulder KL, Easton RM, Thompson CB, Johnson EM, Jr. (2002) Intrinsic and extrinsic pathway signaling during neuronal apoptosis: lessons from the analysis of mutant mice. J Cell Biol 157: 441-453.

Puthalakath H, Strasser A (2002) Keeping killers on a tight leash: transcriptional and posttranslational control of the pro-apoptotic activity of BH3-only proteins. Cell Death Differ 9: 505-512.

Rabizadeh S, Oh J, Zhong LT, Yang J, Bitler CM (1993) Induction of apoptosis by the low-affinity NGF receptor. Science 261: 345.

Raoul C, Buhler E, Sadeghi C, Jacquier A, Aebischer P, Pettmann B, Henderson CE, Haase G (2006) Chronic activation in presymptomatic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) mice of a feedback loop involving Fas, Daxx, and FasL. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 103: 6007-6012.

Raoul C, Henderson CE, Pettmann B (1999) Programed cell death of embryonic motoneurons triggered through the Fas death receptor. J Cell Biol 147: 1049-1062.

Raoul C, Estévez AG, Nishimune H, Cleveland DW, deLapeyrière O, Henderson CE, Haase G, Pettmann B (2002) Motoneuron Death Triggered by a Specific Pathway Downstream of Fas: Potentiation by ALS-Linked SOD1 Mutations. Neuron 35: 1067-1083.

Ravichandran KS, Lorenz U (2007) Engulfment of apoptotic cells: signals for a good meal. Nat Rev Immunol 7: 964-974.

Read SH, Baliga BC, Ekert PG, Vaux DL, Kumar S (2002) A novel Apaf-1-independent putative caspase-2 activation complex. J Cell Biol 159: 739-745.

Riedl SJ, Salvesen GS (2007) The apoptosome: signaling platform of cell death. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 8: 405-413.

Ringstedt T, Kucera J, Lendahl U, Ernfors P, Ibanez CF (1997) Limb proprioceptive deficits without neuronal loss in transgenic mice overexpressing neurotrophin-3 in the developing nervous system. Development 124: 2603-2613.

Robertson JD, Zhivotovsky B, Gogvadze V, Orrenius S (2003) Outer mitochondrial membrane permeabilization: an open-and-shut case? Cell Death Differ 10: 485-487.

Robertson JD, Enoksson M, Suomela M, Zhivotovsky B, Orrenius S (2002) Caspase-2 Acts Upstream of Mitochondria to Promote Cytochrome c Release during Etoposide-induced Apoptosis. J Biol Chem 277: 29803-29809.

Roth KA, D'Sa C (2001) Apoptosis and brain development. Ment Retard Dev Disabil Res Rev 7: 261-266.

Roth KA, Kuan C, Haydar TF, D'Sa-Eipper C, Shindler KS, Zheng TS, Kuida K, Flavell RA, Rakic P (2000) Epistatic and independent functions of caspase-3 and Bcl-X(L) in developmental programed cell death. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 466-471.

Roucou X, Montessuit S, Antonsson B, Martinou JC (2002) Bax oligomerization in mitochondrial membranes requires tBid (caspase-8-cleaved Bid) and a mitochondrial protein. Biochem J 368: 915-921.

Ruoslahti E, Reed JC (1994) Anchorage dependence, integrins, and apoptosis. Cell 77: 477-478.

Saito M, Korsmeyer SJ, Schlesinger PH (2000) BAX-dependent transport of cytochrome c reconstituted in pure liposomes. Nat Cell Biol 2: 553-555.

Sakahira H, Enari M, Nagata S (1998) Cleavage of CAD inhibitor in CAD activation and DNA degradation during apoptosis. Nature 391: 96.

Salvesen GS, Dixit VM (1999) Caspase activation: the induced-proximity model. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 96: 10964.

Salvesen GS, Duckett CS (2002) IAP proteins: blocking the road to death's door. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 3: 401.

Sanchez MP, Silos-Santiago I, Frisen J, He B, Lira SA, Barbacid M (1996) Renal agenesis and the absence of enteric neurons in mice lacking GDNF. Nature 382: 70.

Sawada M, Sun W, Hayes P, Leskov K, Boothman DA, Matsuyama S (2003) Ku70 suppresses the apoptotic translocation of Bax to mitochondria. Nat Cell Biol 5: 320-329.

Scaffidi C, Fulda S, Srinivasan A, Friesen C, Li F, Tomaselli KJ, Debatin K-M, Krammer PH, Peter ME (1998) Two CD95 (APO-1/Fas) signaling pathways. EMBO J 17: 1675.

Scaffidi C, Schmitz I, Zha J, Korsmeyer SJ, Krammer PH, Peter ME (1999) Differential modulation of apoptosis sensitivity in CD95 type I and type II cells. J Biol Chem 274: 22532-22538.

Schaar DG, Sieber BA, Dreyfus CF, Black IB (1993) Regional and cell-specific expression of GDNF in rat brain. Exp Neurol 124: 368-371.

Schendel SL, Montal M, Reed JC (1998) Bcl-2 family proteins as ion-channels. Cell Death Differ 5: 372-380.

Schinzel A, Kaufmann T, Schuler M, Martinalbo J, Grubb D, Borner C (2004) Conformational control of Bax localization and apoptotic activity by Pro168. J Cell Biol 164: 1021-1032.

Schulze-Osthoff K, Ferrari D, Los M, Wesselborg S, Peter ME (1998) Apoptosis signaling by death receptors. European Journal of Biochemistry 254: 439-459.

Schutze S, Tchikov V, Schneider-Brachert W (2008) Regulation of TNFR1 and CD95 signaling by receptor compartmentalization. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 9: 655-662.

Schwab BL, Guerini D, Didszun C, Bano D, Ferrando-May E, Fava E, Tam J, Xu D, Xanthoudakis S, Nicholson DW, Carafoli E, Nicotera P (2002) Cleavage of plasma membrane calcium pumps by caspases: a link between apoptosis and necrosis. Cell Death Differ 9: 818-831.

Scorrano L, Oakes SA, Opferman JT, Cheng EH, Sorcinelli MD (2003) Regulation of endoplasmic reticulum calcium dynamics by Bax and Bak: a control point for apoptosis. Science 300: 135139.

Segura MF, Sole C, Pascual M, Moubarak RS, Jose Perez-Garcia M, Gozzelino R, Iglesias V, Badiola N, Bayascas JR, Llecha N, Rodriguez-Alvarez J, Soriano E, Yuste VJ, Comella JX (2007) The Long Form of Fas Apoptotic Inhibitory Molecule Is Expressed Specifically in Neurons and Protects Them against Death Receptor-Triggered Apoptosis. J Neurosci 27: 11228-11241.

Seidah NG, Benjannet S, Pareek S, Chretien M, Murphy RA (1996) Cellular processing of the neurotrophin precursors of NT3 and BDNF by the mammalian proprotein convertases. FEBS Letters 379: 247-250.

Shimizu S, Tsujimoto Y (2000) Proapoptotic BH3-only Bcl-2 family members induce cytochrome c release, but not mitochondrial membrane potential loss, and do not directly modulate voltage-dependent anion channel activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 577-582.

Shimizu S, Kanaseki T, Mizushima N, Mizuta T, Arakawa-Kobayashi S, Thompson CB, Tsujimoto Y (2004) Role of Bcl-2 family proteins in a non-apoptotic programed cell death dependent on autophagy genes. Nat Cell Biol 6: 1221-1228.

Shindler KS, Latham CB, Roth KA (1997) bax Deficiency Prevents the Increased Cell Death of Immature Neurons in bcl-x-Deficient Mice. J Neurosci 17: 3112-3119.

Shu HB, Halpin DR, Goeddel DV (1997) Casper is a FADD- and caspase-related inducer of apoptosis. Immunity 6: 751.

Slee EA, Harte MT, Kluck RM, Wolf BB, Casiano CA, Newmeyer DD, Wang HG, Reed JC, Nicholson DW, Alnemri ES, Green DR, Martin SJ (1999) Ordering the cytochrome c-initiated caspase cascade: hierarchical activation of caspases-2, -3, -6, -7, -8, and -10 in a caspase-9-dependent manner. J Cell Biol 144: 281-292.

Slevin JT, Gerhardt GA, Smith CD, Gash DM, Kryscio R, Young B (2005) Improvement of bilateral motor functions in patients with Parkinson disease through the unilateral intraputaninal infusion of glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor. J Neurosurg 102: 216-222.

Smaili SS, Hsu YT, Sanders KM, Russell JT, Youle RJ (2001) Bax translocation to mitochondria subsequent to a rapid loss of mitochondrial membrane potential. Cell Death Differ 8: 909-920.

Smeyne RJ, Klein R, Schnapp A, Long LK, Bryant S (1994) Severe sensory and sympathetic neuropathies in mice carrying a disrupted Trk/NGF receptor gene. Nature 368: 246.

Smith CA, Farrah T, Goodwin RG (1994) The TNF receptor superfamily of cellular and viral proteins: activation, costimulation, and death. Cell 76: 959.

Somia NV, Schmitt MJ, Vetter DE, Van Antwerp D, Heinemann SF, Verma IM (1999) LFG: an anti-apoptotic gene that provides protection from Fas-mediated cell death. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 12667-12672.

Sperandio S, de B, I, Bredesen DE (2000) An alternative, nonapoptotic form of programed cell death. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 14376-14381.

Sperandio S, Poksay K, de Belle I, Lafuente MJ, Liu B, Nasir J, Bredesen DE (2004) Paraptosis: mediation by MAP kinases and inhibition by AIP-1//Alix. Cell Death Differ 11: 1066-1075.

Springer JE, Mu X, Bergmann LW, Trojanowski JQ (1994) Expression of GDNF mRNA in rat and human nervous tissue. Exp Neurol 127: 167-170.

Srinivasula SM, Ahmad M, Ottilie S, Bullrich F, Banks S (1997) FLAME-1, a novel FADD-like anti-apoptotic molecule that regulates Fas/TNFR1-induced apoptosis. J Biol Chem 272: 18542.

Srivastava RK, Mi QS, Hardwick JM, Longo DL (1999) Deletion of the loop region of Bcl-2 completely blocks paclitaxel-induced apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 96: 3775-3780.

Stennicke HR, Salvesen GS (1999) Catalytic properties of the caspases. Cell Death Differ 6: 1054-1059.

Strasser A, Newton K (1999) FADD/MORT1, a signal transducer that can promote cell death or cell growth. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 31: 533-537.

Strasser A, Puthalakath H, Bouillet P, Huang DC, O'Connor L, O'Reilly LA, Cullen L, Cory S, Adams JM (2000) The role of bim, a proapoptotic BH3-only member of the Bcl-2 family in cell-death control. Ann N Y Acad Sci 917: 541-548.

Stromberg I, Bjorklund L, Johansson M, Tomac A, Collins F, Olson L, Hoffer B, Humpel C (1993) Glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor is expressed in the developing but not adult striatum and stimulates developing dopamine neurons in vivo. Exp Neurol 124: 401-412.

Stupack DG, Puente XS, Boutsaboualoy S, Storgard CM, Cheresh DA (2001) Apoptosis of adherent cells by recruitment of caspase-8 to unligated integrins. J Cell Biol 155: 459-470.

Sun C, Cai M, Gunasekera AH, Meadows RP, Wang H (1999) NMR structure and mutagenesis of the inhibitor-of-apoptosis protein XIAP. Nature 401: 818.

Sun C, Cai M, Meadows RP, Xu N, Gunasekera AH (2000) NMR structure and mutagenesis of the third BIR domain of the inhibitor of apoptosis protein XIAP. J Biol Chem 275: 33777.

Sun YF, Yu LY, Saarma M, Arumae U (2003) Mutational analysis of N-Bak reveals different structural requirements for antiapoptotic activity in neurons and proapoptotic activity in nonneuronal cells. Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience 23: 134-143.

Sun YF, Yu LY, Saarma M, Timmusk T, Arumae U (2001) Neuron-specific Bcl-2 Homology 3 Domain-only Splice Variant of Bak Is Anti-apoptotic in Neurons, but Pro-apoptotic in Non-neuronal Cells. J Biol Chem 276: 16240-16247.

Susin SA, Lorenzo HK, Zamzami N, Marzo I, Snow BE, Brothers GM, Mangion J, Jacotot E, Costantini P, Loeffler M, Larochette N, Goodlett DR, Aebersold R, Siderovski DP, Penninger JM, Kroemer G (1999) Molecular characterization of mitochondrial apoptosis-inducing factor. Nature 397: 441-446.

Suvanto P, Wartiovaara K, Lindahl M, Arumae U, Moshnyakov M, Horelli-Kuitunen N, Airaksinen MS, Palotie A, Sariola H, Saarma M (1997) Cloning, mRNA distribution and chromosomal localisation of the gene for glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor receptor beta, a homologue to GDNFR-alpha. Hum Mol Genet 6: 1267-1273.

Suzuki M, Youle RJ, Tjandra N (2000) Structure of Bax: coregulation of dimer formation and intracellular localization. Cell 103: 645.

Takahashi A, Alnemri ES, Lazebnik YA, Fernandes-Alnemri T, Litwack G, Moir RD, Goldman RD, Poirier GG, Kaufmann SH, Earnshaw WC (1996) Cleavage of lamin A by Mch2 alpha but not CPP32: multiple interleukin 1 beta-converting enzyme-related proteases with distinct substrate recognition properties are active in apoptosis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 93: 8395-8400.

Takahashi M, Ritz J, Cooper GM (1985) Activation of a novel human transforming gene, ret, by DNA rearrangement. Cell 42: 581-588.

Takahashi R, Deveraux Q, Tamm I, Welsh K, Assa-Munt N, Salvesen GS, Reed JC (1998) A single BIR domain of XIAP sufficient for inhibiting caspases. J Biol Chem 273: 7787-7790.

Taraviras S, Marcos-Gutierrez CV, Durbec P, Jani H, Grigoriou M (1999) Signaling by the Ret receptor tyrosine kinase and its role in the development of the mammalian enteric nervous system. Development 126: 2785.

Tartaglia LA, Ayres TM, Wong GH, Goeddel DV (1993) A novel domain within the 55 kd TNF receptor signals cell death. Cell 74: 845.

Tartaglia LA, Goeddel DV (1992) Two TNF receptors. Immunol Today 13: 151.

Teng HK, Teng KK, Lee R, Wright S, Tevar S, Almeida RD, Kermani P, Torkin R, Chen ZY, Lee FS, Kraemer RT, Nykjaer A, Hempstead BL (2005) ProBDNF Induces Neuronal Apoptosis via Activation of a Receptor Complex of p75NTR and Sortilin. J Neurosci 25: 5455-5463.

Tessarollo L, Tsoulfas P, Donovan MJ, Palko ME, Blair-Flynn J, Hempstead BL, Parada LF (1997) Targeted deletion of all isoforms of the trkC gene suggests the use of alternate receptors by its ligand neurotrophin-3 in neuronal development and implicates trkC in normal cardiogenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 14776-14781.

Tessarollo L, Tsoulfas P, Martin-Zanca D, Gilbert DJ, Jenkins NA, Copeland NG, Parada LF (1993) trkC, a receptor for neurotrophin-3, is widely expressed in the developing nervous system and in non-neuronal tissues. Development 118: 463-475.

Tessarollo L, Vogel KS, Palko ME, Reid SW, Parada LF (1994) Targeted mutation in the neurotrophin-3 gene results in loss of muscle sensory neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91: 11844-11848.

Thibert C, Teillet MA, Lapointe F, Mazelin L, Le Douarin NM, Mehlen P (2003) Inhibition of Neuroepithelial Patched-Induced Apoptosis by Sonic Hedgehog. Science 301: 843-846.

Thoenen H, Barde YA, Davies AM, Johnson JE (1987) Neurotrophic factors and neuronal death. Ciba Found Symp 126: 82-95.

Thome M, Schneider P, Hofmann K, Fickenscher H, Meinl E (1997) Viral FLICE-inhibitory proteins (FLIPs) prevent apoptosis induced by death receptors. Nature 386: 517.

Thompson CB (1995) Apoptosis in the pathogenesis and treatment of disease. Science 267: 1456-1462.

Thompson J, Doxakis E, Pinon LG, Strachan P, Buj-Bello A, Wyatt S, Buchman VL, Davies AM (1998) GFRalpha-4, a new GDNF family receptor. Mol Cell Neurosci 11: 117-126.

Thornberry NA, Rosen A, Nicholson DW (1997a) Control of apoptosis by proteases. Adv Pharmacol 41: 155-177.

Thornberry NA, Rano TA, Peterson EP, Rasper DM, Timkey T, Garcia-Calvo M, Houtzager VM, Nordstrom PA, Roy S, Vaillancourt JP, Chapman KT, Nicholson DW (1997b) A Combinatorial Approach Defines Specificities of Members of the Caspase Family and Granzyme B. FUNCTIONAL RELATIONSHIPS ESTABLISHED FOR KEY MEDIATORS OF APOPTOSIS. J Biol Chem 272: 17907-17911.

Timmer JC, Salvesen GS (2006) Caspase substrates. Cell Death Differ 14: 66-72.

Tinel A, Tschopp J (2004) The PIDDosome, a protein complex implicated in activation of caspase-2 in response to genotoxic stress. Science 304: 843.

Trauth BC, Klas C, Peters AM, Matzku S, Moller P, Falk W, Debatin KM, Krammer PH (1989) Monoclonal antibody-mediated tumor regression by induction of apoptosis. Science 245: 301.

Treanor JJS, Goodman L, de Sauvage F, Stone DM, Poulsen KT, Beck CD, Gray C, Armanini MP, Pollock RA, Hefti F, Phillips HS, Goddard A, Moore MW, Buj-Bello A, Davies AM, Asai N, Takahashi M, Vandlen R, Henderson CE, Rosenthal A (1996) Characterization of a multicomponent receptor for GDNF. Nature 382: 80-83.

Troy CM, Rabacchi SA, Hohl JB, Angelastro JM, Greene LA, Shelanski ML (2001) Death in the Balance: Alternative Participation of the Caspase-2 and -9 Pathways in Neuronal Death Induced by Nerve Growth Factor Deprivation. J Neurosci 21: 5007-5016.

Trump BF, Berezesky IK, Chang SH, Phelps PC (1997) The pathways of cell death: oncosis, apoptosis, and necrosis. Toxicol Pathol 25: 82-88.

Trupp M, Ryden M, Jornvall H, Funakoshi H, Timmusk T, Arenas E, Ibanez CF (1995) Peripheral expression and biological activities of GDNF, a new neurotrophic factor for avian and mammalian peripheral neurons. J Cell Biol 130: 137-148.

Tsujimoto Y (1998) Role of Bcl-2 family proteins in apoptosis: apoptosomes or mitochondria? Genes Cells 3: 697-707.

Uesaka T, Jain S, Yonemura S, Uchiyama Y, Milbrandt J, Enomoto H (2007) Conditional ablation of GFR {alpha}1 in postmigratory enteric neurons triggers unconventional neuronal death in the colon and causes a Hirschsprung's disease phenotype. Development 134: 2171-2181.

Van Damme P, Martens L, Van Damme J, Hugelier K, Staes A, Vandekerckhove J, Gevaert K (2005) Caspase-specific and nonspecific in vivo protein processing during Fas-induced apoptosis. Nat Meth 2: 771-777.

Van Delft MF, Huang DC (2006) How the Bcl-2 family of proteins interact to regulate apoptosis. Cell Res 16: 203-213.

Vande Velde C, Cizeau J, Dubik D, Alimonti J, Brown T, Israels S, Hakem R, Greenberg AH (2000) BNIP3 and Genetic Control of Necrosis-Like Cell Death through the Mitochondrial Permeability Transition Pore. Molecular and Cellular Biology 20: 5454-5468.

Vander Heiden MG, Plas DR, Rathmell JC, Fox CJ, Harris MH, Thompson CB (2001) Growth factors can influence cell growth and survival through effects on glucose metabolism. Mol Cell Biol 21: 5899-5912.

Vandenabeele P, Declercq W, Berghe TV (2008) Necrotic cell death and `necrostatins': now we can control cellular explosion. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 33: 352-355.

Varfolomeev EE, Schuchmann M, Luria V, Chiannilkulchai N, Beckmann JS, Mett IL, Rebrikov D, Brodianski VM, Kemper OC, Kollet O, Lapidot T, Soffer D, Sobe T, Avraham KB, Goncharov T, Holtmann H, Lonai P, Wallach D (1998) Targeted disruption of the mouse caspase-8 gene ablates cell-death induction by the TNF receptors, Fas/Apo1 and DR3 and is lethal prenatally. Immunity 9: 267.

Vaux DL, Korsmeyer SJ (1999) Cell Death in Development. Cell 96: 245-254.

Vercammen D, Brouckaert G, Denecker G, Van de CM, Declercq W, Fiers W, Vandenabeele P (1998) Dual signaling of the Fas receptor: initiation of both apoptotic and necrotic cell death pathways. J Exp Med 188: 919.

Verhagen AM, Ekert PG, Pakusch M, Silke J, Connolly LM, Reid GE, Moritz RL, Simpson RJ, Vaux DL (2000) Identification of DIABLO, a mammalian protein that promotes apoptosis by binding to and antagonizing IAP proteins. Cell 102: 43-53.

Verhagen AM, Silke J, Ekert PG, Pakusch M, Kaufmann H, Connolly LM, Day CL, Tikoo A, Burke R, Wrobel C, Moritz RL, Simpson RJ, Vaux DL (2002) HtrA2 promotes cell death through its serine protease activity and its ability to antagonize inhibitor of apoptosis proteins. J Biol Chem 277: 445-454.

Verhagen AM, Vaux DL (2002) Cell death regulation by the mammalian IAP antagonist Diablo/ Smac. Apoptosis 7: 163-166.

Vincenz C (2001) Death receptors and apoptosis. Deadly signaling and evasive tactics. Cardiol Clin 19: 31-43.

Vincenz C, Dixit VM (1997) Fas-associated death domain protein interleukin-1beta-converting enzyme 2 (FLICE2), an ICE/Ced-3 homologue, is proximally involved in CD95- and p55-mediated death signaling. J Biol Chem 272: 6578.

Virdee K, Bannister AJ, Hunt SP, Tolkovsky AM (1997) Comparison between the timing of JNK activation, c-Jun phosphorylation, and onset of death commitment in sympathetic neurones. J Neurochem 69: 550-561.

Volosin M, Song W, Almeida RD, Kaplan DR, Hempstead BL, Friedman WJ (2006) Interaction of Survival and Death Signaling in Basal Forebrain Neurons: Roles of Neurotrophins and Proneurotrophins. J Neurosci 26: 7756-7766.

von Boyen GBT, Reinshagen M, Steinkamp M, Adler G, Kirsch J (2002) Enteric nervous plasticity and development: dependence on neurotrophic factors. Journal of Gastroenterology 37: 583-588.

Walczak H, Sprick MR (2001) Biochemistry and function of the DISC. Trends in Biochemical Sciences 26: 452-453.

Wallach D, Kang TB, Kovalenko A (2008) The extrinsic cell death pathway and the elan mortel. Cell Death Differ 15: 1533-1541.

Wallach D, Varfolomeev EE, Malinin NL, Goltsev YV, Kovalenko AV, Boldin MP (1999) TUMOR NECROSIS FACTOR RECEPTOR AND Fas SIGNALING MECHANISMS. Annual Review of Immunology 17: 331-367.

Wang J, Chun HJ, Wong W, Spencer DM, Lenardo MJ (2001) Caspase-10 is an initiator caspase in death receptor signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 98: 13884-13888.

Wang J, Lenardo MJ (2000) Roles of caspases in apoptosis, development, and cytokine maturation revealed by homozygous gene deficiencies. J Cell Sci 113: 753-757.

Wang K, Li J, Degterev A, Hsu E, Yuan J, Yuan C (2007) Structure-activity relationship analysis of a novel necroptosis inhibitor, Necrostatin-5. Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters 17: 1455-1465.

Wang S, Miura M, Jung YK, Zhu H, Li E, Yuan J (1998) Murine caspase-11, an ICE-interacting protease, is essential for the activation of ICE. Cell 92: 501.

Waterhouse NJ, Ricci JE, Green DR (2002) And all of a sudden it's over: mitochondrial outermembrane permeabilization in apoptosis. Biochimie 84: 113-121. Wei MC, Zong WX, Cheng EH, Lindsten T, Panoutsakopoulou V, Ross AJ, Roth KA, MacGregor GR, Thompson CB, Korsmeyer SJ (2001) Proapoptotic BAX and BAK: a requisite gateway to mitochondrial dysfunction and death. Science 292: 727-730.

White FA, Silos-Santiago I, Molliver DC, Nishimura M, Phillips H, Barbacid M, Snider WD (1996) Synchronous Onset of NGF and TrkA Survival Dependence in Developing Dorsal Root Ganglia. J Neurosci 16: 4662-4672.

Whitfield J, Neame SJ, Paquet L, Bernard O, Ham J (2001) Dominant-negative c-Jun promotes neuronal survival by reducing BIM expression and inhibiting mitochondrial cytochrome c release. Neuron 29: 629-643.

Williams JR, Little JB, Shipley WU (1974) Association of mammalian cell death with a specific endonucleolytic degradation of DNA. Nature 252: 754-755.

Willis SN, Fletcher JI, Kaufmann T, van Delft MF, Chen L, Czabotar PE, Ierino H, Lee EF, Fairlie WD, Bouillet P, Strasser A, Kluck RM, Adams JM, Huang DCS (2007) Apoptosis Initiated When BH3 Ligands Engage Multiple Bcl-2 Homologs, Not Bax or Bak. Science 315: 856-859.

Wolter KG, Hsu YT, Smith CL, Nechushtan A, Xi XG, Youle RJ (1997) Movement of Bax from the cytosol to mitochondria during apoptosis. J Cell Biol 139: 1281-1292.

Worby CA, Vega QC, Chao HH, Seasholtz AF, Thompson RC, Dixon JE (1998) Identification and characterization of GFRalpha-3, a novel Co-receptor belonging to the glial cell line-derived neurotrophic receptor family. J Biol Chem 273: 3502-3508.

Wright KM, Vaughn AE, Deshmukh M (2006) Apoptosome dependent caspase-3 activation pathway is non-redundant and necessary for apoptosis in sympathetic neurons. Cell Death Differ 14: 625-633.

Wu G, Chai JJ, Suber TL, Wu J-W, Du CY (2000) Structural basis of IAP recognition by Smac/ DIABLO. Nature 408: 1008.

Wyllie R, Arasu TS, Fitzgerald JF (1980) Ascites: pathophysiology and management. J Pediatr 97: 167-176.

Xu K, Tavernarakis N, Driscoll M (2001) Necrotic cell death in C. elegans requires the function of calreticulin and regulators of Ca(2+) release from the endoplasmic reticulum. Neuron 31: 957-971.

Xue L, Fletcher GC, Tolkovsky AM (1999) Autophagy Is Activated by Apoptotic Signaling in Sympathetic Neurons: An Alternative Mechanism of Death Execution. Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience 14: 180-198.

Yamada K, Nabeshima T (2003) Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor/TrkB Signaling in Memory Processes. Journal of Pharmacological Sciences 91: 267-270.

Yamamoto K, Ichijo H, Korsmeyer SJ (1999) BCL-2 is phosphorylated and inactivated by an ASK1/Jun N-terminal protein kinase pathway normally activated at G(2)/M. Mol Cell Biol 19: 8469-8478.

Yang X, Chang HY, Baltimore D (1998) Autoproteolytic activation of procaspases by oligomerization. Mol Cell 1: 319.

Yorimitsu T, Klionsky DJ (2005) Autophagy: molecular machinery for self-eating. Cell Death Differ 12: 1542-1552.

Yoshida H, Kong YY, Yoshida R, Elia AJ, Hakem A (1998) Apaf1 is required for mitochondrial pathways of apoptosis and brain development. Cell 94: 739.

Yu LY, Jokitalo E, Sun YF, Mehlen P, Lindholm D, Saarma M, Arumae U (2003) GDNF-deprived sympathetic neurons die via a novel nonmitochondrial pathway. Journal of Cell Biology 163: 987-997.

Yu SW, Wang H, Poitras MF, Coombs C, Bowers WJ, Federoff HJ, Poirier GG, Dawson TM, Dawson VL (2002) Mediation of Poly(ADP-Ribose) Polymerase-1-Dependent Cell Death by Apoptosis-Inducing Factor. Science 297: 259-263.

Yuan J, Shaham S, Ledoux S, Ellis HM, Horvitz HR (1993) The C. elegans cell death gene Ced-3 encodes a protein similar to mammalian interleukin-1 beta-converting enzyme. Cell 75: 641.

Zaidi AU, D'Sa-Eipper C, Brenner J, Kuida K, Zheng TS, Flavell RA, Rakic P, Roth KA (2001) Bcl-XL-Caspase-9 Interactions in the Developing Nervous System: Evidence for Multiple Death Pathways. J Neurosci 21: 169-175.

Zampieri N, Chao MV (2006) Mechanisms of neurotrophin receptor signaling. Biochem Soc Trans 34: 607-611.

Zheng W, Degterev A, Hsu E, Yuan J, Yuan C (2008) Structure-activity relationship study of a novel necroptosis inhibitor, necrostatin-7. Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry Letters 18: 4932-4935.

Zong WX, Lindsten T, Ross AJ, MacGregor GR, Thompson CB (2001) BH3-only proteins that bind pro-survival Bcl-2 family members fail to induce apoptosis in the absence of Bax and Bak. Genes Dev 15: 1481-1486.

Zong WX, Thompson CB (2006) Necrotic death as a cell fate. Genes Dev 20: 1-15.

Zou H, Henzel WJ, Liu X, Lutschg A, Wang X (1997) Apaf-1, a human protein homologous to C. elegans CED-4, participates in cytochrome c-dependent activation of caspase-3. Cell 90: 405-413.